
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
DISTRICT OF MAINE 

 
_____________________________________ 
In re:         ) 
         ) Chapter 11 
Montreal Maine & Atlantic Railway Ltd.,    ) Case No. 13-10670 
         ) 

Debtor.    )    
_____________________________________ ) 

 
SUPPLEMENTAL BRIEF IN SUPPORT OF WHEELING AND LAKE ERIE RAILWAY 

COMPANY’S MOTION TO ENFORCE CASH COLLATERAL ORDERS 
 
 Now comes Wheeling and Lake Erie Railway Company (“Wheeling”) and, pursuant to 

¶2.F of the Court’s March 27, 2014 Scheduling Order (the “Enforcement Scheduling Order”) 

[D.E. # 794], submits this Supplemental Brief in Support of its Motion to Enforce Cash 

Collateral Orders (the “Enforcement Motion”) [D.E. # 603].  Since filing the Enforcement 

Motion, the parties have engaged in briefing on the issues raised therein (see e.g., Trustee’s 

Objection to Wheeling & Lake Erie Railway Company’s Motion to Enforce Cash collateral 

Orders (the “Objection”) [D.E. # 707]) and have conducted additional discovery pursuant to the 

Enforcement Scheduling Order.  Furthermore, in a related matter, this Court issued a final ruling 

on the Trustee’s Motion for Order (I) Authorizing Assignment of Tax Credits and (II) Granting 

Related Relief (the “45G Motion”) [D.E. # 463] that bears directly on the merits of the 

Enforcement Motion, and has preclusive effect.  The upshot of these events is clear: Wheeling is 

inarguably entitled to the relief in the Enforcement Motion, including (a) a comprehensive 

accounting of accounts receivable, collected and uncollected, including so-called Canadian 

Receivables1 and the proceeds thereof; (b) turnover of all proceeds of accounts receivable 

                                                 
1  Unless otherwise noted, defined terms herein shall have the same meanings as ascribed to them in the 
Enforcement Motion. 
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(including Canadian Receivables2) that constitute Wheeling’s collateral; and (c) provision of 

additional adequate protection as may be needed to account for the Debtor’s expenditure of 

Wheeling collateral. 

Relevant Procedural History 

1. On October 7, 2013, Wheeling  initiated an adversary proceeding seeking a 

declaratory judgment as to the extent and priority of its security interest in property of the 

Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Railway Company’s (“MMA’s” or the “Debtor’s”) estate (the 

“Adversary Proceeding”).  The Adversary Proceeding was assigned adversary case no.13-1033.  

2. On December 2, 2013, the Trustee filed the 45G Motion. 

3. On December 9, 2013, Wheeling filed an opposition to the 45G Motion, limited in 

effect to the issues related to the disposition of the payments for tax credits which were at stake 

in that Motion [D.E. # 470]. 

4. On December 17, 2013, the Court entered an order granting, in part, the 45G 

Motion but reserving the rights of the Trustee and Wheeling as to the proceeds (the “Net Funds”) 

of that certain Track Maintenance Agreement, which was the subject of the 45G Motion (the 

“12/17 Order”) [D.E. # 511].  The 12/17 Order scheduled an evidentiary hearing for January 23, 

2014 “to determine the validity, priority, and extent of Wheeling’s security interest in and to the 

Net Funds  . . . .”  12/17 Order, ¶ 7. 

5. Following issuance of the 12/17 Order, the parties conducted discovery regarding 

the issues related to the 45G Motion, including the validity, priority and extent of Wheeling’s 

security interest in and to the Net Funds. 

6. On January 20, 2014, the Trustee filed a Consent Motion for Order Staying 

Adversary Proceeding (the “Stay Motion”) [Adversary Proceeding D.E. # 27].  In the Stay 
                                                 
2  With one minor exception discussed infra at § B. 
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Motion, the Trustee requested that the Adversary Proceeding be stayed so that, inter alia, the 

45G Motion could be resolved on the theory that “resolution of the [45G Motion] . . . may 

resolve many of the issues in the [Adversary Proceeding].”  Stay Motion, ¶ 8.  As an 

accommodation to the Trustee, Wheeling consented to the relief requested in the Stay Motion. 

7. On January 21, 2014, the Court issued an order staying the Adversary Proceeding 

until the earlier of March 31, 2014 or entry of an order terminating the stay [Adversary 

Proceeding D.E. # 28]. 

8. On January 21, 2014, the parties provided the Court with additional briefing on 

the 45G issues, including arguments by the Trustee that Wheeling was not entitled to some or all 

of the Net Funds because, inter alia, such funds were the proceeds of accounts receivable of its 

Canadian affiliate, Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Canada Co. (“MMA Canada”), in which 

Wheeling had no perfected interest.  D.E. ## 576, 578].  For example, in the Trustee’s Brief 

Regarding 45G Tax Credits [D.E. # 578], the Trustee alleged: 

Wheeling did not take any steps to perfect a security interest in assets owned by 
MMA Canada. For the period from June 1, 2013 through December 31, 2013, 
approximately 52% of the cash collections by MMA and MMA Canada came 
from Canadian customers. In other words, a significant portion of the cash 
receipts during the relevant period came from collection of Canadian accounts in 
which Wheeling does not have a perfected security interest. 
 
The Qualified Expenditures were funded from a variety of sources, including 
sources in which Wheeling does not have a perfected security interest.  For 
example, more than half of the Debtor’s cash receipts from June 1, 2013 
through December 31, 2013 were received from Canadian  account  debtors. 

 
See D.E. 578, ¶¶ 5, 22. 

 
9. Based on these allegations, among other things, the Trustee argued that Wheeling 

could claim no right to the Net Funds because, inter alia: 

The Trustee assumes that Wheeling will argue that (a) it had a lien on pre-petition 
accounts and proceeds of the same; (b) that those proceeds were collected by 

Case 13-10670    Doc 845    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Main
 Document      Page 3 of 24



 

4 
 

MMA and used to fund the eligible expenditures later certified to KMSI; and (c) 
that the KMSI Payments resulting from the certifications are the “proceeds” of the 
prepetition accounts.  The Court should reject this argument, because it overlooks 
the fact that MMA funded the eligible expenditures from a variety of sources: 
proceeds of US accounts receivable, proceeds of Canadian accounts receivable, 
real estate revenue, the money obtained from draws on the Camden LOC. All of 
that money was deposited in MMA’s bank accounts and was commingled before 
any eligible expenditures were made.  There is simply no way that Wheeling can 
meet its burden of tracing, on a dollar-for-dollar basis, the proceeds from the 
prepetition accounts that Wheeling has a lien on to the expenditures of funds to 
the KMSI Payments.  Therefore, to the extent that Wheeling fails to provide 
sufficient documentation tracing the Qualified Expenditures to its collateral, or is 
otherwise unable to “identify” the KMSI Payments as identifiable proceeds of its 
collateral, Wheeling cannot assert an interest in the KMSI Payments. 

 
See D.E. 578, p. 18. 
 

10. Consistent with the 12/17 Order, the Court conducted an evidentiary hearing on 

the 45G Motion on January 23, 2014 (the “January 23 Hearing”).  A transcript of the January 23 

Hearing (the “January 23 Hearing Transcript”) is attached hereto as Exhibit A.   

11. During the January 23 Hearing, the Court heard testimony from M. Donald 

Gardner, Vice President of Finance & Administration and Chief Financial Officer of MMA and 

MMA Canada, and the parties argued their positions orally before the Court. 

12. During the January 23 Hearing, the parties agreed that the Court’s decision on the 

45G Motion would constitute a final judgment as to the Net Funds both for purposes of the 

general MMA bankruptcy and the Adversary Proceeding.  See January 23 Hearing Transcript, 

pp. 52:19-25. 

13. On January 30, 2014, Wheeling filed the Enforcement Motion. 

14. On February 24, 2014, Wheeling took the deposition of Mr. Gardner as to issues 

involving, inter alia, the Enforcement Motion. 

15. On March 5, 2014, the Trustee filed his Objection to the Enforcement Motion (the 

“Enforcement Objection”) [D.E. # 707]. 
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16. On March 13, 2014, the Court issued findings of fact and rulings of law as to the 

45G Motion and the scope of Wheeling’s security interest in the Net Funds (the “March 

Findings”). 

17. In the March Findings, the Court noted that “the parties agreed that the 

determination of the validity and extent of Wheeling’s security interest in the [Net Funds] would 

have the same preclusive effect as a judgment on this issue in the [Adversary Proceeding].”  

March 13 Findings Transcript, p. 10:16-20 (a true and accurate copy of the March 13 Findings 

Transcript is attached hereto as Exhibit B). 

18. Among other things, in the March Findings, the Court then made following 

factual determination as to the so-called Canadian Receivables: 

The Canadian accounts.  I stated earlier in the day today that the evidence from 
the Debtor’s witness indicted that separate treatment of accounts receivable did 
not exist, that all funds came into the Hermon, Maine, operations center 
attributable to the Canadian entity [MMA Canada] and the American entity 
[MMA], they were comingled and that the funds were used for operations 
generally in the uniform operation of those entities.  
 
There was testimony to the effect that the receivables were distinguished or 
delineated for tax purposes at year end but there was no clear indication of the 
record as to how that was done or if it was simply paper attribution for the 
purposes of tax returns.   It was clear to me from the testimony at the time that 
there was no separate account or any other distinction or separation between 
accounts receivable attributed to track in Canada or track in the United States.   
 
And the testimony indicated further that all the receivables were treated as 
receivables of the American entity which had general supervisory operational 
responsibility for both entities out of one office and that no distinction was 
made.  
 
I therefore find and conclude, with respect to the Trustee’s question concerning 
Canadian receivables, that the perfection issue simply doesn’t apply under this 
instance but for the purposes of the 45G motion the evidence is clear and 
unambiguous that all of the receivables were comingled and they were all 
treated as receivables for the American entity.  
 

March 13 Findings Transcript, pp. 12:6-13:6. 
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19. On March 17, 2014, the Court entered a Decision and Order Regarding the 

Proceeds of the Sale of the Debtor’s 45G Tax Credit (the “45G Order”) [D.E. # 761], which 

adopted the March 13 Findings and held that a certain percentage of the Net Funds were subject 

to Wheeling’s Security Interest.  

20. On March 27, 2014, after conducting a preliminary hearing on the Enforcement 

Motion, the Court entered the Enforcement Scheduling Order.  That Order provided deadlines 

for Wheeling and the Trustee to conduct discovery and scheduled a final evidentiary hearing on 

the Enforcement Motion for May.  Enforcement Scheduling Order, ¶¶ 1, 2.  It also provided that 

if MMA Canada or MMA Canada’s court appointed Monitor “desire to intervene in this 

contested matter, then they shall be permitted to do so . . . .”  Id., ¶ 3.  

21. On April 15, 2014, Wheeling took the deposition of Mr. Gardner consistent with 

the terms of the Enforcement Scheduling Order.  A true and accurate copy of the transcript of 

that deposition (together with the exhibits introduced at the deposition) (the “Gardner 

Transcript”), is attached hereto as Exhibit C. 

22. To date, neither MMAC nor the Monitor have moved to intervene in this 

contested matter. 

ARGUMENT 
 
A. INTRODUCTION: WHAT IS AT STAKE IN THE ENFORCEMENT MOTION 
 
 By the Enforcement Motion, Wheeling seeks an order of this Court compelling the 

Debtor and the Trustee to comply with the Court’s prior orders entered with respect to cash 

collateral. To date, the Court has issued six (6) Orders authorizing the Trustee, upon the terms 

and conditions stated therein, to utilize cash collateral of Wheeling (collectively, the “Cash 

Collateral Orders”) [D.E. ## 51, 98, 173, 255, 274 and 376].  Wheeling’s cash collateral consists 
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of accounts receivable and inventory of the Debtor.  The effect and import of these Cash 

Collateral Orders, insofar as relevant to the Enforcement Motion, can be easily summarized, as 

follows:  (1) for the period between August 7, 2013, the Petition Date, and October 18, 2013 (the 

“First Cash Collateral Period”), the Trustee was granted authority to utilize Wheeling’s  cash 

collateral in the ordinary course of business, and, in exchange, the Trustee was required to 

provide Wheeling with adequate protection in the form of a “replacement lien” in accounts 

receivable and inventory generated or acquired by the Debtor after the Petition Date, and a first 

priority “superpriority” administrative claim, pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 507(b), which would cover 

any shortfall in the replacement lien granted to Wheeling.   

For the period between October 19, 2013 and through the current date (the “Second Cash 

Collateral Period”), the Trustee ceased to have authority to use Wheeling cash collateral, and 

instead, he was required to (i) turn over to Wheeling collections made by the Trustee of all pre-

petition accounts receivable that constituted Wheeling collateral; and (ii) to pay Wheeling the 

cost of inventory used by the Trustee during the Second Cash Collateral Period. See Sixth CC 

Order, generally. 

 Wheeling believes that the Trustee has failed to comply with the Cash Collateral Orders 

in both the First Cash Collateral Period and the Second Cash Collateral Period.  Specifically, in 

the First Cash Collateral Period, the Trustee has failed to properly account for and provide 

adequate protection for use of Wheeling’s cash collateral; and in the Second Cash Collateral 

Period, he has failed, in derogation of the provisions of the Sixth CC Order, to pay over to 

Wheeling proceeds of accounts receivable collected by the Trustee and that constitute 

Wheeling’s collateral.  All parties acknowledge that Wheeling has a valid, perfected, and 

enforceable first priority security interest in accounts receivable of the Debtor.  At the same time, 

Case 13-10670    Doc 845    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Main
 Document      Page 7 of 24



 

8 
 

the parties acknowledge that Wheeling’s security interest in accounts receivable of MMA 

Canada, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Debtor, is not perfected by a public filing in Canada.  

This difference in perfection status makes it critical to determine what accounts receivable are 

accounts receivable of the Debtor, as to which Wheeling has a valid, and perfected security 

interest, and what accounts receivable are accounts receivable of entities other than the Debtor, 

as to which Wheeling’s security interest is not perfected.  The former category of accounts are 

subject to the terms of the Cash Collateral Orders; the latter are not.  The issue presented by the 

Enforcement Motion is that in both the First and Second Cash Collateral Periods, the Trustee has 

incorrectly and impermissibly treated a substantial amount of the Debtor’s accounts receivable as 

not being subject to Wheeling’s security interest, to the detriment of Wheeling.   

While it is undisputed that all invoices for rail freight services for the Debtor’s entire 

integrated rail system are issued by the Debtor, and are recorded on the Debtor’s books and 

records as accounts receivable of the Debtor,  the Trustee has nevertheless taken the position that 

some of these invoices are accounts receivable of MMA Canada, or “Canadian Receivables.”  

Thus, to the extent that such invoices are for freight services that were rendered to Canadian 

customers or other railroads over Canadian track, the Trustee has ignored the Debtor’s 

accounting system and treated those accounts receivables as property of MMA Canada, not 

subject to Wheeling’s security interest, and not subject to the protections provided in the Cash 

Collateral Orders.   

 This is impermissible conduct by the Trustee.  As will be addressed in more detail below, 

this Court has already ruled, in the context of the 45G Motion, that the Trustee’s contentions are 

unsustainable, and that all accounts receivable generated by the rendition of freight services by 

the Debtor’s integrated rail system, whether in the U.S. or Canada, are accounts receivable of the 
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Debtor, whether the account debtors are or are not Canadian entities and whether the freight 

movements occur or do not occur entirely within Canada.    

Even apart from any prior ruling of this Court, the evidence has (and will) confirmed this 

reality.  As a result, the Trustee was required by the Cash Collateral Orders to treat what he has 

come to call “Canadian Receivables” as accounts receivable of the Debtor and thus Wheeling 

cash collateral.  As such, all accounts receivable, including those denominated by the Trustee as 

“Canadian Receivables” are Wheeling collateral and the Trustee was under a duty to treat them 

as such and to comply with the Cash Collateral Orders.  He has failed to do so, and this failure 

requires the following remedial orders to be entered by the Court: 

1. As to the First Cash Collateral Period, Wheeling is entitled to (a) a full accounting of 
the collection and use of all accounts receivables, Canadian Receivables or otherwise, 
and the use of the proceeds thereof; (b) adequate protection in the form of a 
replacement lien in post-petition accounts, including so called Canadian Receivables, 
to the full extent of the Trustee’s post-petition collection and use of so-called 
Canadian Receivables; and (c) a superpriority claim, pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 507(b) 
to the extent of any shortfall in the replacement lien; and 
  

2. As to the Second Cash Collateral Period and going forward, Wheeling is entitled to 
(a) payment of the amount of all accounts receivable collected by the Trustee during 
this period, including collections of so-called Canadian Receivables, and (b) to the 
extent that Canadian Receivables have heretofore been collected and spent by the 
Trustee, Wheeling is entitled to adequate protection for the use of such accounts, in 
the form of a replacement lien and a superpriority claim under § 507(b) of the 
Bankruptcy Code. 
 

In providing the necessary relief, the Court should be aware of the dollars involved, for 

both cash collateral periods. We begin with the Second Cash Collateral Period, which is ongoing.  

According to reports issued by the Trustee, as recently as April 29, 2014, it appears that the 

Trustee has collected, during the Second Cash Collateral Period, and through April 25, 2014, a 

total of not less than $541,856 in so-called Canadian Receivables which the Trustee has failed to 
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remit to Wheeling3.  In addition, the MMA Canada A/R aging included as part of the Trustee’s 

April 25, 2014 reporting, show a total of $515,140.39 in outstanding, uncollected Canadian 

Receivables, the collection of which must be turned over to Wheeling.  Thus, for the Second 

Cash Collateral Period, Wheeling is entitled to turnover and/or adequate protection of more than 

one million dollars. 

As for the First Cash Collateral Period, Wheeling is entitled to a full accounting as to all 

so-called Canadian Receivables collected by the Trustee and used in the operation of the Debtor.  

Once that accounting is made, Wheeling is entitled to a replacement lien on post-petition 

accounts receivable of the Debtor, as well as a superpriority claim pursuant to § 507(b) of the 

Bankruptcy Code. 

B.  THE COURT’S RULING ON THE CANADIAN ACCOUNTS IN THE MARCH 13
 FINDINGS ENTERED WITH RESPECT TO THE 45G MOTION IS BINDING  

ON THE TRUSTEE FOR ALL PURPOSES, INCLUDING RESOLUTION OF 
THE ENFORCEMENT MOTION.  

 
As a threshold matter, it must be pointed out that given the March 13 Findings, there is 

no need for an evidentiary hearing on the Enforcement Motion.  The portions of those Findings 

related to the Canadian Receivables (see ¶ 18, supra) are binding on the Trustee and they 

conclusively establish that all accounts receivable generated by the rendition of freight services 

over and upon the Debtor’s integrated American and Canadian rail system are accounts 

receivable of the Debtor.  These include the so-called Canadian Receivables.  They are all part of 

Wheeling’s valid, enforceable and duly perfected collateral4 and, therefore, are subject to the 

terms of the Cash Collateral Orders, including the Sixth CC Order.  Because the March 13 

                                                 
3  These amounts for collections that the Trustee has failed to remit, and for outstanding Canadian 
Receivables, are taken from the Trustee’s own financial reports.  Attached hereto as Appendix 1 is an explanation of 
how it was calculated, utilizing the Trustee’s most recent set of reports, which are current as of April 25, 2014.  If 
necessary, Wheeling will present testimony from Mr. Gardner at next week’s hearing confirming the information 
contained in Appendix 1. 
4  With one minor exception, as discussed below in § B. 
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Findings and the 45G Order together constitute a final judgment in the 45G contested matter that 

the parties agreed “would have the same preclusive effect as a judgment . . . in the [Adversary 

Proceeding,]” (see ¶ 17, supra), principles of collateral estoppel and/or law of the case bar the 

Trustee from relitigating the issue of whether the Canadian Receivables are MMA’s property and 

Wheeling’s collateral5.  It has already been determined by this Court that they are both. 

 Collateral estoppel (or issue preclusion) bars re-litigation of issues actually adjudicated 

in a proceeding, such as the ownership of so-called Canadian Receivables, if (1) the issue in the 

pending case is the same as that decided in a prior proceeding; (2) the issue was actually litigated 

in the prior proceeding; (3) the issue was determined by a valid and binding final judgment or 

order; and (4) the determination of the issue was essential to the judgment.  E.g., Keystone 

Shipping Co. v. New England Power Co., 109 F.3d 46, 51 (1st Cir. 1997); Grella v. Salem Five 

Cent Sav. Bank, 42 F.3d 26, 30 (1st Cir. 1994).  All of these elements are present here: 

1. The issue in the this contested matter is the same as that determined in the 45G 
litigation (and by extension and agreement, the Adversary Proceeding): in both 
proceedings, the Court has been asked to determine whether the so-called 
Canadian Receivables are, in fact, property and accounts receivable of MMA and 
therefore subject to Wheeling’s security interest6.  The Trustee concedes the prior 
litigation and determination of this very issue in his Motion for an Order 
Amending or Striking Findings of Fact Pursuant to Fed.R.Bankr.P. 7052, filed in 
the 45G proceedings (the “Rule 52 Motion”) [D.E. # 807]. 
 

2. The Canadian Receivables issue was actually litigated in the context of the 45G 
litigation, as described in detail in Wheeling’s Objection to the Trustee’s Motion 
for an Order Amending or Striking Findings of Facts Pursuant to Fed.R.Bankr.P. 
7052 (the “Rule 52 Objection”), which is incorporated herein by reference7. 
 

                                                 
5  The application of estoppel principals to the March 13 Findings in general, and the Canadian Receivables 
in particular, was eminently foreseeable based on a back-and-forth between the Court and Wheeling’s counsel 
during the January 23 Hearing.  January 23 Hearing Transcript, pp. 151:9-152:18.  Moreover, the Trustee himself 
anticipated such a result, as evidenced by his Motion for an Order Amending or Striking Findings of Fact Pursuant 
to Fed.R.Bankr.P. 7052, which warns that the March 13 Findings could “potentially prejudice[]” the Trustee in 
pending matters, including the Enforcement Motion. 
6  The doctrine of collateral estoppel can be invoked as to different matters arising in the same bankruptcy 
case.  E.g., In re All American Semiconductor, Inc. 427 B.R. 559, 570-71 (Bankr. S.D.Fla. 2010)   
7  The Rule 52 Objection was filed substantially contemporaneously with this Supplemental Brief. 
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3. The Canadian Receivables issue was decided in the context of a valid and final 
binding judgment.  See, ¶ 17 and 19, supra; 45G Order. 
 

4. The determination of the issue of ownership of the Canadian Receivables was 
essential to the judgment because it formed the linchpin of many of the Trustee’s 
defenses to Wheeling’s claims in and to the so-called Net Funds at issue in the 
45G proceeding.  Wheeling directs the Court’s attention to its Rule 52 Objection 
for a more complete discussion of the centrality of this issue to the 45G litigation 
and the March 13 Findings. 
 

Because all of the elements of issue preclusion are present, the Trustee is estopped from 

arguing in the context of the Enforcement Motion litigation that the Canadian Receivables are 

not property of and accounts receivable of MMA and therefore subject to Wheeling’s security 

interest. 

  Even apart from doctrines regarding issue preclusion, the Court may also apply the 

doctrine of the law of the case and hold that the Trustee is bound by the March 13 Findings.  

“The law of the case doctrine is a judicial doctrine that promotes finality and efficiency in the 

judicial process by encouraging courts to follow their own decisions in any given case.”  In re 

Pilgrim’s Pride Corp., 442 B.R. 522, 529 (Bankr.N.D. Tex. 2010) (internal quotations and 

citations omitted).  “As most commonly defined, the doctrine [of the law of the case] posits that 

when a court decides upon a rule of law, that decision should continue to govern the same issues 

in subsequent stages in the same case.”  Christianson v. Colt Indus. Operating Corp., 486 U.S. 

800, 815-816 (1988) (quoting Arizona v. California, 460 U.S. 605, 618 (1983)); see Cohen v. 

Brown Univ., 101 F.3d 155, 167 (1st Cir. 1996) (“The law of the case doctrine precludes 

relitigation of the legal issues presented in successive stages of a single case once those issues 

have been decided.”); 18-134 Moore’s Federal Practice – Civil § 134.20[1] (“The doctrine of 

the law of the case is similar [to issue preclusion] in that it limits relitigation of an issue once it 

has been decided, but the law of the case doctrine is concerned with the extent to which the law 
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applied in decisions at various stages of the same litigation becomes the governing principle in 

later stages.”)   

 Importantly, the law of the case doctrine is not limited solely to legal conclusions; it also 

applies to factual findings and necessary inferences therefrom.  See e.g., Pit River Home and 

Agric. Coop. Ass'n v. United States, 30 F.3d 1088, 1096-97 (9th Cir. 1994)(“A decision on a 

factual or legal issue must be followed in all subsequent proceedings in the same case in the trial 

court or on a later appeal in the appellate court, unless the evidence on a subsequent trial was 

substantially different, controlling authority has since made a contrary decision of the law 

applicable to such issues, or the decision was clearly erroneous and would work a manifest 

injustice.”) (Internal quotation marks and citations omitted.)  In the bankruptcy context, the law 

of the case doctrine is applied not only to subsequent orders or rulings in a single adversary 

proceeding, but also to contested matters and among and between both types of proceedings in a 

single bankruptcy case.  Pilgrim’s Pride, 442 B.R. at 530.    

Here, the 45G litigation and the pending Enforcement Motion are contested matters in the 

same Chapter 11 case, and they both implicate a common question: the scope of Wheeling’s 

security interest in the Debtor’s accounts receivable.  The law of the case doctrine bars 

relitigation of Wheeling’s perfected security interest in the Debtor’s accounts receivable and the 

ownership of and Wheeling’s interest in so-called Canadian Receivables.  This is because this 

Court has already entered findings and conclusions of law pursuant to which it determined that 

there is no distinct category of so-called Canadian Receivables; all accounts receivable are 

accounts of the Debtor, MMA: “the evidence is clear and unambiguous that all of the receivables 

were comingled and they were all treated as receivables for the American entity.”  March 13 

Findings Transcript, p. 13:4-6.  Regardless of whether the Court applies the doctrine of collateral 
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estoppel or “law of the case”, the result is the same.  The important goals of finality and 

efficiency are served only by honoring and preserving factual and legal determinations already 

made in this case as a result of litigation between the same parties:  All accounts receivable for 

freight services generated by the Debtor’s integrated rail system are accounts receivable of the 

Debtor, notwithstanding any later designation or allocation of so called Canadian Receivables.   

C. EVEN IF THE MARCH 13 FINDINGS DO NOT HAVE PRECLUSIVE EFFECT, 
THE EVIDENCE WILL SHOW THAT ALL FREIGHT-RELATED ACCOUNTS 
RECEIVABLE, INCLUDING THE SO-CALLED CANADIAN RECEIVABLES, 
ARE IN FACT MMA RECEIVABLES SUBJECT TO WHEELING’S VALID AND 
PERFECTED SECURITY INTEREST. 
 

 If necessary, the evidence to be presented at the hearing on the Enforcement Motion will 

demonstrate — even without consideration of the preclusive effect of this Court’s prior rulings 

— that all accounts receivable generated by the movement of freight throughout the integrated 

rail system of the Debtor and its affiliates are accounts receivable of the Debtor.  The evidence 

will show (as it has already shown in prior proceedings) that the Debtor does all invoicing for 

freight movements throughout the integrated rail system, and records all invoices as its own 

accounts receivable on the MMA balance sheet, including (a) those arising under the Interline 

Settlement System for Canada-only rail services; and (b) accounts receivable arising for 

movement of freight solely in Canada on behalf of Canadian customers.  The fact of the matter is 

that neither MMA Canada, nor any other affiliate of the Debtor, issues invoices for freight 

shipments.  All of these invoices are issued by the Debtor and they all are recorded as the 

Debtor’s accounts receivable.  At a later point in time, revenues are allocated to MMA Canada so 

that it will have cash to meet its expenses and to satisfy Canadian taxing obligations.  But even 

this allocation process has no relation to the movement of freight in Canada or elsewhere; it is 

motivated by entirely unrelated concerns, namely revenue allocation for tax purposes.  This 
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entire receivable allocation process is neither unusual nor improper.  The Debtor is the parent 

corporation and the only entity in the affiliated group that actually owns assets sufficient to 

operate a railroad: rolling stock, track, maintenance facilities, etc.  In contrast, MMA Canada, 

owns no rolling stock (although it owns track), and therefore could not deliver any freight 

without the use of the Debtor’s rolling stock.  The evidence will show that the Debtor utilizes the 

Canadian track of its subsidiary to effectuate freight shipments when the demand arises, and then 

it allocates to MMA Canada a portion of its revenues, so as to cover MMA Canada expenses and 

tax obligations.  Many corporate groups work this way.  But this operational convention in no 

way undercuts the legal and factual conclusion that this Court has already made and would no 

doubt make again based on the evidence, and that is that all freight accounts receivable are 

accounts of the Debtor, to which Wheeling’s security interest attaches in full force.   

 The Trustee makes the odd argument that if Wheeling prevails in enforcing its security 

interest as to so-called Canadian Receivables, it will have accomplished by “substantive 

consolidation” what it did not accomplish by compliance with the rules of perfection as to such 

receivables.  This garbled argument is entirely circular.  It presumes (a) that there is a distinct 

category of receivables consisting of Canadian Receivables, (b) that Wheeling is unperfected as 

to these receivables; and (c) that Wheeling therefore can only achieve perfection as to the same 

by passage through the back door — i.e., “consolidation” with the Debtor’s own accounts.  

 Unfortunately for the Trustee, the argument collapses under its own weight because its 

fundamental premise is incorrect: there is no distinct category of Canadian Receivables that 

come outside of the Debtor’s accounts receivable and Wheeling’s collateral.  This Court has 

already ruled (and if necessary, the evidence will show again) that there is, in reality, no separate 

category of Canadian Receivables.  It is nothing more than an artificial distinction created by the 
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Trustee after the filing of this case (it is a distinction that the Debtor never employed prior to the 

filing of this case) to improperly free assets from the ambit of Wheeling’s security interest and 

the duties and obligations imposed by the Cash Collateral Orders8.  All accounts receivable of the 

integrated rail system operated by the Debtor with the assistance of its affiliates are accounts 

receivable of the Debtor.  The premise of the Trustee’s substantive consolidation argument is 

wrong, and that makes its conclusion wrong as well.    

 As is demonstrated by both the law of this case, as well as the relevant evidence, all 

accounts receivable generated by the Debtor’s integrated rail system are in fact accounts 

receivable of the Debtor, that Wheeling has a valid, perfected and enforceable security interest in 

the same, and that it is entitled to the protections afforded by the Cash Collateral Orders as to the 

same.    

D.  THE DOCTRINES OF WAIVER, EQUITABLE ESTOPPEL, AND LACHES DO 
NOT DIMINISH WHEELING’S RIGHT TO BRING THE ENFORCEMENT 
MOTION 
 
The Cash Collateral Orders establish a duty of the Debtor and the Trustee to provide 

adequate protection to Wheeling as a condition for the use, collection and disposition of 

Wheeling’s collateral.  It is telling that the Trustee first attempts to evade that duty by adopting 

an arbitrary and artificial definition of accounts receivable (one that was apparently created just 

for this case, and following the Petition Date; see fn. 7, supra) and then claims that Wheeling has 

been lax by not discovering his artifice in time. 

As to the First Cash Collateral Period, which ended on October 18, 2013, there was 

simply no reason for Wheeling to investigate the Trustee’s cash collateral reporting.  The Cash 

Collateral Orders covering this period are entirely self-executing: as to any accounts that were 

                                                 
8  Mr. Gardner testified at his deposition that he created the separate Canadian Receivables categories at the 
instruction of the Trustee.  Gardner Transcript, pp. 19:25-20:9. 
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collected and used by the Trustee, the Trustee is and was obligated to provide a replacement lien 

or a superpriority claim.  If the Trustee adopts an artifice to categorize accounts, he does so at his 

peril, and must account when the time comes to assess the adequacy of the replacement lien 

ordered by the Cash Collateral Orders.  There is nothing in the Cash Collateral Orders or in the 

Bankruptcy Code that now bars a full and complete accounting for the use of cash collateral, 

which necessarily requires determination of what accounts of Wheeling were actually used.  That 

is precisely what is at issue in the Enforcement Motion, and it is clear that each of the Cash 

Collateral Orders covering the Cash Collateral Period expressly reserve for a later accounting 

and determination the exact nature and extent of Wheeling’s interest in cash collateral.  

Typically, that accounting and determination occurs later in a Chapter 11 case after the secured 

creditor has liquidated its collateral and its position has been determined.  Wheeling asks that it 

occur now.  There is no place for application of any doctrines of waiver, estoppel or laches — all 

rights have been expressly reserved, and the Trustee should gain no traction by having invented a 

clever artifice.  

As to the issues arising from the Trustee’s use of cash collateral during the Second Cash 

Collateral Period, it must first be noted that that period is ongoing as of the current date; it has 

not ended.  As such, it is odd to suggest that there has been any undue delay or waiver of any 

rights.  Surely, Wheeling did not, as the Trustee suggests, “excessively delay” prosecuting its 

rights.  See  Enforcement Objection, ¶¶ 14-20.  To the contrary, as soon as Wheeling learned that 

the Canadian Receivables may have in fact been MMA’s property and therefore subject to 

Wheeling’s security interest, Wheeling took immediate action by confirming that that was the 

case and filing the Enforcement Motion, on January 30th. 
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Indeed, Wheeling first raised the issue in the Adversary Proceeding commenced in 

October of last year, wherein Wheeling sought a determination of the full extent of its security 

interests — including its security interests in all accounts receivable, including Canadian 

Receivables.  See ¶ 1, supra.  As the Court is aware, at the request of the Trustee, and in 

deference to the Trustee’s pre-occupation with the sale of the railroad and other pressing matters, 

Wheeling consented to a general stay of the adversary proceeding, including discovery therein, 

so the parties could focus on discrete issues that required immediate resolution, such as the 45G 

proceedings.    See ¶¶ 6, 7 supra, Stay Motion generally.  That stay — requested by the Trustee 

and agreed to as a courtesy by Wheeling, encompassed discovery that Wheeling would have 

taken on various financial issues, including the mechanics of the MMA/MMA Canada 

receivables process.  Perhaps if Wheeling had not given the Trustee the courtesy of the stay, it 

would have discovered the artificial receivables reclassification through discovery in the 

Adversary Proceeding.   

As stated, the Stay Motion and the order approving the same expressly contemplated that 

certain matters would proceed notwithstanding the stay.  Thus, while preparing for the January 

23 Hearing on the 45G Motion, Wheeling learned for the first time (during an interview with Mr. 

Gardner) that MMA Canada did not send out its own invoices for Canadian freight movements, 

did not book the resulting accounts receivable on MMA Canada’s balance sheet, and did not 

receive payments for the same from customers.  Wheeling then elicited testimony from Mr. 

Gardner under oath at the January 23 Hearing9 that confirmed the fact that the Canadian 

Receivables are in fact Wheeling’s collateral.  Wheeling’s counsel went on to note that this new 

                                                 
9  See Rule 52 Objection at Argument § B for a detailed description of Mr. Gardner’s testimony from the 
January 23 Hearing. 
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development was a concern and that Wheeling would shortly take action; the Court in turn 

acknowledged that Wheeling was not waiving any rights vis-à-vis this issue: 

The Court: Let me ask you a question. 
Mr. Marcus: Yeah. 
The Court: We have been collecting and liquidating receivables.  Has there 

been a deduction on the MMA side or the Wheeling side with 
respect to Canadian receivables? 

Mr. Marcus: The MMA side has withheld payment of what is describes as 
Canadian receivables.  We don’t acquiesce in that.  This court -- 

The Court: That’s not an issue that’s before me today but it is nonetheless an 
issue. 

Mr. Marcus: It’s an issue and the Court will be hearing more about it later. 
The Court: All right.  So you haven’t acquiesced to that 
deduction but you -- as far as you know today you haven’t received 
the benefit of any Canadian receivables.  That’s – 

Mr. Marcus: Well, I -- I -- I -- 
The Court: -- something you might chase after another time. 

 
January 23 Hearing Transcript, pp. 151:9-152:1 (emphasis added).  This Enforcement Motion 

was filed a week after the January 23 Hearing10. 

In a nutshell, Wheeling placed in issue the full extent of its security interests, including 

its interests in accounts receivable, by filing its Adversary Proceeding on October 7, 2013.  It 

then agreed to defer and stay discovery in and prosecution of this Adversary Proceeding as an 

accommodation to the Trustee.  Notwithstanding this stay, Wheeling learned of the Trustee’s 

artifice as to Canadian Receivables in January of this year and Wheeling’s counsel made an 

express reservation of rights on the record of this Court at the January 23 Hearing pertaining to 

the accounts receivable issue.   

This timeline demonstrates that Wheeling was in no way “idle” or dilatory in protecting 

its interests.  It did not waive a “known right”; to the contrary, it slowed down its discovery and 

prosecution of the Adversary Proceeding to accommodate the Trustee, and moved immediately 

                                                 
10  It should be noted that the Adversary Proceeding was still stayed at this point. 
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to protect its interests after learning that what MMA was calling “Canadian receivables” were 

nothing of the sort.  See e.g., OfficeMax Inc. v. Sousa, 773 F. Supp. 2d 190, 235 (D. Me. 2011) 

(quoting Blue Star Corp. v. CFK Props., LLC, 2009 ME 101, ¶ 26); DiVittorio v. HSBC Bank, 

USA, N.A. (In re DiVittorio), 430 B.R. 26, 52 (Bankr. D. Mass. 2010) (“Regardless of the 

context, courts unanimously define waiver as the intentional relinquishment of a known right.”)   

While further argument would hardly seem necessary, the equitable estoppel doctrine is 

completely inapplicable in this case because that doctrine is only applicable where a party knows 

he has a given right and does not exercise it, to the detriment of the counter-party.  E.g., 

Ramirez-Carlo v. United States, 496 F.3d 41, 48 (1st Cir. P.R. 2007); Vistamar, Inc. v. Fagundo-

Fagundo, 430 F.3d 66, 73 (1st Cir. 2005).  Again, Wheeling was unaware that the Canadian 

receivables were its collateral until earlier this year.  When it learned this was the case, it took 

immediate action to remedy the situation.  This is not a situation where Wheeling sat on its 

knowledge to the detriment of the Trustee; in reality, the Trustee sat on knowledge to the 

detriment of Wheeling.   

Finally, laches is also inapplicable for the same reasons: Wheeling did not delay 

(unreasonably or otherwise) in bringing the Enforcement Motion.  See e.g., Iglesias v. Mutual 

Life Ins. Co., 156 F.3d 237, 243 (1st Cir. 1998) (the equitable doctrine of laches requires, inter 

alia, a showing that a party’s delay in bringing an action was “unreasonable”).  If there was any 

“delay” it arose out of Wheeling’s agreement to defer prosecution of its own adversary 

proceeding — a deferral agreed upon at the request of, and as an accommodation to, the Trustee.  

If there is anything that is unreasonable, it is the Trustee’s post-petition adoption of an account 

receivable artifice in an effort to deprive Wheeling of the value of its collateral.   This is simply 

not a case where Wheeling can be held accountable under doctrines of laches or estoppel.  
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CONCLUSION 

 Wherefore, Wheeling respectfully requests that the Court enter an Order: 

A. Granting it the specific relief requested in the Enforcement Motion; and 

 B. Granting such other relief as the Court deem just and appropriate. 

 

Dated: April 30, 2014    /s/ George J. Marcus      
George J. Marcus 
David C. Johnson 
Andrew C. Helman 
 
Counsel for Wheeling & Lake Erie Railway 
Company 

 
MARCUS, CLEGG & MISTRETTA, P.A. 
One Canal Plaza, Suite 600 
Portland, ME  04101 
207.828.8000 
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APPENDIX 1 


Reproduced below is a portion of a Wheeling Activity Report for the week ending 


April 25, 2014 (the “4/25/14 Weekly Activity Report”).  As the Court knows, these 


Wheeling Activity Reports are provided to Wheeling by the Trustee on a weekly basis 


pursuant to the terms of the Sixth CC Order and the Prior CC Orders1.  See id, pp. 12-13; 


Enforcement Motion, ¶ 12.  The Wheeling Activity Reports are broken into two charts.  


The one on the left (the “Payment Chart”) shows payments made to Wheeling since 


October 18, 2013 pursuant to the Sixth CC Order. The second chart, on the right (the 


“Not Escrowed Chart”), shows funds received by MMA since October 18, 2013, but not 


paid over to Wheeling because the Trustee claims that these amounts are “Canadian 


Receivables” not subject to Wheeling’s perfected security interest.  The Not Escrowed 


Chart is broken into 4 columns: (a) the US column represents payments made by 


Canadian customers to MMA in U.S. dollars; (b) the Canadian [sic] column represents 


payments made by Canadian customers to MMA in Canadian dollars; (c) the ISS column 


represents payments received by MMA through the interline settlement system (“ISS”) 


for rail services where MMA was not the originating carrier but where the rail services 


provided by MMA were entirely in Canada; and (d) the “Total” column is the sum of the 


numbers in the first three columns.    


                                                           
1 The Wheeling Activity Report for the week ending January 24, 2014 was attached to the 
Enforcement Motion as Exhibit D. 
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Reproduced below is a spreadsheet that was an exhibit from Mr. Gardner’s 


deposition taken earlier this month that provides further detail on the Canadian 


Receivables that have been withheld by the Trustee, i.e., the data contained in the Not 


Escrowed Chart on the Wheeling Activity Reports (the “Spreadsheet”).  The Spreadsheet 


was prepared by the Trustee’s professionals based on financial information prepared by 


Mr. Gardner.  Gardner Transcript, p. 5:3-13 and Exhibit 3 thereto.  The numbers on the 


Spreadsheet tie into the numbers found on the Payment and Not Escrowed Charts on the 


various Wheeling Activity Reports, except that the spreadsheet only runs through the 


week ending March 14, 2014.  As such, it does not reflect the additional $6,755 in 


Canadian funds withheld by the Trustee during the week ending April 18, 2014 (see 


above). 
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The Spreadsheet is broken down into two columns, “MMA Books” and “MCC 


Books.”  These columns represent data that is entered onto the books of MMA and MMA 


Canada respectively by the former’s accounting staff as funds are received from 


customers and other carriers. 


 


As the Court can see, the Spreadsheet is broken down into two columns, “MMA Books” 


and “MCC Books.”  These columns represent data that is entered onto the books of 


MMA and MMA Canada respectively as funds are received from customers and other 


carriers.  The MMA Books column has three sub-columns (a) “Div 10 US Frt” (“Division 
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10”), which represents amounts received by MMA for freight movements that cross the 


international border between the United States and Canada on behalf of Canadian 


customers; (b) “Disc 20 CDN Frt” (“Division 20”), which represents amounts received by 


MMA for freight movements which begin and end in Canada; (c) “CDN ISS” represents 


amounts received by MMA for freight movements only within Canada where MMA was 


not the originating carrier but instead provided rail services on behalf of another non-


Debtor carrier.  The accounts receivable created by the Division 10, Division 20, and 


CDN ISS funds are all booked as accounts receivable on MMA’s balance sheet, and the 


subsequent receipts are proceeds of the same.  Neither the accounts receivable nor the 


cash proceeds are booked on MMA Canada’s books.  A portion of these funds are then 


periodically allocated by MMA to MMA Canada pursuant to a historic allocation formula 


adopted for tax and other purposes, which are entirely unrelated to the actual movement 


of freight.   


The Division 10 funds, the Division 20 funds, and the CDN ISS funds have not 


been paid over to Wheeling because the Trustee has treated these funds as proceeds of so-


called “Canadian Receivables”.  Adding these amounts together and adding in the 


additional $6,755 referenced above, the improperly withheld funds total $541,856.  These 


amounts are also found on the Not Escrowed Chart portion of the Weekly Activity 


Reports.  Wheeling believes that these funds constitute its cash collateral. 


The MCC Books column has only one sub-column: “Misc AR.”  This column 


represents revenues received by MMA Canada for services other than movement of 


freight.  They are revenues billed and received directly by MMA Canada in its own 


Canadian bank accounts and booked directly to MMA Canada’s books.  These funds are 
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for certain Canadian-specific items, such as crossing fees, interchange fees, etc.    


Wheeling does not claim that these funds constitute its collateral.   
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 PROCEEDINGS COMMENCED (January 23, 2014, 10:06 a.m.) 


THE COURT OFFICER:  United States Bankruptcy Court is 


now in session.  The Honorable Louis Kornreich presiding.  


Please be seated and come to order. 


THE COURT:  Good morning, everyone.  Welcome.  If it 


gets too warm in here we can always take the hearings outside. 


This is the matter of Montreal, Maine & Atlantic 


Railway, Ltd., Chapter 11, 2013, 10670.  There were several 


matters on for today.  I’m about to take appearances.  Before I 


do that I want you to consider something, please.   


There is a bit of ambiguity over whether or not this 


is to be an international hearing.  Yesterday, pursuant to the 


protocols, Justice Dumais and I had a telephone conference and 


decided that there was no need for an international hearing and 


we decided to proceed instead with two simultaneous independent 


hearings.   


The reason for this decision is that there are 


discrete issues on each side of the border.  Indeed, there may 


be no objections on the Canadian side of the border in the 


Canadian case and it appears that there may be objections of 


various sorts in this proceeding.   


So while I’m taking appearances, I’d like you to 


consider, on behalf of each of your parties, whether or not you 


believe otherwise.  If any party insists on an international 


hearing and can demonstrate cause, Justice Dumais and I have 
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made arrangements to stop what we’re doing and reconvene 


internationally, so to speak.   


So with that said, give that due consideration while 


I call the roll.  Let’s begin with the Trustee. 


MR. KEACH:  Thank you, Your Honor.  Robert Keach, the 


Chapter 11 Trustee.  Let me start by saying we certainly don’t 


object to it being parallel but not joint proceedings.  I’m 


happy to say that the objections on the U.S. side are all moot 


or, in the case of the reservation of rights, we’ll be able to 


address it satisfactorily so I don’t think that’s the 


distinguishing factor, but I think it’s perfectly appropriate 


to have simultaneous but not joint hearings -- 


THE COURT:  Well that’s fine.   


MR. KEACH:  -- and we consent. 


THE COURT:  Just so that you’re aware, that was not 


the distinguishing factor yesterday but my call was early in 


the morning and many things were filed later on in the day.  


All right.  


MR. KEACH:  Understood.  


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. KEACH:  But I -- we certainly consent and not a 


problem. 


THE COURT:  Thank you very much, sir. 


MR. MORRELL:  Stephen Morrell for the United States 


Trustee and, Your Honor, we consent to the proceedings going 
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forward as you’ve outlined. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Morrell. 


MR. FAGONE:  Good morning, Your Honor.  Michael 


Fagone, Bernstein Shur, counsel for the Chapter 11 Trustee. 


THE COURT:  Good morning. 


MR. ANDERSON:  Good morning, Your Honor.  Sam 


Anderson, Bernstein Shur, counsel also for the Trustee. 


THE COURT:  Good morning. 


MR. ANDERSON:  Good morning. 


MR. FISCHER:  Good morning, Your Honor.  Jeremy 


Fischer from Drummond Woodsum on behalf of the purchaser, 


Railroad Acquisition Holdings, LLC.  With me I have my  


co-counsel, Jeffrey Steen, from Sidley Austen, Terrence Hynes, 


from Sidley Austen and Matthew Linder, from Sidley Austen and 


with us in the courtroom today we also have Ken Nicholson who 


is the Vice President of the purchaser and we also consent to 


simultaneous hearings. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you and good morning to 


all of you and welcome. 


MR. FISCHER:  Good morning. 


THE COURT:  Others who wish to enter appearances?  


Please come forward to the podium so that you’re picked up on 


the recording device. 


MR. MARCUS:  Good morning, Your Honor.  George Marcus 


for the Wheeling & Lake Erie Railway Company and we have no 
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objection to the simultaneous hearings. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Good morning, Mr. Marcus.  


MR. DOW:  Good morning, Your Honor.  Josh Dow from 


Pearce & Dow, in Portland, appearing on behalf of New England 


Independent Transmission Company, LLC and also separately 


appearing for Canadian Pacific Railway Company and affiliates 


and we have -- neither client has any objection to proceeding 


in the manner that the Court outlined. 


THE COURT:  Thank you, Mr. Dow and good morning. 


MR. TROY:  Good morning, Your Honor.  Matthew Troy, 


United States Department of Justice, Civil Division, on behalf 


of the Federal Railroad Administration.  The FRA has no 


objection to proceeding as outlined, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Good morning to you and welcome.  Thank 


you.  Mr. Cohn, come forward simultaneously, same party.  Thank 


you.   


MR. KURR:  Thank you, Your Honor.  George Kurr and 


Dan Cohn on behalf of 47 of the 47 wrongful death victims in 


this case. 


THE COURT:  Good morning to both of you and welcome.  


Thank you.  


MR. COHN:  Thank you, Your Honor.  And we, by the 


way, have no objection to proceeding in the way that you 


proposed. 


THE COURT:  Thank you, Mr. Cohn.  Great. 
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MR. MAXCY:  Good morning, Your Honor.  Patrick Maxcy, 


Dentons US LLP on behalf of Rail World Locomotive Leasing, Rail 


World, Inc., LMS Acquisition Corporation and certain directors 


and officers of MMA.  We also have no objection to the manner 


proposed. 


THE COURT:  Thank you, Mr. Maxcy.  Any other 


appearances?  All right, then. 


MR. HAHN:  Good morning, Your Honor.  Michael Hahn 


for Bangor Savings Bank.  We have no objection for proceeding 


as Your Honor has proposed. 


THE COURT:  Thank you Mr. Hahn.  Good morning.  Next 


on the line? 


MR. PRICE:  Good morning, Your Honor.  William Price, 


ClarkHill, on behalf of the Maine Department of Transportation 


and no objection to the procedures discussed. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Good morning.   


MS. DANDENEAU:  Good morning, Your Honor, Debra 


Dandeneau.  I’m here with my colleague Victoria Vron.  We’re 


from Weil, Gotchal & Manges on behalf of the CIT Group.  We 


also have no objection to proceeding. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Would you please spell your 


names, please? 


Of course.  Debra, D E B R A, Dandeneau, D, as in 


David, A N D E N E A U and Victoria Vron, V R O N. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Good morning.  Next? 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 9 of 179







  10 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


MS. DANDENEAU:  Good morning. 


THE COURT:  Other telephonic appearances? 


MR. DESPINS:  Yes, Your Honor.  Luc Despins with Paul 


Hastings on behalf of the Official Committee and we have no 


objections. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Good morning. 


MR. DESPINS:  Good morning. 


THE COURT:  Next? 


MR. LEPENE:  Good morning, Your Honor.  Alan Lepene, 


Thompson Hine, on behalf of Eastern Maine Railway and 


affiliates and, likewise, we have no objection to the manner 


proposed. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Good morning, Mr. Lepene.  


Next? 


MR. STEMPLEWICZ:  Good morning, Your Honor.  John 


Stemplewicz with the U.S. Department of Justice also appearing 


on behalf of the Federal Railroad Administration. 


THE COURT:  Good morning, sir.  Next?  Other 


appearances on the line?  That completes the appearances.  


We’re going to take a brief recess for as long as it takes for 


me to communicate with the court in Québec just to make sure 


that we’re all on the same page.  Thank you all. 


THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.  


PROCEEDINGS RECESSED (January 23, 2012, 10:14 a.m.)  


PROCEEDINGS RESUMED (January 23, 2012, 10:16 a.m.) 
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THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.  United States 


Bankruptcy Court is back in session.  Please be seated and come 


to order.    


THE COURT:  Thank you all for your patience and I 


remind you when you speak, whether you are in the courtroom or 


online but particularly if you are on the phone line, please 


announce yourself by name and party each time you speak. 


Mr. Keach, either you or Mr. Fagone, I would like to 


have an outline of proceedings this morning.  No argument, just 


simply procedural outline and we’ll see if anybody has an 


objection to the order of proceedings you suggest. 


MR. KEACH:  Thank you, Your Honor.  We have three 


matters on, the motion to sell and related matters, the motion 


for reconsideration of the carve-out, which was filed by Mr. 


Cohn some time ago and was continued today at 2:00 today and 


then the 45G dispute.  My suggestion is that we take the 


matters in exactly that order.  I think the first two matters, 


I hope, will be reasonably prompt.  The 45G matter, as Your 


Honor knows, may involve the introduction of some testimony and 


probably will take a bit longer.  So that would be my 


suggestion. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  There’s no need for anyone to 


speak unless you object to the order of proceedings recommended 


by the Trustee.  Does anyone object?  I will proceed in that 


order.  Let’s begin with the sale motion and additional related 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 11 of 179







  12 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


material. 


MR. KEACH:  Thank you, Your Honor.  As Your Honor 


knows, some time ago we filed a motion to sell to Railroad 


Acquisition Holdings, LLC and along with that filed a motion 


for approval of bid procedures which Your Honor granted.  We 


conducted -- had been, at that point, conducting and continued 


to conduct a detailed sale process contacting, we believe, 


every conceivable, possible acquirer of these assets.  That 


process was both motivated by the fact that we felt that a sale 


was in the best interest of the public and of the Estates and 


also by the necessities of the case. 


I’m happy to report that we conducted an auction as 


described, and I’ll get to the tender of the declarations in a 


second, that as a consequence of that auction Railroad 


Acquisition Holdings emerged as the successful bidder pursuant 


to a bid that was enhanced by changes prior to the auction and 


announced at the auction.  We believe that bid has a value to 


the Estates of $16,850,000 at a minimum and we, as I said, also 


strongly believe that it’s the highest and best bid and also 


best in terms of the public interest, given the commitment of 


RAH to operate the entirety of the system both in the U.S. and 


Canada. 


With respect to specific support for the motion, Your 


Honor, that’s three declarations to offer as direct testimony.  


First is my declaration concerning the auction.  I’m obviously 
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present.  If I were called to testify I would testify as set 


forth in the declaration.  That declaration, as Your Honor, 


knows, provides simply a summary of the auction and its outcome 


and the recommendation I just stated. 


We would also proffer the affidavit of Thomas 


McCarthy from Gordian Group.  Mr. McCarthy is present in the 


courtroom and if called to testify would testify consistently 


with his affidavit which describes, in great detail, the 


contacts that were made by Gordian and by others on behalf of 


the Estate to reach out to prospective purchasers, the creation 


of the virtual data room, the extensive and intensive sales 


effort to bring the sale home, and Gordian’s belief, as the 


investment banker to the Estate, that the sale to RAH under the 


circumstances of a particularly challenging environment that 


got more challenging by the day and with every day’s newspaper, 


that this sale is the best that could be done under the 


circumstances and it’s in the best interest of the Estate. 


We would also tender the declaration of Mr. Ken 


Nicholson of Railroad Acquisition Holdings, Inc.  That 


declaration establishes a number of things relevant to 363(m) 


and (n) but also other aspects of the sale process including 


365.  What that establishes, I think beyond contest, is that 


this was an arm’s length negotiation, I can tell you at times, 


a difficult negotiation between the Estate and RAH, that RAH is 


not affiliated with any of the Debtors or any of the insiders 
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of the Debtors but as a complete stranger and third party to 


these transactions and, therefore, these were completely arm’s 


length negotiations, that they have proceeded in good faith at 


all times, that they have not, at any point in time, talked 


with or colluded with any other prospective or actual bidder in 


connection with the sale and that we, therefore, believe they 


are entitled to both the protections of 363(m), as well as a 


positive finding that they are not in violation of 363(n). 


I would hasten to add that, as part of my standard 


procedure in conducting the auction, I inquired of each of the 


bidders at the time as to whether there had been any 


conversations among the bidders themselves or with other 


prospective bidders.  Each of them, with one exception I’ll 


note, said there had been no such communications.   


There was one joint bid at the auction which is 


described in detail in my declaration.  Those parties had been 


permitted to speak after disclosing to me, in advance, that 


they wished to speak and my having concluded they would not 


have been independently bidders but for the joint venture.  


Therefore, we allowed them to proceed jointly. 


Other than that it was clear that nobody had talked, 


nobody had colluded and that we had an open, fair process that 


generated the necessary results.  So let me stop there and 


proffer those three declarations as the direct testimony of 


those three individuals, Your Honor. 
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THE COURT:  Is there any objection -- I’m going to 


break this into two parts -- is there any objection to my 


accepting proffers as direct evidence in the Trustee’s case?  


All right.   


Second question.  Does anyone wish to cross-examine 


any of the three witnesses?  All right, then. 


They are admitted without objection and form the 


foundation, uncontested, of your case.  Go ahead. 


MR. KEACH:  Thank you, Your Honor.  Let me just speak 


now to the 363(f) issue in terms of sale free and clear.  


First, we have one objection I think is probably best 


characterized as a reservation of rights by Wheeling.  I talked 


to Mr. Marcus before coming here.  That objection goes to 


Wheeling not wanting to be bound by the for tax purposes 


allocation between realty and personalty in the asset purchase 


agreement.  We don’t intend to bind Wheeling to that.  Wheeling 


and any other secured creditor is not bound to that allocation. 


THE COURT:  Should there be some modification of the 


order to provide for Wheeling’s concern or will today’s record 


suffice? 


MR. KEACH:  I’ll leave that to Mr. Marcus.  I think 


the record suffices but --  


THE COURT:  We’ll -- 


MR. KEACH:  -- I’m happy to put that in the order if 


people need it in the order. 
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THE COURT:  We’ll reserve that question for a moment.  


Mr. Marcus, you’ll make a note of that and proceed, please. 


MR. KEACH:  But in any event is not bound and not 


only are Wheeling’s rights reserved in that respect but also 


other secured parties.  All of their interests will, as normal, 


attach to the proceeds with rights reserved. 


THE COURT:  As I understand this, the allocation is  


-- the concern about the allocation is limited for -- to 


internal tax purposes of the parties and has nothing to do with 


the --  


MR. KEACH:  Correct. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. KEACH:  With respect, Your Honor, to the other 


liens against the assets, against the U.S. assets, there are 


three liens of note.   


Bangor Savings Bank has a first interest in certain 


locomotives.  Those locomotives were excluded from the sale so 


that there’s no issue with respect to selling free and clear of 


that interest.   


With respect to the FRA and the MDOT which have liens 


-- FRA first and MDOT second -- FRA and MDOT, it’s my 


understanding, consent to the sale but certainly those parties 


will speak for themselves.  But if, as I expect, they are 


consenting to the sale then we have satisfied 363(f) with 


respect to a sale free and clear.   
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Let me now, Your Honor, speak just briefly with 


respect to the other objections which we believe have become 


moot.   


We filed, and this is Docket 585, a supplemental 


notice pursuant to the assumption in assignment procedures of 


removing a number of contracts from the contract and cure 


schedule.  That list includes but is not limited to all of the 


contracts or what we believe to be all of the contracts of the 


objecting parties, therefore, mooting their objections.   


Let me hasten to add that CP has brought to our 


attention that there are a couple of additional ancillary 


contracts that we did not list although they were intended to 


be listed.  We will provide an amendment to this notice to 


remove those contracts, as well, thus mooting all of the 


objections. 


The -- we’ll also add some language, Your Honor, in 


the order.  There’s language in the current version of the 


order that indicates that the objections were overruled with 


prejudice or withdrawn.  We’ll add language to note that the 


objections -- these counterparty objections were rendered moot 


by the withdrawal but are certainly not with prejudice.  To the 


extent that RAH were to change its mind and want to assume 


these contracts later they have the right to do that and there 


are procedures for us to give appropriate notice to the 


counterparties and they’ll have -- their rights are reserved.  
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And we’ll make that clear in the revised form of order, Your 


Honor. 


I believe, Your Honor, with that presentation and 


with that evidence, that it’s appropriate to grant the motion 


to sell. 


THE COURT:  Thank you, Mr. Keach.  RAH, who’s 


proceeding for RAH?  Lawyer, who’s going to -- 


MR. STEEN:  Your Honor, I am.  Jeffrey Steen on 


behalf of the purchaser. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Good morning, Mr. Steen.  You’ve 


heard Mr. Keach specifically with respect to the contracts 


which have been taken off the sale.  Do you have any concerns 


or do you concur in every respect with his remarks? 


MR. STEEN:  We concur, Your Honor, with one 


clarification.   


THE COURT:  Yes.  


MR. STEEN:  It’s our understanding that with respect 


to Canadian Pacific’s limited objection to the cure claims.  We 


have already, on the schedule, the contract schedules to the 


asset purchase agreement, deleted -- I believe there were two 


contracts that were brought to our attention by Canadian 


Pacific.  We have deleted them, as of this morning, from the 


schedule of assumed contracts in the asset purchase agreement 


and we have shown evidence of that both to the Canadian counsel 


of Canadian Pacific, as well as the U.S. counsel here in court.  
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So from our perspective that opening issue with respect to 


Canadian Pacific’s cure claim objection has been resolved and 


our understanding is that their objection is or will be 


withdrawn. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.   


MR. KEACH:  I concur with that, Your Honor.  I think 


-- 


THE COURT:  Hold on.  Hold on.  Hold -- hold -- 


MR. KEACH:  -- we just haven’t filed it yet. 


THE COURT:  Yeah.  Hold on one second.  Do you have 


anything else to add?  Just with the limited -- 


MR. STEEN:  I do not. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Thank you, sir.  Now, Canadian 


Pacific, come forward, please. 


MR. DOW:  Good morning, again, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Good morning, Mr. Dow.  Are you 


satisfied? 


MR. DOW:  I think so, Your Honor.  I -- I -- 


THE COURT:  Well, I can’t enter an order on I think 


so. 


MR. DOW:  I realize that, Your Honor, I’m just -- I’m 


trying to reach out to my Canadian counterpart to confirm and 


counsel has confirmed this morning that the remaining technical 


issue was that the contracts that have been deleted by the 


redlines are still referenced in the original notice of 
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deletion that was transmitted to CP.  My understanding, from 


purchaser’s counsel this morning, is that their view is that by 


communicating the additional deletion to CP by email this 


morning, that constitutes a supplemental -- 


THE COURT:  I’m going to give you my view.  My view 


is that it’s now a paperwork problem, all right.  And do you 


have a different view, Mr. Dow?  


MR. DOW:  No, Your Honor, with the representations 


that the Trustee has made this morning and conferring with 


counsel for the buyer, I believe CP is satisfied. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you.   


MR. DOW:  You’re welcome. 


THE COURT:  Does any other party have concerns about 


the list of contracts or objections that have not been 


addressed by Mr. Keach? 


MR. MARCUS:  Your Honor? 


THE COURT:  Yes, come forward, Mr. Marcus. 


MR. MARCUS:  Mr. Keach has accurately stated the 


understanding that we have pertaining to the -- 


THE COURT:  One moment, please.  Gentlemen?  Go 


ahead, please. 


MR. MARCUS:  Mr. Keach has accurately stated the 


understanding we have insofar as the -- Wheeling’s objection is 


concerned.  However, I would like it to be reflect in the form 


of order because the draft order circulated last night has 
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statements to the effect that the terms of the APA and the 


schedules are binding on parties and that -- 


THE COURT:  We will accommodate you.  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  -- needs to be overruled.  Thank you.  


THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you, Mr. Marcus.  Mr. 


Hahn, on behalf of Bangor Savings are you satisfied that your 


(inaudible) are not involved? 


MR. HAHN:  Yes, Your Honor, we are. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Does anyone else wish to be 


heard?  Yes, sir.  United States, Mr. Troy. 


MR. TROY:  Yes, Your Honor.  Thank you.  We’ve also 


had the same concern about reservation of rights with respect 


to the allocation of the purchase price but given that language 


is going to be included in the order I think our concern will 


be addressed.  Thank you.  


THE COURT:  Thank you very much.  And Maine 


Department of Transportation, do you concur? 


MR. PRICE:  Your Honor, William Price on the behalf 


of eh Maine Department of Transportation.  No objection. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Does any other party wish to 


be heard?  Mr. Keach, when can we see a revised form of order? 


MR. KEACH:  I think we can do that by close of 


business today.  Close of business today, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.   


MR. KEACH:  And I should say no later than tomorrow 
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because I don’t know how long the afternoon proceedings will 


go, but certainly no later than tomorrow morning. 


THE COURT:  Very good.  I have a question concerning 


the simultaneous Canadian proceeding.  Will there be a need to 


coordinate the two orders, as well as taking care of the 


details that we discussed this morning? 


MR. KEACH:  Yeah, we have actually been sharing 


orders with Canadian counsel.  The vesting order that is being 


presented looks remarkably like this order and the -- both of 


the orders will contain language that makes them dependent on 


each other.  So -- 


THE COURT:  Thank you very much and I -- so that the 


parties are aware -- I will be available tomorrow to review the 


orders.  I will not be in the courtroom so the sooner the 


better -- 


MR. KEACH:  I think we can get them to you today, 


Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you.   


The matter of the Trustee’s motion to sell, having 


been heard, there being no objection to the Trustee’s evidence 


and other objections having been resolved as set forth, I 


hereby approve the sale to RHA. 


Thank you, all. 


MR. KEACH:  Thank you, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  The next matter. 
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MR. KEACH:  The next matter is Mr. Cohn’s motion so I 


think he has the podium. 


MR. FISCHER:  Excuse me, Your Honor, before you start 


we have travel issues and we were wondering if we could be 


excused at this time. 


THE COURT:  And if I were to say no? 


MR. FISCHER:  We would stay, then. 


THE COURT:  All right.  I want to thank you all very 


much.  I want to thank you for traveling up here, apparently 


yesterday, in difficult travel circumstances.  Thank you, all. 


THE COURT:  And have a pleasant day. 


MR. FISCHER:  Thank you, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Mr. Cohn, you and Mr. Kurr now have a 


place to sit at counsel table. 


MR. COHN:  That would be helpful.  Thank you, Your 


Honor. 


THE COURT:  Gentlemen, we’ll be ready as soon as 


you’re ready.  Thank you.  Good morning, Mr. Cohn. 


MR. COHN:  Good morning, Your Honor.  We’re here this 


morning on the motion for reconsideration of your order 


granting the carve-out and I will be very brief.   


The order that was entered provided for approval of a 


carve-out that would similarly provide for payment of the 


Trustee and his professionals without regard to other claims of 


equal priority, mainly, as expenses of administration.  The 
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carve-out deal includes -- 


THE COURT:  Let’s be clear.  You are asserting, on 


behalf of what I’m going to refer to as the group of 47, 


administrative claim status under Section 1171 and that’s what 


we’re talking about. 


MR. COHN:  That is correct.   


THE COURT:  And as a consequence, you are suggesting 


that you are on the same rung as professionals with respect to 


distribution. 


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Thank you.  


MR. COHN:  So the carve-out did include, as one of 


its features, a waiver of the Estate’s rights under  


Section 506(c) of the Bankruptcy Code.  The wrongful death 


claimants objected on just the basis that you described, Your 


Honor, which is that they are claimants of equal priority 


pursuant to Section 1171 of the Bankruptcy Code.  The case law 


is consistent in stating that if an asset of the Estate -- 


strike that for a moment.   


The case law is consistent, Your Honor, that proceeds 


of Section 506(c) are an asset of the Estate and case law is 


also consistent that when an asset of the Estate is given up, 


then the Estate must receive the consideration therefore.  So, 


however, you ruled, Your Honor, that it was okay under these 


circumstances for the carve-out to provide only for the 
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expenses that it did on the basis that the relinquishment of 


Section 506(c) rights had no value and that was based upon a 


statement of the Trustee at the hearing.  Because I found 


nothing else on the record, Your Honor, other than the one 


statement that we quote in our motion for reconsideration, 


namely in answer to a question of yours, he says, “No, Your 


Honor, what we are saying is that it is not untoward, given 


what they are doing for us…” they being the FRA -- “…given what 


the FRA is doing for us to give up the right to surcharge 


because we don’t think the right to surcharge has any value and 


in order to get them to do what they needed to do,” and then 


the transcript trails off.  So -- and that’s the only statement 


that we have.   


So, Your Honor, the reason that we’re here today is 


because we want to essentially present the Court with the 


opportunity, if you choose to utilize it, to schedule a full 


evidentiary hearing on that critical issue.  It’s really 


outcome determinative of what the value -- 


THE COURT:  On what critical issue? 


MR. COHN:  The issue of whether the carve-out has 


value -- has any value determines whether the Estate has given 


up something. 


THE COURT:  Hold on.  Hold on.  Hold on. 


MR. COHN:  Sure. 


THE COURT:  Because I’m honestly confused. 
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MR. COHN:  Sure. 


THE COURT:  When you refer to the carve-out has value 


or the 506(c) has value you’re conflating these two things and 


they are very different. 


MR. COHN:  If I said the carve-out has value I 


apologize.  I did not mean that. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  So that what -- if I understand 


you correctly we’re really not here about the carve-out as 


such.  We’re here because your concern is that the carve-out 


was given for consideration, the consideration being the waiver 


of the 506(c) claim. 


MR. COHN:  That is correct, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  And -- and you would like to have an 


opportunity to present evidence that such a claim has value to 


the Estate. 


MR. COHN:  Correct. 


THE COURT:  Separate and apart from the so-called 


carve-out which was approved. 


MR. COHN:  Correct, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. COHN:  Or rather -- I mean, when you say separate 


and apart that because you have a deal in which the Estate gave 


up certain things and got certain things, one of the give ups 


was rights under Section 506(c) -- 


THE COURT:  I don’t know.  Just so that the record is 
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clear, I never determined, in the original motion, that the 


Estate gave up and got anything.  What I determined was that 


FRA carved out funds for such fees as may be allowed by this 


Court from its property.  That’s what I determined.  Okay.  So 


and what you are suggesting is that that carve-out was given 


for consideration, the consideration being a waiver of a 506(c) 


claim. 


MR. COHN:  Correct, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. COHN:  That’s precisely the contention and so the 


purpose of the motion, as I said, is to offer you the 


opportunity, if you think it appropriate, to either -- 


THE COURT:  I understand but I -- let’s pursue this a 


bit because at the hearing I didn’t hear from you what that 


evidence might be.  There was no proffer on your part as to 


value other than the fact that you’d like to have a hearing on 


the question and that’s what I’m hearing today. 


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  What evidence would be presented? 


MR. COHN:  The evidence would be that the Estate has 


expended or obligated itself to expend substantial funds which, 


under Section 506(c), would be recoverable from the FRA. 


THE COURT:  All right.  But that’s a legal 


contention.  I don’t know that that’s an evidentiary 


contention.  I -- we might agree, and Mr. Keach and Mr. Fagone 
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all of your rights are reserved, but we might agree that the 


professionals have provided services to the Estate which may 


directly or indirectly have benefitted FRA bringing us to this 


very day. 


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor, and if we stipulate it -- 


if we stipulated that then, of course, there would be no need 


for an evidentiary hearing. 


THE COURT:  And I don’t know that the Trustee is 


prepared to stipulate to that fact or not and I don’t even know 


if such a stipulation is appropriate under the circumstances 


that we’re here under, being Rule 59(e) as I understand it.  


But the point is you’re suggesting that there is value in the 


form of a services provided.  The Trustee spoke personally, not 


through counsel, spoke personally, as did Mr. Stemplewicz on 


behalf of FRA at the last hearing.  And if I recall the 


Trustee’s position it was that there was no value, in his 


business judgment, to any claim and what I’m asking you to help 


me out with today is what value do you see? 


MR. COHN:  The value is the hundreds of thousands of 


dollars or the -- or more in sale related costs that could be 


recovered from the FRA if the Estate had its rights under 


Section 506(c). 


THE COURT:  If the Trustee, in his business judgment, 


chose to pursue that.  Right? 


MR.COHN:  Well, yes, Your Honor, but it would be -- 
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THE COURT:  All right.  And you would quibble that he 


should or he shouldn’t but -- 


MR. COHN:  Well, it’s not -- it’s more than a -- it’s 


more than a quibble, Your Honor, I think that -- 


THE COURT:  I don’t know that it is more than a 


quibble, counsel, because I haven’t heard anything from you 


that would suggest that it’s more than a quibble.  Who has -- 


who has the duty to proceed or the right to proceed under 


506(c)? 


MR. COHN:  The Trustee or other Estate 


representative. 


THE COURT:  All right.  And so therefore if the 


Trustee makes -- I don’t know about other Estate 


representative, I don’t know what you mean by that.  You mean, 


like a debtor in possession.  In this case -- 


MR. COHN:  Well -- 


THE COURT:  -- who would have that prerogative? 


MR. COHN:  It is whoever -- whoever represents the 


Estate.  Right now it’s the Trustee.  That isn’t -- that 


doesn’t necessarily continue forever but right now it’s the 


Trustee. 


THE COURT:  Who was it when I entered the order the 


last time around? 


MR. COHN:  The Trustee. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Now, so the Trustee would 
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have a right to determine whether or not there was some basis 


upon which to go forward.  Right? 


MR. COHN:  Correct. 


THE COURT:  And he told us that there was no basis to 


go forward and you have a different view of that.  Right? 


MR. COHN:  He did not say there was no basis to go 


forward. 


THE COURT:  Oh, he said I’ve decided, in my business 


judgment, that there is no value to a 506(c) claim.  I’m 


paraphrasing but that’s in the transcript. 


MR. COHN:  Well, but that’s -- but that is --- 


THE COURT:  It’s conclusory.  Yes?  But your -- 


MR. COHN:  Well -- 


THE COURT:  -- argument is also conclusory.  You’re 


saying but there is.  What is it, Mr. Cohn?  What evidence 


would you show at a hearing?  Would you want to have a 


deposition of Mr. Keach to have him say the same thing?  What 


would you be doing before a hearing and at an evidentiary 


hearing in order to present evidence which would show me your 


view? 


MR. COHN:  What we would be eliciting, either his 


testimony or his stipulation, concerning the estimated amount 


of the sale costs that have been incurred by the Estate. 


THE COURT:  Let’s assume for the sake of discussion 


that all of the costs of the Trustee’s professionals and Mr. 
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Keach’s commission are attributable to bringing us to this day, 


this day meaning the sale with proceeds of the sale going 


substantially to FRA.  Isn’t that what we’re talking about?   


MR. COHN:  Well -- 


THE COURT:  And your suggestion is that either all or 


something less than all of that, whatever that may be, let’s 


call it X, would be recoverable.  Right?  Is that what you’re 


saying? 


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  That’s really legal, isn’t it?  I mean, 


we can assume that whether it’s a dollar or five million 


dollars, it’s -- your argument is that it’s recoverable.  What 


evidence do we need? 


MR. COHN:  Well, the evidentiary basis of that is 


simply that there are -- that there is value to the sale cost.  


It seemed to me that when you determined that there is no 


value, I interpreted that, at least, as a finding that there 


was no value to the Estate’s rights under Section 506(c). 


THE COURT:  What does 506(c) say? 


MR. COHN:  It says that the Estate can recover costs, 


and I’m paraphrasing here, Your Honor, but it -- 


THE COURT:  I don’t want to paraphrase.  I’m going to 


read it to you.  Okay.  Will you accept my version of it?  I’m 


reading from Section 506(c), “The Trustee may recover from 


property securing an allowed secured claim, the reasonable, 
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necessary costs and expenses of preserving or disposing of such 


property to the extent of any benefit to the holder of such 


claim including the payment of all ad valorem property taxes 


with respect to the property.”  Right? 


MR. COHN:  Yes.  


THE COURT:  All right.  And what evidence would you 


show that would satisfy the Court that some assessment should 


be made against FRA?  What evidence would you show? 


MR. COHN:  Well, Your Honor, FRA has a lien on 


substantially all of the assets that were sold as part of the 


sale.  I should say all or substantially all of the assets that 


were sold as part of the sale.  The FRA will realize proceeds 


on account of that.  I would add, Your Honor, that the FRA also 


has a public interest in having the railroad be sold so that, 


too, represents a benefit to the FRA. 


THE COURT:  Sure.  And the FRA also has a duty in the 


public interest to make sure that the railroad runs.  Right? 


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  And your suggestion is that the 


FRA, by permitting this Chapter 11 to proceed without a request 


for abandonment or a request for relief from stay or a 


dismissal of the case, as a matter of law would require an 


assessment under 506(c). 


MR. COHN:  Well, I think you’re leaving out some 


elements of it but, yes, essentially when a secured creditor -- 
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when assets are sold and proceeds are turned over to the 


secured creditor and the estate incurs expenses in order to 


effectuate that, those expenses are chargeable to the secured 


creditor under Section 506(c).  


THE COURT:  Yeah, but you’re leaving out the word 


benefit.  Okay.  You’re presumption is that everything that has 


been done by the Trustee and his professionals in this case is 


done for the benefit of FRA. 


MR. COHN:  Well, I’m sorry, Your Honor.  Benefit in 


this context does not require me to prove that.  Benefit is 


simply that the FRA received a benefit from the sale which the 


turnover of proceeds to the FRA certainly evidences and, also, 


the discharge of the FRA’s public duty to -- that in itself 


also is consideration. 


THE COURT:  What evidence is unknown on those issues?  


It appears to me that those are all legal questions. 


MR. COHN:  That may be, Your Honor, and if you would 


like to re-characterize the motion or interpret it as a 


suggestion that there’s a manifest error of law rather than a 


manifest error of fact -- 


THE COURT:  It’s your motion.  You can characterize 


it any way you want.  You’ve already characterized it as such.  


You’ve said that I’ve failed to take evidence and I made a 


manifest error of law.  Are you waiving the failure to take 


evidence, Mr. Cohn? 
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MR. COHN:  No, Your Honor.  Your -- I interpreted and 


continue to interpret your -- your finding about no value as 


being a finding of fact.  If it was not a finding of fact, if 


it was a ruling of law and the order is clarified to that 


extent then -- then we are suggesting that that would be a 


manifest error of law rather than a fact. 


THE COURT:  So it’s really --   


MR. COHN:  That’s all. 


THE COURT:  -- it’s just a characterization of -- 


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Okay.   


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor, and really I’m not trying 


to play games here.  What I’m really saying is I have no 


choice, in this situation, but to take this up on appeal and 


before doing so I want to -- 


THE COURT:  I -- I want you to know, Mr. Cohn, that 


first of all I respect you immensely.  I respect the duty that 


you have to your clients and I have no issue with your taking 


it up on appeal were I to deny your motion.  That’s not a point 


and I appreciate the courtesy that you want to give me a second 


chance. 


MR. COHN:  That’s -- that’s -- 


THE COURT:  Okay.  That’s wonderful. 


MR. COHN:  -- that’s exactly -- 


THE COURT:  All right.  That’s very kind and 
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generous. 


MR. COHN:  -- that’s all that I want is -- 


THE COURT:  But I have a question for you and it has 


to do with this public interest that we bandy about, okay.  Do 


you have a Code handy? 


MR. COHN:  I can get it 


THE COURT:  Why don’t you -- Mr. Kurr can do that.  


He’s billing for his time today. 


THE COURT:  Take a look at 1165 for me, please. 


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Have you read it? 


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  It deals with protection of the 


public interest in connection with this case and it says in 


applying section, and it lists many of them, but including 


1171, the Court and the Trustee shall consider the public 


interest in addition to the interest of the Debtor, creditors 


and equity security holders.   


You’re here because of 1171.  You wouldn’t be here if 


you didn’t have that standing.  Is that fair? 


MR. COHN:  Not -- not necessarily, Your Honor, but 


probably.  I haven’t, frankly, done the analysis of whether we 


might have an economic interest anyway, even if we didn’t have 


rights under Section 1171. 


THE COURT:  All right.  And I gather that, you know, 
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the Trustee has to take many things into account when he does 


what he does and this tells me he has to take 1171 into 


account, as well.  I was just wondering if you had looked at 


this if that had had any impact on your thinking. 


MR. COHN:  Well, first of all, I had looked at it or 


I had looked at it certainly before today, considering the 


whole issue, but I do not think it would be fair to read that 


section as meaning that you can simply ignore the provisions of 


one the sections that’s referenced in Section 1165 in order to 


satisfy the public interest. 


THE COURT:  I take your position and I wasn’t 


suggesting that but I understand your point.  Is there anything 


else that you would like me to hear today? 


MR. COHN:  No, Your Honor, other than I did want to  


-- I did want to express the thought that as with -- as with 


all matters in a bankruptcy case, but especially matters 


relating to the financing of the case, the -- it’s certainly 


appropriate for the parties to talk with each other and have a 


-- and have suitable regard for each other’s positions and try 


to reach reasonable agreements and I did just want to express 


the thought that if -- that we are willing to negotiate with 


the FRA on the premise that the costs of the case need to be -- 


need to be covered.  So we’re not -- so we -- we would -- we -- 


we -- and that offer has been out there from day one but I 


wanted to state it on the record and, indeed, Mr. Troy is here 
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in person which I’m very glad of and I want to speak with him 


about that right after the hearing. 


THE COURT:  Well, right after the hearing may, you 


know, months ago might have been an appropriate time.  I don’t 


know about right after the hearing but I’ll leave that to your 


judgment, what you do extra-judicially is fine with me.   


But I’m concerned -- I’m very concerned that this 


case has gone forward for many reasons and the Trustee has made 


an arrangement with FRA for the paying of professionals.  


Absent that arrangement, the way the statute is interpreted -- 


I won’t say as it’s written because I have some questions with 


as it’s written but as it’s been interpreted might have left 


your group with an overwhelming share of any 506(c) recovery 


the net effect being that the professionals in the case and 


other administrative claims might be left out in the cold.  And 


what you are now suggesting is that you, too, recognize that 


and you’d be gracious and slip them a little something along 


the way.  But I understand your position. 


MR. COHN:  Well, I’m saying more than that, Your 


Honor.  What I’m saying is that the statute -- the way that the 


statute is set up is that it creates this collision of 


interests, as do so many parts of the Bankruptcy Code, and it 


works only if there is -- on facts of this case anyway -- it 


worked only if there is a negotiation amongst the parties.  And 


so I’m simply reiterating for the record that that’s the way 
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that I think it ought to turn out and we are willing to engage 


in that process.   


I realize that from a legal perspective, Your Honor, 


that doesn’t change, one way or another, the merits of the 


motion that’s before you.  I’m simply saying that this -- it’s 


not as though the Bankruptcy Code doesn’t offer us a way out of 


the problem.  It does.  It’s the same way out -- it’s the same 


way out that we have with so many other issues which is that 


the parties should see it in their mutual best interest to 


reach reasonable accommodations and if they don’t, cases fail. 


THE COURT:  And just one last question. 


MR. COHN:  Sure. 


THE COURT:  Manifest error of law, what is it?  


What’s the manifest error of law? 


MR. COHN:  Well, the outcome determinative issue, as 


I said, is whether the Estate was giving up value when it said 


we’re giving you a waiver of our rights under Section 506(c) in 


exchange for the carve-out and so the manifest error of law 


would be the conclusion that, based on the fact that there is  


-- there is value to the Section 506(c) rights, it was proper 


for the Estate to give those up adding as consideration only 


the payment of the Trustee’s expenses and not those of 


creditors of equal priority. 


THE COURT:  Thank you, Mr. Cohn.   


MR. COHN:  Thank you, Your Honor. 
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THE COURT:  And Mr. Cohn, just so that you and Mr. 


Kurr and your clients are aware, I’ve given this a great deal 


of thought.  Okay.   


MR. COHN:  Yes.  Thank you, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Thank you very much. 


MR. COHN:  Thank you.  


MR. KEACH:  Thank you, Your Honor.  I’ll be very 


brief.  Robert Keach, the Trustee.  First, I think it’s really 


important and I think Your Honor has focused on this, as well, 


to remember that we’re here on a motion for reconsideration.  


Not surprisingly Mr. Cohn wants to talk about lots of other 


things but not the fact that he has an extremely high mountain 


to climb with a motion for reconsideration and that there’s an 


extremely high standard which he’s reluctant to address but 


first and foremost, let me say a few things. 


Number one, his entire motion is premised on the 


concept that the 506(c) waiver issue is somehow outcome 


determinative.  It’s not and never was.  The case law we 


presented to Your Honor in support of the carve-out made it 


abundantly clear that, to the extent the FRA wished to give up 


its collateral to support the Estate given that there was no 


other way to do it, it was certainly free to do that.  SBM has 


established that for a long time in this circuit and it’s no 


different now. 


The 506(c) issue was never a factor with respect to 
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whether or not the FRA had that right. 


THE COURT:  What he’s saying, though, is that it was 


-- that it was an asset that was waived by you. 


MR. KEACH:  In fact, it wasn’t, Your Honor, because 


there was no asset and let me get precisely to that point.  His 


motion, which he argued well beyond, has one basis for 


reconsideration and that is that there was a factual finding 


based on my statement in proffer that there was no value to the 


FRA or to the Estate, I should say, in preserving surcharge 


rights against the FRA.  Let’s start with his opportunities at 


that time.   


First and foremost, Mr. Cohn, at that time, had 


already objected on the basis that he thought an evidentiary 


hearing was required.  Notwithstanding that statement, Mr. Cohn 


made no request to cross-examine me at that time.  As Your 


Honor knows, other parties have done so.  We just went through 


that recently in connection with the bid procedures.  He made 


no request to cross-examine me or to put me under oath or to 


challenge that statement.  He made no proffer of contrary 


evidence.  He made no additional request, at that time, for an 


evidentiary hearing.  Under any possible view of the law he 


waived his right to present evidence. 


THE COURT:  Were those points stated in this Court’s 


original order? 


MR. KEACH:  Your Honor made it very clear, I think, 
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in the original order that that opportunity had been provided 


and had been passed upon by Mr. Cohn and his clients.  But more 


importantly, Your Honor, there’s considerable support 


independently for that statement which I made.   


As Your Honor is aware and as Your Honor has probably 


characterized this, this isn’t really an issue of whether or 


not there’s any value to the 506(c) waiver or whether there’s 


any value to the right to surcharge at the time of the waiver.  


The issue is whether or not that was a reasonable exercise of 


the Trustee’s business judgment at the time.   


But whether or not you look at real value or you look 


at whether or not there’s a reasonable exercise of business 


judgment it unquestionably was at the time.  Mr. Cohn’s 


characterization of the law under 506(c) in this circuit is 


completely mistaken and ignores precedent in this district.   


I always remember the cases I lost one of which was a 


case called KORUPP Associates, a case that took place a long 


time ago in which case Judge Goodman ruled precisely on the 


issue of when a 506(c) surcharge might be available for general 


costs of administration and what he ruled at that time and 


which is the ruling which has been affirmed many, many times in 


many circuits is that you have to establish a direct and 


quantifiable benefit to the secured party arising from the 


expenditure of unencumbered assets or the provision of 


otherwise unencumbered services on behalf of that creditor. 
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That hasn’t and can’t happen here.  The only money 


we’ve been able to spend post-petition has been the money of 


secured parties, either Wheeling’s by use of cash collateral or 


proceeds of the Camden loan with respect to which the FRA 


subordinated.   


Anybody looking at the landscape of this case at the 


time would have concluded what I concluded which is there was 


no legal ability to surcharge the FRA and there was no factual 


ability, under any foreseeable set of circumstances, to 


surcharge the FRA and, therefore, it had no value.   


I made that statement as a statement of fact at the 


time.  It was unchallenged at the time and he can’t challenge 


it now.   


There’s also clearly, Your Honor, no manifest error 


of law and let me start -- let me -- before I finish with the 


factual point -- the standards under 59(e) are noticeably high.  


On the evidentiary front he has to establish newly discovered 


evidence he would bring to the Court’s attention to cause you 


to reconsider.  He hasn’t, at any point despite your offering 


him the opportunity many times over argument, mentioned a 


single scrap of new evidence that he would bring to the Court, 


only the evidence he would have provided and should have 


provided at the last hearing.   


Incidentally, given that he essentially tendered that 


as evidence he would have offered or the character of the 
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evidence he would have offered you can consider it because, 


frankly, even if he had offered it, it still would have been 


appropriate to bless the carve-out so the proffer is 


irrelevant. 


On the issue of manifest error of law, Your Honor, it 


is, as it sounds, a mountain to climb.  This court’s ruling was 


entirely consistent with SBM and with all of the case law we 


presented which does not require a trustee to provide for a 


carve-out for all of the administrative expenses of the estate 


but which expressly permits a trustee to create a carve-out 


solely for the trustee and his professionals when necessary for 


the administration of the estate.   


That -- this ruling was consistent with that case 


law.  There’s no reason to reconsider that ruling and it 


certainly is no where near the universe of a manifest error of 


law.   


So under the standards that are applicable, this 


motion utterly fails.  More importantly, Your Honor, as you’ve 


mentioned, a considerable amount of time has passed.  I, 


frankly, I never think it appropriate to talk about appeals 


you’re going to take to the judge that’s rendered the ruling 


but, frankly, I don’t think Mr. Cohn and his clients have 


standing to appeal but we’ll get to that later.  And most of 


that comes, Your Honor, because I’m not even sure we should be 


listening to Mr. Cohn’s clients now.  They have no standing to 
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create a 506(c) surcharge.  They have no ability to exercise 


that surcharge on their behalf or anybody else’s behalf.  They 


didn’t lose any rights here because they never had any. 


THE COURT:  Except maybe a writ of mandamus.  I don’t 


know. 


MR. KEACH:  For all of those reasons, Your Honor, I 


think this motion fails.  It’s unfortunate it’s taken the 


Court’s time.  Thank you.  


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Mr. Cohn, about two minutes 


of rebuttal if you choose to use it. 


MR. COHN:  Yes, Your Honor.  The reason why this does 


not pass muster under SBM is that the case law under SBM is 


that it’s fine for a creditor to do with its own assets -- a 


secured creditor -- to do with its own assets what it wishes 


but that it is not okay to do with the Estate’s assets what it 


wishes.  And our whole point here has been that what was dealt 


away here when the 506(c) waiver was given was an asset of the 


Estate and I don’t think there are any cases under SBM which 


contravene that and which contravene the case law that says 


that a 506(c) recovery is an asset of the estate which is 


distributed in accordance with the priorities of the Bankruptcy 


Code as opposed to designated for -- 


THE COURT:  Let me -- 


MR. COHN:  -- some specific subset. 


THE COURT:  Let me say as a matter of law I agree 
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with you.  Okay.  As a matter of law that’s fine.  I think Mr. 


Keach agrees with you.  But his statement at the time, which I 


indicated in my order I took as evidence, was that that asset 


had no value.  That was his judgment at the time.  There was no 


attempt to challenge, cross-examine or whatever, at that 


moment.  Now, you may have taken it as argument, I don’t know.  


But I ruled -- I ruled that it was evidence. 


MR. COHN:  Well, Your Honor, after the fact you ruled 


as evidence.  I don’t think that I was under any fair notice, 


in the context of that hearing, that what Mr. Keach was doing 


was testifying rather than -- rather than arguing.  It simply 


was not clear from the context.  And if there is some, you 


know, doubt about that, Your Honor, then it would certainly 


seem to me that a fair review of the record would lead you to 


conclude the same thing and offer the opportunity for -- 


THE COURT:  A fair review -- 


MR. COHN:  -- that hearing. 


THE COURT:  -- of the record would lead me to 


conclude that we would have him testify and he’d testify the 


same thing and you’ve offered no new evidence today that would 


show otherwise. 


MR. COHN:  Well, Your Honor, let me just at least 


explain what the evidence, I think, indicates which is -- which 


would be that there had been some hundreds of thousands of 


dollars, if not more, of services rendered that can be -- that 
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are chargeable -- 


THE COURT:  Do you explain that in your original 


argument. 


MR. COHN:  -- I did, Your Honor, so I don’t 


understand -- I don’t understand how a conclusion that there’s 


-- 


THE COURT:  Because -- 


MR. COHN:  -- no value to it. 


THE COURT:  Because -- because 506(c) has very 


specific requirements in the letter of the law and also in the 


established precedent in this -- in this district which Mr. 


Keach just reviewed.  And it was his view under the Code 


provision and under the case law that it had no value and it 


remains his view today and you would like me to believe that it 


has value.  Okay.  I -- I hear your point. 


MR. COHN:  Well, I’m sorry then if the contention is 


that the Trustee can exercise his business judgment to conclude 


that that which is black is white and that that’s reasonable 


then -- 


THE COURT:  I won’t -- 


MR. COHN:  -- then -- 


THE COURT:  I won’t take it that far but when pressed 


with the issues in this case and when pressed with determining 


how people are going to get paid to do their duty and when 


pressed with the notion that if the case were to fail there’d 
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be no benefit to your clients or any other creditors in this 


case, then business judgment does very clearly come into play.  


Bringing a proceeding against a secured party under 506(c) is a 


matter of discretion.  All right.  Okay.  Thank you very much. 


MR. COHN:  Yes.  If I -- I’m sorry, Your Honor, I 


just need to add one thing just to avoid any lack of clarity in 


this record which is that -- which is that the -- even if there 


were a valid business -- valid exercise of business judgment to 


accept, say, less than face amount, for example, to the 506(c) 


rights the -- whatever consideration there was for those rights 


had to be given to the Estate and what happened here was that 


the Trustee got consideration viewed -- by the way in light of 


his argument that the Section 506(c) waiver had no value, he 


got a tremendous deal because he got payment not only of sale 


related expenses but, also, of other expenses of the -- other 


expenses of administration.  So in that sense he got a very 


good economic deal but as a matter of law the benefit of that 


economic deal belonged to the Estate for distribution to 


creditors in accordance with the priorities of the Bankruptcy 


Code. 


THE COURT:  Thank you very much, Mr. Cohn.   


MR. COHN:  Thank you, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Thank you all for your patience.  I’m 


prepared to rule on this.  There will be no written order so 


this bench order will be the ruling on the motion for 
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reconsideration.  It will be final and the parties can act 


accordingly.   


I hereby deny the request for reconsideration under 


Rule 56(e), specifically because of the failure of the group of 


47 to demonstrate evidence and failure to demonstrate a 


manifest error of law.   


In the First Circuit, a manifest error or law is an 


error that is plain and indisputable and that amounts to a 


complete disregard of the controlling law.  That’s from the 


case of Venegas-Hernandez v. Sonolux, 370 F.3d 183, 2004.  I 


don’t see that but then again here I am reviewing myself so if 


you’d like a second opinion, Mr. Cohn, that’s your prerogative.   


I just don’t see it and the reasons for the 


underlying order are set forth succinctly in the order 


approving the carve-out dated October 18, 2013.  But as I told 


Mr. Cohn during his argument, I have given this a great deal of 


thought.   


The Trustee has made an arrangement with FRA for a 


carve-out for fees, as may be allowed by this Court in amounts 


as may be allowed by this Court.  The carve-out is not property 


of the Estate under established First Circuit case law.  The 


real question is whether or not something of value was 


bargained away in order to accomplish that.  The group of 47 


insists that something of value was bargained away, mainly a 


506(c) claim.  The Trustee gave evidence at the original 
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hearing that he saw that claim as having no value and acted 


accordingly.  I’ve received nothing today which would cause me 


to disturb that determination.  So ordered.   


Thank you, all.  Next matter. 


MR. COHN:  Thank you, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Thank you, Mr. Cohn. 


MR. MARCUS:  Excuse me, Your Honor.  On this matter 


may I have a moment to retrieve my colleague who is assisting 


me? 


THE COURT:  Well, I don’t know.  Is he going to be 


helpful or not? 


MR. MARCUS:  He will be helpful to me. 


THE COURT:  Oh, all right.  Okay.  We’ll take a five-


minute recess. 


THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.  


PROCEEDINGS RECESSED (January 23, 2012, 11:15 a.m.) 


PROCEEDINGS RESUMED (January 23, 2012, 11:24 a.m.)  


THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.  United States 


Bankruptcy Court is back in session.  Please be seated and come 


to order. 


THE COURT:  Good morning, again.  We are approaching 


the third, and what I believe to be, the last contested matter 


of the day and that’s a motion concerning tax credits.  I have 


a few preliminary questions.  First, who will be representing 


the Trustee? 
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MR. FAGONE:  That would be me, Your Honor, Michael 


Fagone. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Good morning, Mr. Fagone and 


you’ll be representing Wheeling? 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes, Your Honor, George Marcus.  I’d 


like to introduce my partner, Daniel Rosenthal. 


THE COURT:  Rosenthal or Rosenfeld? 


MR. MARCUS:  Rosenthal. 


THE  COURT:  Thal.  Good morning, Mr. Rosenthal.  


Thank you.  


MR. ROSENTHAL:  Good morning, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Now, is this a discrete matter or does 


this involve all parties in the case?  It’s a contested matter 


but I think this is really just a challenge between -- made by 


Wheeling against the Estate.  Is that correct? 


MR. FAGONE:  Your Honor, Michael Fagone for the 


Trustee.  I believe that’s correct as a matter of law and 


certainly as a matter of practicality. 


THE COURT:  All right.  And does any other party in 


interest assert standing to participate actively in this 


proceeding today?  I’m not going to deny anybody the right to 


be here or the right to be heard at an appropriate time but no 


one else is going to actively participate in the contest.  


Anybody on the line?  Okay.   


That said, does anyone object to my speaking with Mr. 
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Marcus and Mr. Rosenthal on one hand and Mr. Fagone and his 


associates on the other in chambers off the record before we 


get started?  Any problem with that? 


MR. MARCUS:  No, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.  If you see no benefit to that 


tell me now because I’m not going to waste your time or mine. 


MR. MARCUS:  It’s always beneficial to talk to the 


Court. 


THE COURT:  Oh, you’re so kind.  Do you want to say 


something nice to me, Mr. Fagone? 


MR. FAGONE:  No, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Before we depart, I would 


like to know, and this is probably one of the things I want to 


talk to you about off the record, but there’s an adversary 


proceeding pending and this is -- the proceeding before me 


today could be characterized as a request to determine the 


extent and validity and priority of Wheeling’s lien and 


specific assets, namely the 45G tax credits which is the 


subject matter of the adversary proceeding.  And it appears to 


me, and maybe I’m wrong, that the parties are seeking some sort 


of final determination of judgment on that question in the 


context of this contested matter.  Indeed, you’ve filed a 


consent motion to postpone the adversary proceeding because 


you’re hopeful that to a greater, if not complete, extent it’s 


going to be resolved in this contested matter.  Am I correct, 
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gentlemen? 


MR. FAGONE:  Your Honor, on behalf of the Trustee, I 


think you’re largely correct.  The -- I would characterized the 


adversary proceeding as sort of a big, broad umbrella with 


respect to Wheeling’s asserted interest in collateral. 


THE COURT:  It’s just a little rain hat.  


MR. FAGONE:  This is -- yeah.  We’ve got this 


contested matter which deals with specific identified funds.  


We’ve got another contested matter that I believe is set for 


hearing in front of the Court in February.  Those will be, I 


think, determinative on the issues that are involved and then 


the adversary proceeding will deal with whatever is left, I 


think, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Okay.  So there’ll be 


something left in the adversary proceeding but one side or the 


other is looking for a judgment pretty soon on the question 


raised today.  Right? 


MR. FAGONE:  Absolutely, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.  And does the Trustee consent 


to adjudication of this piece of the adversary proceeding in 


the context that we’re here to determine today as a final 


binding remedy? 


MR. FAGONE:  We do, Your Honor, I think -- 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Mr. Wheeling? 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes, we do. 
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THE COURT:  All right.  Very good.  What context 


should I be proceeding under?  Is this a motion for use of cash 


collateral under 363?  Who has the burden of proof?  Is it 


363(p)?  We have some preliminary things that we have to figure 


out, yes, Mr. -- 


MR. MARCUS:  I -- 


THE COURT:  -- Marcus. 


MR. MARCUS:  I perceive this to be a request by 


Wheeling to turn over the funds.  The Courts will reference, 


maybe you want to look at the order you’d entered when the 45G 


motion was filed. 


THE COURT:  Yeah. 


MR. MARCUS:  And the order invited an agreement among 


the parties that the money should be collected from the payor 


then set aside pending determination of the rights to parties. 


THE COURT:  Right. 


MR. MARCUS:  So here we are today to determine who 


gets the -- 


THE COURT:  Okay.  I -- yeah, but it doesn’t say 


anything about future proceedings on a turn over request -- 


MR. MARCUS:  I believe -- 


THE COURT:  -- does it? 


MR. MARCUS:  -- the order says that the purpose of 


today’s hearing is to determine Wheeling’s entitlement to the 


funds. 
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THE COURT:  Yeah, I don’t know that that’s a turn 


over, necessarily, under part five of the Code.  It seems to me 


that this may or may not be cash collateral that the Debtor 


wants to use and you may not want to give it up.  Is -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, the Debtor conceivably could make 


a request that it be permitted to use this money even though 


it’s not the Debtor’s.  I don’t perceive that that -- 


THE COURT:  Now, is the Debtor -- 


MR. MARCUS:  -- (inaudible) --  


THE COURT:  -- it’s implicit that the Debtor is 


making that request and you’re saying, no, no, a thousand times 


no. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, I think the Debtor is saying -- 


THE COURT:  But I’m trying to figure out who the 


moving party is.  It’s a moving target. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, I think the Debtor is saying more 


than we’d like to use it.  The Debtor is saying that Wheeling  


-- it’s not cash collateral.  Wheeling has no entitlement and, 


therefore, does not need to ask permission to use it. 


THE COURT:  Which brings us back into the lawsuit, 


doesn’t it?  Then it’s a -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Well -- 


THE COURT:  -- then it’s a complaint to determine 


either brought by the Trustee or by you and I -- let’s go into 


chambers -- 
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MR. MARCUS:  Sure. 


THE COURT:  -- and figure it out because it has to do 


with who has the burden of going forward today.   


MR. MARCUS:  Sure. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Excuse us, please.  We’ll be 


back just as soon as we can. 


THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.   


PROCEEDINGS RECESSED (January 23, 2012, 11:30 a.m.)  


PROCEEDINGS RESUMED (January 23, 2012, 12:00 p.m.) 


THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.  United States 


Bankruptcy Court is back in session.  Please be seated. 


THE COURT:  Thank you, all, for your patience.  That 


was time well spent.  We were able to determine, in a less 


formal way, what the order of proceeding will be and we will 


resume for trial at 1:00.  The parties tell me that it should 


take between one and two hours to put on evidence.  Those of 


you who wish to stay and be entertained here you’re all 


welcome.   


We also explored settlement and it’s quite possible 


that the parties could come back at 1:00 and have the matter 


resolved or close to resolved.  So now you know everything that 


I know.  I’ll see you all at 1:00.  Thank you.  


THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.  


PROCEEDINGS RECESSED (January 23, 2012, 12:01 p.m.) 


PROCEEDINGS RESUMED (January 23, 2012, 1:06 p.m.) 
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THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.  United States 


Bankruptcy Court is now in session with Honorable Louis 


Kornreich presiding.  Please be seated and come to order. 


THE COURT:  Good afternoon, everyone.  This is the 


Chapter 11 case of Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Railroad Ltd., 


Case No. 2013-10617.  We are here on the motion concerning use 


of tax credits.  Give me a moment, please. 


This motion is also a subject of a complaint in 


Adversary Proceeding 2013-1033 brought by Wheeling & Lake Erie 


Railway against the Trustee and other related parties including 


the Debtor.  That lawsuit has been continued.  Nonetheless, the 


parties agreed, at our chambers conference, that what is to 


transpire now will be deemed to be an aspect of that litigation 


and any disposition of the proceeds being held attributable to 


the so-called 45G tax credit will be adjudicated on the motion 


but, also, within the adversary proceedings.  Is that correct, 


Mr. Fagone? 


MR. FAGONE:  Yes, Your Honor, on behalf of the 


Trustee I’m not sure what the Court meant when you said within 


the adversary -- 


THE COURT:  I’ll explain that.  I can see the 


consternation on your face.  Is that generally correct, Mr. 


Marcus? 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes, it is, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.  What I mean by within is that 
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this -- what is about to transpire is a piece of that adversary 


proceeding, Mr. Fagone, but a discrete piece and all other 


matters in that adversary proceeding are reserved.  However, 


whatever we determine today with respect to the so-called 45G 


credits will be a final disposition, will not be reopened in 


the context of any further hearings in that matter unless 


otherwise agreed during the course of the day.  Okay?  All 


right.   


That said, the burden of going forward will be on the 


Plaintiff, Wheeling, and in a moment I’ll ask Mr. Marcus to 


proceed with evidence.  And I assume the fact that we are here 


and not in chambers is that we are proceeding to litigate this 


and that there are no prospects of settlement this afternoon. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, I wouldn’t say no prospects, Your 


Honor, but we did have discussions, we did talk about offers 


and were not able to come to agreement by 1:00. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Is it that you need a bit 


more time or have the parties decided that they’d be better off 


using their time here in court. 


MR. MARCUS:  I think the best use of the time now is 


to proceed and we’ll obviously keep an open mind as things 


develop but it’s not a situation where I believe that another 


10, 15, 20 minutes, a half an hour is going to make a 


difference. 


THE COURT:  Good.  Okay.  And you would agree, Mr. 
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Fagone? 


MR. FAGONE:  I do, Your Honor.   


THE COURT:  Well, thank you and you both said that so 


nicely.  All right.  Then we’ll allow Mr. Marcus to proceed.   


I do want to compliment the parties, particularly the 


authors of the competing briefs which I received timely the day 


before yesterday, and I think they were very well done and very 


helpful to the Court.  Proceed, Mr. Marcus. 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes.  Thank you, Your Honor.  


THE COURT:  One moment.  Mr. Fagone, you have 


something to say? 


MR. FAGONE:  Just a housekeeping matter before the -- 


before Mr. Marcus proceeds. 


THE COURT:  Why are you looking at your associate 


when you say the word housekeeping? 


MR. FAGONE:  I was looking at a pile of documents, 


Your Honor.  Before we commenced the hearing we had a chance to 


confer with Mr. Marcus and Mr. Rosenthal about a set of 


exhibits that we would like to move the admission of.  I 


believe that can be done -- 


THE COURT:  Well, I’m going to -- I’m letting Mr. 


Marcus -- 


MR. FAGONE:  But I --  


THE COURT:  -- lead off.  


MR. FAGONE:  -- have them.  That’s all. 
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THE COURT:  Oh, you have.  I see.  Okay.  You’ve been 


preempted, George.  Okay.  Go ahead.  


MR. FAGONE:  So Your Honor, if I might just very 


briefly in an effort to streamline I have what we have marked 


as Exhibits -- Trustee’s Exhibits 1 through 13 have been  


pre-marked.  We also have Wheeling Exhibits 1, 2 and 3.  Those 


have also been pre-marked.  I would move the admission of all 


of them (inaudible) for purposes of today’s hearing and I 


believe there’s no objection to that. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s correct. 


THE COURT:  And Exhibits just described by Mr. Fagone 


will be admitted (inaudible). 


MR. FAGONE:  Mr. Rosenthal has corrected me.  The 


Trustee’s Exhibits are numbered 1 through 11, not 1 through 13.  


I have a set for the Court.  I have a set for the witness.  Can 


I approach? 


THE COURT:  All right.  Yes, you may hand them to the 


clerk.   


MR. FAGONE:  Thank you.  


THE COURT:  Now, 1 through 11, are they clearly 


marked Trustee or Defendant?  How are they -- 


MR. FAGONE:  Trustee’s 1 through 11. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  And Wheeling 1, 2 and 3, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Am I to determine the outcome 
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based on the weight of the evidence, Mr. Fagone? 


MR. FAGONE:  Among other factors, Your Honor, yes.  


Perhaps -- 


THE COURT:  Now can we start?  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  I’d like to offer Mr. Fagone the 


opportunity to make my opening statement, too. 


THE COURT:  Mr. Fagone? 


MR. FAGONE:  I reserve, Your Honor. 


MR. MARCUS:  Your Honor, if I may just, briefly, give 


a roadmap as to what the Plaintiff perceives what it would like 


to do today.  I think that will help matters -- help streamline 


matters and allow us to get to the central point a little 


faster.   


So as the Court knows what we’re talking about today 


is a fund of money, $490,000, that is currently sitting in 


escrow with the Trustee that represents payments made to the 


Trustee under an agreement of a track maintenance agreement, 


payments made to the Trustee by KMSI in exchange for allowing 


KMSI to claim federal tax credits based upon railroad track 


maintenance owned by the Debtor.   


Now, it’s important to understand that, and the 


evidence will show this, that these are not tax credits that 


the Debtor has or has sold.  What the Debtor has done is acted 


pursuant to IRS regulations.  It has designated a certain 


quantity of -- certain miles of track as to which another party 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 60 of 179







  61 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


may claim maintenance expenses for the purpose of claiming a 


credit on their tax returns.   


So the way it works under the IRS regulations, and 


this is articulated in Exhibit 7, the Trustee’s exhibit -- I’m 


sorry, the Trustee’s Exhibit 6 so the Court can follow the 


bouncing ball in Exhibit 6 pretty clearly -- 


THE COURT:  Well, I’m going to let you continue with 


your recitation because I’m sure it will be helpful but I want 


you and Mr. Fagone to know that I’ve been following this ball 


for some time -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Sure. 


THE COURT:  -- so I do understand the general scope 


of the Code and the regulations and I understand the general 


scope of the TMA.  I understand that mileage was, indeed, 


assigned in this case, broker’s fees involved, and I have a 


grasp of the mechanics but I’d like you to proceed and make a 


record of it.  I may have some questions for you but I just -- 


I want you to know that we’re, hopefully, on the same page.  


Okay? 


MR. MARCUS:  Thank you, Your Honor.  And that’ll -- 


I’ll be brief.  So the Court is aware of the fact that under 


the regs and under the TMA, MMA says to KMSI, here, we’re going 


to designate -- 


THE COURT:  Well, let’s identify KMSI as the assignee 


of the affected track. 
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MR. MARCUS:  Right.    


THE COURT:  And the counterparty to the TMA. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s correct.  Says to KMSI, okay, we 


designate 412 miles.  You can claim tax credits based on 


maintenance expenditures made on these miles and the reason 


that’s important is that the IRS has a limit.  The limit to tax 


credits is $3,500 times the number of miles that you have the 


right to claim the credit for.  So KMSI says to the TMA, well, 


we’re going to do this, you’ve got to give us some miles so 


that we can claim the credit and get an increase in the cap. 


So they did and so the cap was increased, expenses 


were made in the ordinary course of business, the TMA claimed 


the tax credits and paid money under -- I’m sorry, KMSI -- 


THE COURT:  Well, let me see if I can help you.  


Expenditures were made by the Debtor’s last Trustee overlapping 


the filing in the ordinary course of business and reimbursed by 


KMSI according to the TMA so that KMSI could take the credits. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s correct.  That’s correct.  So the 


MMA winds up with 47.5 percent of the expenditures that it 


made, that it certified as to these miles that were -- 


THE COURT:  A reimbursement so in effect it recovers 


47.5 percent, less commission, of its maintenance expense which 


is roughly equivalent to the 50 percent credit that KMSI is 


getting on the other side. 


MR. MARCUS:  I actually think the 47.5 percent is net 
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of the commission. 


THE COURT:  Well, we’ll have to -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Maybe I’m wrong. 


THE COURT:  -- maybe you’ll have to put some evidence 


on.  I’m looking at the chart in Mr. Fagone’s brief on page 


seven and I’m not sure that that’s the way it’s reflected. 


MR. MARCUS:  Actually I think that’s right.  I think 


it’s net of the commission. 


THE COURT:  It -- my understanding, and I’d like you 


and Mr. Fagone to -- or your witnesses tell me otherwise, is 


that the commission under the arrangement is paid by the 


Debtor/Trustee. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s correct, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Is that -- Mr. Fagone is that true? 


MR. FAGONE:  Yes, Your Honor. 


MR. MARCUS:  I stand corrected. 


MR. FAGONE:  Yes, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.  So it’s 52.5 to KMSI.  Is 


that KMSI or KMSI. 


MR. MARCUS:  KMSI. 


THE COURT:  KMSI and 47.5 less commission by the 


Debtor.  Is the commission a flat rate or a sliding scale? 


MR. MARCUS:  I believe it’s a percentage. 


THE COURT:  I know it’s a percentage.  Is it a fixed 


percentage? 
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MR. MARCUS:  I believe it is. 


MR. FAGONE:  We’re prepared to address this in the 


evidentiary part, but I believe it’s a specified percentage 


that’s fixed and graduated as to certain levels -- 


THE COURT:  That -- that -- 


MR. FAGONE:  -- in this case it’s fixed. 


THE COURT:  -- and that’s why it’s hard to follow in 


your chart numerically because you have to know what that trip 


point is.  Okay.  Thank you.  Go ahead. 


MR. MARCUS:  What’s important is it all -- 


THE COURT:  Anything else you want to know about your 


case? 


MR. MARCUS:  Yeah.  Yeah, well, here’s what I know 


about the case.  It’s $490,000.  That’s the -- that’s the -- 


that’s the number we’re arguing about. 


THE COURT:  And the 490 is the money paid by KMSI to 


the Trustee which Wheeling has put a hold on because Wheeling 


claims it has its collateral under its line of credit. 


MR. MARCUS:  Correct. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right.  Okay.  So now on the 


collateral point, the stipulated exhibits, and now I’m 


referring to Trustee’s 1, which was the note, Trustee’s 2, the 


security agreement, Trustee’s 4, which is the UCC-1, Wheeling 


Exhibit 3, which is a complete UCC-11 on this Debtor.  Those 
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are the documents that establish Wheeling’s security interest 


in collateral which includes accounts, payment intangibles and 


other rights to payment.  And to cut to the chase quickly we 


contend, and the evidence will show, that the TMA constitutes 


an account or it might be a payment intangible, clearly creates 


a right to payment.   


The evidence will show, and this is stipulated 


Exhibit -- Trustee’s Exhibit 7, that the money received by the 


Trustee are proceeds from that contract in which Wheeling has a 


lien. 


THE COURT:  Let me ask you a question, and this will 


come out in the evidence, but proceeds of that contract, I want 


to be clear, they are proceeds of the contract or they’re 


proceeds of something else pursuant to the contract?  What is 


the understanding that you want me to have and if it is 


something else I want to know what something else is? 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, the understanding I’d like the 


Court to have is that they are payments made by KMSI pursuant 


to and within the meaning and the terms of the contract. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  


MR. MARCUS:  And as such, we contend that they are 


proceeds because they’re proceeds the lien survives under 


Section 552(b)(1), notwithstanding the fact that these proceeds 


were received post-filing.   


Moreover we believe that established First Circuit 
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law makes it clear that even proceeds that are -- that arise 


and that are earned by a Debtor after a bankruptcy filing, 


nevertheless are proceeds and are to be treated as such 


pursuant to a pre-petition contract (inaudible) of a secured 


lender’s collateral.  That’s the Schlichtmann case that we 


quoted in our materials.  Schlichtmann made it clear that post-


filing performance by a Debtor that create proceeds 


nevertheless were proceeds of a pre-petition contract, 


prepetition security interest in the contract and (inaudible) 


the secured creditor (inaudible) --  


THE COURT:  That was the case of a contingent fee 


recovered by a lawyer who used to be a member of a firm that 


had a contingent fee -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Correct. 


THE COURT:  -- agreement and he got it three years 


later and the bank said it’s mine and the court agreed. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s correct. 


THE COURT:  Yes.  


MR. MARCUS:  And as the Court knows from reading our 


memorandum that’s true in the Seventh Circuit, the Eighth 


Circuit, the Fourth Circuit and a whole bunch of other ones.  


So our prima facie case is very simply that the TMA is an 


account, the payments made, $490,000, are proceeds.  They are 


payments made under that contract, under that account.  


Wheeling had a valid effective first priority security interest 
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in that account.  It was first.  The UCC-11 shows it’s first 


and it is entitled to the proceeds and I do -- that’s our prima 


facie case, which I’m going to address in my presentation.   


Now, I understand that the Trustee may assert 


equitable defense and we’d like to reserve the right for 


rebuttal --  


THE COURT:  Well, when you say equitable defense 


let’s be clear, it’s statutory defense which raises the 


equities in the bottom of 552(b)(1). 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes.  We understand that the Trustee 


will argue that -- 


THE COURT:  He’s not looking for equity.  He’s 


looking for the application of equity pursuant to the statute. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s a better way of saying it.  So we 


will -- that will not be our prima facie case, but I’d like to 


reserve the right to rebut that case to the extent that it’s 


made. 


THE COURT:  Reserved. 


MR. MARCUS:  All right.  Now, with that being said, 


I’d like to turn the podium over to Mr. Rosenthal who will 


examine the witness. 


THE COURT:  Thank you, Mr. Marcus. 


MR. MARCUS:  Thank you.  


THE COURT:  Mr. Fagone, your right to opening is 


reserved.  If you want to give it now I’ll hear it or you can 
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reserve it for when you deliver your testimony. 


MR. FAGONE:  I’d like to give it now, if Your Honor 


would hear it now. 


THE COURT:  That’s fine. 


MR. FAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor.  On behalf of the 


Trustee, like Mr. Marcus I’ll try to be brief.  His client’s 


position -- 


THE COURT:  He was brief.  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  I’ll be as brief as he was.  His 


client’s position in this case is elegantly simple, has some 


surface appeal to it.  This matter is more complicated than he 


makes it out to be.  We don’t relish the complexity but this is 


what we have to deal with.   


We believe it’s Mr. Marcus’ client’s burden to prove 


not on an interest in the $490,000 that’s in escrow, but the 


extent of that interest.  We don’t think he can do that.  We 


think the money is -- was obtained by the Trustee from a 


fictional assignment of real estate for purposes of the tax 


code.  There was -- there is no dispute that Wheeling does not 


have a lien on real estate.  Wheeling’s filing of a financing 


statement was insufficient as a matter of law -- 


THE COURT:  Hold on.  Hold on.  Hold on.  Let me see 


if I can make it even quicker.  What you are saying is that 


this is, in effect, proceeds of the Trustee’s real estate. 


MR. FAGONE:  Of a fictional assignment of real estate 
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for tax purposes, yes. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  What -- 


MR. FAGONE:  Obviously no legal or equitable --  


THE COURT:  Well, hold on.  Hold on.  You see, that’s 


-- I’m not mincing words with you.  If it’s proceeds of a 


fictional assignment, that fictional assignment is Mr. Marcus’ 


TMA.  If it’s proceeds of the tracks then you’re saying there’s 


no mortgage on the tracks.  Which is it that you’re saying? 


MR. FAGONE:  I’m saying the former but I don’t agree 


that Mr. Marcus’ claim doesn’t have a lien on the proceeds of a 


fictional assignment.  When we get -- I just want to preview 


the argument for you, Your Honor, and then we’ll have evidence 


that supports all of this.  Okay? 


THE COURT:  But I want to make sure that I understand 


it and I want to make sure you understand it. 


MR. FAGONE:  I do. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  So we don’t think that the money that’s 


sitting here is proceeds of collateral in which Mr. Marcus’ 


client had a perfected security interest on the petition date. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Stop there.  What -- is proceeds 


of what collateral or it’s not proceeds of any collateral?  


What is it? 


MR. FAGONE:  I think it’s proceeds of -- 


THE COURT:  I should -- let me rephrase that -- 
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property rather than collateral because you’re saying it’s -- 


the property is not collateral.  What is it proceeds of?   


MR. FAGONE:  It is proceeds of the post-petition 


assignment of real estate for tax purposes. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  Alternatively, if it is proceeds of the 


contract, as Wheeling argues, that’s not enough.  Wheeling -- 


let me just -- 


THE COURT:  What’s the distinction between the two?  


How do you -- I accept, for the sake of discussion, it’s a 


fictional arrangement for tax purposes, but that’s embodied in 


a contract, is it not?  It wouldn’t exist outside of the TMA, 


would it? 


MR. FAGONE:  That’s true.  It wouldn’t -- it wouldn’t 


-- it would not exist outside the TMA and we’ve cited case law 


for the idea that you can’t convert a lien that you don’t have 


into a lien that you do have by simply stuffing an agreement 


between the collateral and the money. 


THE COURT:  I think that that’s probably true.  Even 


Mr. Marcus wouldn’t quibble on that.  But what you’re saying, 


then, is that this is -- somehow this is proceeds of tracks? 


MR. FAGONE:  Proceeds of a hypothetical assignment of 


tracks for tax purposes, yes.  But I don’t want to get bogged 


down in this detail right here, Your Honor.  Let me see if I 


can -- 
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THE COURT:  Well, I -- it’s worthy of getting bogged 


down because I see it as the crux of the case. 


MR. FAGONE:  It is the crux of -- it is the crux of 


part of the case but let me see if I can move on to a different 


part.   


Even if, as Mr. Marcus suggests, this money is the 


proceeds of a contract, that’s not enough for him to carry his 


burden.  He needs to prove that he had a perfected security 


interest in the money.  The only way he can do that is to 


establish, first, that he Debtor had rights in the contract on 


August 7th -- 


THE COURT:  Now we’re getting to that -- we’re 


getting to the vesting of the credits. 


MR. FAGONE:  Yes. 


THE COURT:  So get to the vesting of the credits. 


MR. FAGONE:  The evidence will show, Your Honor, that 


on August 7th MMA did not have the right to demand payment of 


the $490,000 from KMSI under the contract.  It had not met its 


contractual preconditions.  It had not made the expenditures.  


It had not made the certifications.  In fact, KMSI wasn’t 


willing to undertake these transactions until it knew that MMA 


would own the track as of December 31, 2013.  That’s important 


for tax purposes.  Okay.  


THE COURT:  Otherwise the whole thing evaporates. 


MR. FAGONE:  Otherwise the whole thing is off.  So 
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KMSI would not have given any money to the Debtor and wouldn’t 


have been contractually obligated to give any money to the MMA 


on August 7th.  That’s a key fact.  That -- 


THE COURT:  Well, stop for a second. 


MR. FAGONE:  Yeah. 


THE COURT:  When was the contract entered? 


MR. FAGONE:  April of 2013, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Are we not talking about a 


condition subsequent or are we not talking about a contract 


that was entered into subject to condition?  If the conditions 


are met certain things happen.  If the conditions aren’t met 


other things happen, but the contract predates the conditions, 


does it not, Mr. Fagone? 


MR. FAGONE:  The contract was executed in April of 


2013.  The fact that MMA may have had an expectation or even a 


hope that it could have gotten the money, doesn’t mean that MMA 


had rights in the contract on August 7th. 


THE COURT:  Well it may have -- it may have had 


rights in a contract that wasn’t worth very much. 


MR. FAGONE:  That would be important in determining 


the extent of Mr. Marcus’ client’s security interest then. 


THE COURT:  Not necessarily but I understand your 


point.  My point is this.  I have uncertainty, and you’re going 


to improve on this through your evidence or I’m going to read 


the documents that you’ve submitted or whatever, and I’m going 
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to determine, one way or the other, either there was a contract 


that became increasingly valuable or there was no contract 


until value attached.  I don’t know.  You’re saying that there 


really was nothing of value to attach until there was something 


of value. 


MR. FAGONE:  Yeah, I’m making a very specific 


technical argument under UCC, Your Honor.  What I’m saying is 


on August 7th it’s our view that MMA didn’t have sufficient 


rights in the contact such that Wheeling’s interest could 


attach at that time.  That’s our argument. 


THE COURT:  I understand what all of that means and 


your reason is? 


MR. FAGONE:  My reason is that on that date it hadn’t 


made the expenditures.  It hadn’t made the certifications and 


the assignments had not occurred.  So it’s not as if we could 


have, on August 7th, turned to KMSI and said pay us $490,000 


and we would have been legally entitled to that.  We weren’t. 


THE COURT:  What about, you know, just a simple line 


of credit between a bank and a manufacturing plant and, you 


know, monies advanced or not advanced and the production hasn’t 


started and the goods haven’t been sold?  There’s no security 


agreement in the meantime?  Is there a value there?  What -- 


MR. FAGONE:  No. 


THE COURT:  No? 


MR. FAGONE:  I understand Your Honor’s question.  I 
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don’t think that’s right.  The difference is that in order for 


a security interest to be enforceable three conditions have to 


be met.  Value has to be given. 


THE COURT:  Uh-huh.  


MR. FAGONE:  The security agreement needs to be 


authenticated. 


THE COURT:  Uh-huh.  


MR. FAGONE:  The debtor must have rights in the 


collateral.  In Your Honor’s example, if the manufacturing 


company obtains a line of credit, grants a security interest, 


authenticates a security agreement, the lender extends credit 


or, you know, makes other financial accommodations, value’s 


been given, security agreement has been authenticated and the 


stuff that the debtor owns at the time it has rights in the 


security interest attaches. 


THE COURT:  And why wouldn’t the stuff include the 


TMA? 


MR. FAGONE:  Because, and we’ve cited a bunch of 


cases in our brief, if it’s an account, as Mr. Marcus says it  


is, there’s a whole line of cases that say you don’t have 


rights in an account until you’re legally entitled to get the 


money and we weren’t legally entitled to get the money on 


August 7th.  In other words, we hadn’t -- to keep with the 


manufacturing analogy, we hadn’t shipped the goods on August 


7th.  We weren’t entitled to turn to KMSI and say pay us on 
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August 7th.   


In our view that means that there was no perfected 


security interest. 


THE COURT:  I hear you. 


MR. FAGONE:  All of that aside, Your Honor, if the 


Court views the -- what I’ve come to think of as the base 


collateral, if you view the base collateral as real estate or a 


hypothetical assignment of real estate or the contract, either 


way Wheeling’s argument depends on a finding that the money 


that’s sitting in escrow constitutes proceeds.  We don’t --- 


I’m not so sure that’s right.  We’re willing to indulge that 


assumption because once you get -- 


THE COURT:  I understand.  You’re not waiving the 


argument.  


MR. FAGONE:  Yup. 


THE COURT:  But what you’re saying is that with 


respect to the track, there was no lien on the track but there 


may have been, giving them the benefit of the doubt without 


admitting anything, a contract but these were not proceeds of 


that contract. 


MR. FAGONE:  No security interest in the contract 


because it wasn’t perfected and these aren’t proceeds of the 


contract.  Assume I lose those arguments.  Assume the Court’s 


not persuaded.  What that means is we are left in a situation 


where the Court has the ability to consider, under the equities 
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provision of Section 552(b) -- 


THE COURT:  You came to that too quickly, Mr. Fagone.  


I’m beginning to doubt your earlier arguments.  Go ahead. 


MR. FAGONE:  Well, this is my opening, Your Honor.  


I’m -- I hope I get a chance at a closing once you hear the 


evidence.  Okay.   


We think, notwithstanding all of the simple arguments 


that Wheeling has made here, that the Court can and should 


consider the fact that the expenditures giving rise to the 


payments that produced the $490,000 were made from a variety of 


sources.  The evidence will show that over half of those cash 


receipts came from a source that we don’t think Wheeling has a 


valid security interest in. 


THE COURT:  Pre-filing or post-filing? 


MR. FAGONE:  Pre-filing.  Post-filing up until 


October 18th when the Trustee began using the Camden line of 


credit, expenditures were made.  Those expenditures, from the 


petition date to October 18th, were also made from a variety of 


sources, some of which Wheeling doesn’t have a perfected 


security interest in.   


After October 18 the evidence will show that MMA has 


not used Wheeling’s accounts receivable.  All we’ve been using 


is its inventory and we’ve been paying for it in the ordinary 


course. 


The evidence -- we believe reasonable inferences from 
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the evidence the Court will hear today that -- 


THE COURT:  Excuse me.  When you say using you’re 


talking about for maintenance.  


MR. FAGONE:  For any purpose. 


THE COURT:  For any purpose.  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  After, I believe October 18, Your Honor, 


we’ve been operating -- 


THE COURT:  On the Camden line. 


MR. FAGONE:  -- yeah, pursuant to a stipulated cash 


collateral order where we remit proceeds to Wheeling -- yeah.  


Yeah.   


I think the reasonable inferences will show that if 


there had been no bankruptcy, if MMA had simply shut its doors 


on August 7th, Wheeling would have been worse off than it is 


here today.  Wheeling -- there would have been no post-petition 


certifications.  There would have been no $490,000.  There 


would have been no collateral.  All of this against what we 


believe will be evidence that shows that Wheeling never really 


counted on this as collateral in the first instance.   


Wheeling was making loans to MMA based on an ordinary 


asset-based facility with trade accounts receivable and 


inventory.  So at the end of -- and this money came about 


through no effort of Wheeling.  It came about entirely because 


MMA and its management team and the Trustee and his 


professionals were able to persuade KMSI to perform.  Okay.   
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We think what all of that means, Your Honor, is that 


the Court should weight the equities and determine that the 


Trustee can use the money that limit -- to limit Wheeling’s 


security interest in the money as proceeds so that the Trustee 


can operate the business between now and the closing of a sale 


that this Court authorized this morning.  That’s what we think 


the evidence will show. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  I think what you’re telling me is, 


first, they have no interest but if they do have an interest, 


552(b)(1) will permit the Estate to keep all or a portion of 


it.  Okay.  I get that.   


But where you left me hanging was whether or not 


Wheeling keeps an interest in it or it’s -- you’re saying that 


under any scenario, even if Wheeling has a perfected security 


agreement, the equities would prevent it from receiving any 


portion of the 490. 


MR. FAGONE:  Let me see if I can answer that with 


precision. 


THE COURT:  You didn’t the first time. 


MR. FAGONE:  No.   


THE COURT:  That’s why I’m asking the question. 


MR. FAGONE:  I understand and I appreciate that.   


We view the 552(b)(1) equities provision as operating 


to prevent a security interest from attaching to proceeds.  So 


in other words, we think the legal operation of the statute is 
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to preclude a pre-petition security interest from attaching to 


proceeds that are obtained post-petition.  So I -- now, we will 


argue that the Court should weigh the equities such that the 


security interest attaches to none of the $490,000. 


THE COURT:  How do I do that if 552(b)(1) relates to 


post-petition conduct and some of the proceeds are attributable 


to pre-petition? 


MR. FAGONE:  I -- we don’t see 552(b) as so limited, 


Your Honor.   


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  I think -- well, the -- Mr. Marcus 


referred to First Circuit authority.  You -- there’s a -- we 


have a different view of the Schlichtmann case and I’ll talk 


with you about that when you’re ready.  There’s also a case 


called Cross Baking where the First Circuit held that if 


something is  


post-petition property, the equities provision cannot apply to 


it as a matter of law.  It simply can’t. 


THE COURT:  It’s not a question of equities.  It just 


doesn’t attach.  It’s just not there. 


MR. FAGONE:  It’s -- it is a question of applying the 


plain language of the statute which says the Court can, based 


on the equities, adjust a security interest in proceeds.   


THE COURT:  All right.   


MR. FAGONE:  So if it’s not proceeds, if on the other 
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hand it’s post-petition property -- 


THE COURT:  But you’re conflating all of this 


together so I want to -- so if it’s not proceeds we don’t have 


to worry about anything.  You win.  Okay.  If it’s -- if it is 


proceeds it seems to me that 552(b)(1) equities provision is 


talking about the Court using the equities of the case to limit 


the recovery of proceeds that it might otherwise have a full 


legal interest in. 


MR. FAGONE:  Absolutely, Your Honor.   


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  Correct. 


THE COURT:  And what I’m asking based -- your remark, 


the reason -- what prompted this question was your remark 


suggested to me that the equities would wipe out any claim that 


Wheeling had to any of it and that’s where you lost me. 


MR. FAGONE:  No, but I -- that’s what I think is 


right.  I don’t think that -- 


THE COURT:  And any of the 490 or any of the  


post-October 18 or any of the post-filing, I don’t know any of 


it, any of it. 


MR. FAGONE:  We’re not aware of any case law that 


suggests that the Court’s ability to -- 


THE COURT:  I’m not limited to the case law, am I? 


MR. FAGONE:  No.   


THE COURT:  Okay.  
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MR. FAGONE:  Well, okay.  Let’s start with the plain 


language of the statute -- 


THE COURT:  All right.  


MR. FAGONE:  -- which I think is where you should 


start.  The statute does not say that in evaluating the 


equities the Court can only consider post-petition activity.  


It doesn’t say that and there’s no case law that says that.   


THE COURT:  Okay.  I’m listening to you.  Go ahead. 


MR. FAGONE:  Okay.  So in our view, Your Honor, the 


evidence will show that the equities tilt toward precluding 


Wheeling’s security interest from attaching to any of the 


$490,000.  To any of it.   


THE COURT:  Well, I beg to differ with you.  The 


whole purpose of 552(b)(1), Mr. Fagone, is to extend pre-filing 


arrangements post-filing and they are so extended.  And then 


there’s a proviso that says except to any extent that the 


Court, after notice and hearing and based on the equity of the 


case, orders otherwise. 


MR. FAGONE:  That’s right. 


THE COURT:  All right.   


MR. FAGONE:  What we’re talking about, Your Honor, is 


$490,000 that was not MMA’s possession on August 7th.  MMA 


wasn’t entitled to $490,000 on August 7th.  Under Wheeling’s 


theory of the case, 100 percent of that $490,000 is proceeds 


and once it’s proceeds, under Cross Baking, the Court is 
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entitled to limit the security interest based on the Court’s 


evaluation of the equities and we think there’s a compelling 


case to deny the attachment of the security interest. 


THE COURT:  Okay.   


MR. FAGONE:  Thank you.  


THE COURT:  Thank you very much, Mr. Fagone, and I’m 


sorry I gave you such a hard time. 


MR. FAGONE:  I didn’t perceive it that way, Your 


Honor. 


THE COURT:  Mr. Marcus or Mr. Rosenthal or Mr. 


Someone? 


MR. ROSENTHAL:  Thank you, Your Honor.  Wheeling 


calls Don Gardner. 


THE CLERK:  Hi.  Please raise your right hand.  Do 


you solemnly swear that the testimony you are about to give in 


the case now before the Court will be the truth, the whole 


truth and nothing but the truth, so help you God?  


THE WITNESS:  I do. 


THE CLERK:  Thank you.  Please be seated and state 


your name for the record. 


THE WITNESS:  It’s Donald Gardner. 


THE COURT:  Good afternoon, Mr. Gardner. 


THE WITNESS:  How do you do? 


TESTIMONY OF DONALD GARDNER, WHO WAS CALLED 


AS A WITNESS, HAVING FIRST BEEN DULY SWORN,  
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WAS EXAMINED AND TESTIFIED AS FOLLOWS: 


DIRECT EXAMINATION OF DONALD GARDNER 


BY MR. ROSENTHAL: 


Q: Good afternoon, Mr. Gardner. 


A: How are you? 


Q: I’m fine thanks.  How are you? 


A: Fine, thanks. 


Q: Can you tell us, sir, by whom are you employed? 


A: Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Railroad. 


Q: Okay.  Are you employed by the entity known as the Maine  


-- Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Railway, Limited? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  And that is a Delaware Corporation? 


A: Yes.  


Q: What position do you hold? 


A: I am the financial officer or vice president.  Vice 


President of Administration and CFO. 


Q: Okay.  Do you also hold that position, and I’m going to 


refer to that entity that we talked about as the Debtor.  


I’m going to try to do that today. 


A: Fair enough. 


Q: Okay.  I forgot to ask you, how long have you held that 


position, sir? 


A: A little over five years.   


Q: Okay.  
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A: July of 2008, I joined. 


Q: And do you also hold that position for an entity called 


Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Canada Company? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And is that an entity that provides services to customers 


in Canada? 


A: Correct. 


Q: Do you also hold the positions you described for a company 


called MMA Corporation? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And of those entities all operated on an integrated basis 


in Hermon, Maine? 


A: Essentially, yes. 


Q: Okay.  And so the services that you provide, do you 


provide those same services for all of those entities? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And you provide them in the same place. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Which is in Hermon. 


A: Correct. 


Q: And is that true for all of the accounting services that 


are provided to those entities? 


A: Yes.  


Q: I’m going to move along and I’m going to try to save a 


little bit of time by asking you, are you familiar with 
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the payment of $490,000 by KMSI to the Debtor that we’re 


here talking about today? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And you’re familiar, are you, with the certification by 


MMA, the Debtor, of expenditures that led to those 


payments? 


A: I am. 


Q: And are you familiar with the expenditures that underlie 


the certification? 


A: I am. 


Q: Okay.  I’d ask you to flip -- there’s a manila folder in 


front of you and it’s got a number of exhibits in it and 


just so that we can see it would you turn to Exhibit -- 


it’s marked Trustee’s No. 7? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And that, because it’s been admitted I’m going to save a 


couple questions here, but is that the certification and 


let me ask you a better question, actually, is that two 


certifications of expenditures to KMSI by the Debtor? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And so these are -- the first four pages are one 


certification and the last four pages are another.  Is 


that correct? 


A: That’s correct.  


Q: And are these the two certifications that when you apply 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 85 of 179







  86 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


the 52½ percent math and back out a commission that lead 


us to the $490,000 that we’re here on today? 


A: That is right. 


Q: All right.  Is it fair to say that the expenditures that 


the Debtor certified here arose from maintenance and 


repairs that the Debtor performed on its track? 


A: It is true.  Yes.  


Q: And that’s U.S. track. 


A: Yes.  In the United States. 


Q: Yes.  What was the Debtor’s purpose in making these 


repairs? 


A: It is, truthfully, normal maintenance of the track and 


railbed. 


Q: Running the railroad during the ordinary course of 


business. 


A: It’s ordinary course maintenance.  It can be snow removal 


as part of the maintenance program.  Replacing -- 


Q: And is there a -- 


A: -- track, fixing switches. 


Q: Is there a safety component to that work? 


A: Certainly. 


Q: So be fair to say that in the ordinary course of business 


the Debtor determines what work it needs to do to be able 


to run on the track profitably and safely. 


A: Yes.  


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 86 of 179







  87 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


Q: Okay.  How did the Debtor determine how much to spend on 


those items? 


A: It’s a process that is formed at the beginning of the 


year, essentially, where we build a budget, an annual 


budget of expenditures, headcount, people who are actually 


on the ground making the repairs and doing the maintenance 


as well as other out-of-pocket expenses for rail or 


switches or whatever other products, including some rail 


testing that was done as to measurements and things of 


that nature. 


Q: Is that an historical process that the Debtor undertakes? 


A: It’s generally an annual process where we plan a budget 


and plan our operation for a 12-month period. 


Q: Okay.  What consequences, if any, might MMA have faced if 


it didn’t incur these expenditures? 


A: Well, track failure of some type and derailments, 


inability to provide the service that the company intends 


to provide. 


Q: Is there a regulatory component?  Is someone watching the 


condition of the track? 


A: Yes.  FRA makes inspections and in Canada they make 


inspections and make recommendations. 


Q: So -- and the FRA is the Federal Railroad Administration. 


A: Yes.  


Q: And if they find something that’s not up to snuff are they 
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able to pose some consequences as a result of that? 


A: They will issue orders to -- for us to repair or slow us 


down or do things of that nature. 


Q: And if you’re ordered to slow down, can that have business 


consequences? 


A: Certainly. 


Q: Like, you’re ordered to stop altogether.  I take it that 


would have business consequences. 


A: That’s a very serious consequence. 


Q: In undertaking the expenditures or incurring the 


expenditures that are at issue here, did the Debtor have 


any motivation to help KMSI in any way? 


A: No. 


Q: Was this work done in the Debtor’s own interests? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Was it performed -- let me ask you this.  Would it have 


been performed regardless of the availability of tax 


credits? 


A: Part of the -- yes, it would have been. 


Q: Okay.  And would it have been performed regardless of the 


existence of a track maintenance agreement? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Now, have there been expenditures that the debtor incurred 


and certified and received payment for earlier in 2013 


beyond these two certifications? 
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A: Yes.  There was two others.  


Q: And is the process of determining what work to be done and 


why it would be done that we talked about, that’s the same 


process followed with respect to those earlier 


certifications? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And in fact, in Exhibit 7 there is a reflection of the 


earlier certifications, I believe, on page three. 


A: Correct. 


Q: So that spreadsheet, and actually if you turn to the 


second to last page, is that a spreadsheet that you 


prepared? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And under KMSI funding number 1, does that show the first 


certification and payment by KMSI of expenditures? 


A: Excuse me.  Yes. 


Q: KMSI-2 would be the second. 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: And those two were both before August 7th. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  And then the next two are the two that give rise to 


the 490 that we’re here on today. 


A: Correct. 


Q: Is that right?   


A: Those were the actual payments received by MMA from KMSI. 
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Q: Okay.  Now, backing up a step, the process of either 


claiming tax credits or assigning the right to someone 


else to do that in exchange for cash, is that something 


that the Debtor had done in years prior to 2013? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And was that done in the ordinary course of business? 


A: Yes.  


Q: In fact, would looking for and trying to claim any tax 


credits that are out there, that’s something that you 


would do in the ordinary course of business. 


A: Ordinarily, yes.   


Q: Okay.  Let me ask you, Mr. Gardner, would it be fair to 


say that you considered that the certification of 


expenditures to KMSI that we’ve been talking about here, 


is that something that you consider to be done pursuant to 


the track maintenance agreement? 


A; Yes.  


Q: Okay.  I mean, the track maintenance agreement is why you 


would be certifying expenditures. 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: Okay.  And would the same be true of KMSI paying the money 


based on the certification that you provided to them? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And let me ask you to point in the pile of exhibits, ask 


you to look at Trustee’s Exhibit 10.  And on the first 
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page this is an email exchange between you and Mr. 


Nicholson at KMSI.  Is that correct? 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: I’m sorry.  He’s the broker.  Is that right? 


A: Correct. 


Q: Yup.  And in the bottom portion it’s an email from you to 


Mr. Nicholson on August 27th of 2013.  Right?  


A: Yes.  


Q: And say to him, Mark, now that we are operating under the 


protection of Bankruptcy Court I would like to have Koch 


consider continuing the funding of our current year 


agreement.”  Is Koch KMSI? 


A: Yes.   


Q: And so on August 27th when you are talking to  


Mr. Nicholson here about proceeding under the agreement, 


is that the TMA? 


A: Correct. 


Q: Okay.  So as far as you were concerned after August 7th 


your dealings with KMSI in terms of certifying and getting 


paid for expenditures are pursuant to the track 


maintenance agreement. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.   


MR. ROSENTHAL:  If I could just have a brief moment, 


Your Honor. 
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THE COURT:  Sure. 


MR. ROSENTHAL:  Right now we have nothing further.  


Thank you.  


THE COURT:  Thank you, Mr. Rosenthal.  Cross-


examination? 


MR. FAGONE:  Yes, Your Honor. 


CROSS-EXAMINATION OF DONALD GARDNER 


BY MR. FAGONE: 


Q: Good afternoon -- 


MR. MARCUS:  I’m sorry to interrupt but should I 


interpret this as being the presentation of the Trustee’s main 


case or is that reserved and it simply goes to whether we’ll be 


rebutting next or what we’ll be doing? 


MR. FAGONE:  I was going to do my part all at once, 


if that’s okay. 


MR. MARCUS:  (Inaudible) I just want to know what the 


program was.  


THE COURT:  All right.  Well, I think he’s told you 


that your limited in your scope if you do this under cross but 


I suspect that it’s broad enough and we’ll hear from Mr. Marcus 


if you overstep your bounds and I’ll rule if it’s necessary.  


But then Mr. Marcus will have an opportunity to -- we can 


either call it redirect or cross, but he’s going to have an 


opportunity.  Correct? 


MR. FAGONE:  Sure.   
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THE COURT:  Okay? 


MR. FAGONE:  How ever -- 


THE COURT:  That work for you?   


MR. FAGONE:  Yes.   


THE COURT:  All right. 


MR. FAGONE:  Whatever we want to call it.  I just -- 


THE COURT:  We can call it whatever we want to call 


it.  All right.  


MR. FAGONE:  I just want to elicit some testimony. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you.  And I will 


explain for the transcript just in case this is reviewed at a 


later time.  The concern here is how the lawyers may expedite 


the submission of evidence and we could limit Mr. Fagone to 


cross and allow him to call Mr. Gardner on his direct case in a 


few minutes or we can let him do it all now.  We’re going to 


let him do it all now and if there are issues along the way of 


a technical sort, Mr. Marcus, you’ll raise them and you’ll 


respond, Mr. Fagone.  Go ahead, Mr. Fagone. 


MR. FAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor. 


CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FAGONE: 


Q: Good afternoon, Mr. Gardner.   


A: Good afternoon. 


Q: Do you know a person named Larry Parsons? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Who is he? 
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A: He’s the President and CEO of the Wheeling & Lake Erie 


Railroad. 


Q: Okay.  Does he have any other roles that you’re aware of? 


A: The other role is he was a -- on the board of directors of 


the Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Railroad. 


Q: To your knowledge, is he still on the board of the MMA? 


A: He is, as far as I know. 


Q: Okay.  Do you also -- the CEO of Wheeling & Lake Erie 


Railroad is also on the Debtor’s Board of Directors. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  Now are you also familiar with a person named Ed 


Burkhardt? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And who is he? 


A: He is the Chairman of the Board of the Montreal, Maine & 


Atlantic Railroad. 


Q: Okay.  And is Mr. Burkhardt still on the board of 


directors of the railroad? 


A: As far as I know, yes. 


Q: Okay.  Is Mr. Burkhardt on the board of the Wheeling & 


Lake Erie Railroad? 


A: Yes, sir. 


Q: Okay.  So Mr. Parsons is on the MMA board and  


Mr. Burkhardt is on the Wheeling board. 


A: Yes.  
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Q: Okay.  Is Wheeling a bank? 


A: No.  They’re a railroad. 


Q: Okay.  I think you testified on examination by Mr. 


Rosenthal that you’re the Chief Financial Officer of the 


Debtor.  Is that correct? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Could you just, very briefly, describe for the Court what 


that entails? 


A: Depending -- over a period of time it has been, (a), 


keeping the books and records for the Debtor, obtaining 


and maintaining financial resources or financing, doing 


planning, forecasting, budgeting, general operations and 


purchasing. 


Q: Before you came to work at Montreal, Maine & Atlantic a 


little over five years ago -- 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: -- were you involved in other similar financial management 


positions? 


A: Yes.  I have been for 20 plus years, 25, 30. 


Q: Would you describe, in excruciating detail, all 25 of the 


-- no I withdraw that question.  Is it part of your 


regular responsibility, as the senior financial officer of 


the railroad, to communicate with the Board of Directors 


periodically? 


A: Yes.  They were routine, quarterly board meetings for 
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which I prepared a summary of the most recent quarter 


results, as well as a -- what I called a rolling forecast 


of the next four quarters.   


Q: Did Mr. Burkhardt routinely attend those meetings? 


A: Certainly. 


Q: Did Mr. Parsons? 


A: He did. 


Q: Mr. Gardner, take a look, if you would, at the document in 


the folder there that’s been marked as Trustee’s Exhibit 1.  


This is a line of credit note. 


A: Yes. 


Q: Are you familiar with this note? 


A: I am. 


Q: Okay.  Can you briefly describe how this line of credit 


note works? 


A: It was a note set up as a revolver or a traditional a 


asset-based type of line of credit whereby we borrowed up 


to a maximum of the six million dollars limited by 


receivables -- a formula of receivables and a formula of 


inventory.  


Q: So when Wheeling -- I’m going to refer to it as Wheeling 


for convenience -- when Wheeling accepted this note from 


MMA, it established a revolving credit facility -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- whereby money could be borrowed.   
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A: Correct.  


Q: Okay.  Take a look at Trustee’s Exhibit 2, please.  That’s 


the -- 


THE COURT:  Excuse me.  Mr. Fagone, would you ask him 


to just clarify, it’s a formula according to accounts 


receivables and what else? 


MR. FAGONE:  I believe he said inventory, Your Honor, 


but I’m going to get to that in some more detail -- 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Thank you.  


MR. FAGONE:  -- if I just ask you to hang with me. 


CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FAGONE: 


Q: Mr. Gardner, Trustee’s Exhibit 2 is a security agreement  


-- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- that’s been admitted into evidence.  Do you recognize 


this as the document whereby the Debtor and some other 


entities granted security interest -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- to Wheeling? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  Look, if you would, at page two of Trustee’s 


Exhibit 2.   


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: Do you see the section entitled Collateral, section number 


2?   
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A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  And is it your understanding, Mr. Gardner, that 


Wheeling and Wheeling’s collateral is limited to that 


which is described in this Section 2? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Are there any other security agreements or mortgages or 


other documents that the Debtor signed in connection with 


this line of credit? 


A: I do not believe so, no. 


Q: If there were any would you be aware of them? 


A: I would think so, yes. 


Q: Okay. 


A: I signed both of these. 


Q: Okay.  So how is the amount of money that would be made 


available to MMA under this line of credit note 


determined? 


A: Simplistically, it was 80 percent of our accounts 


receivable and 50 percent of our inventory which is, in my 


career, has been a traditional banking approach although 


inventory has been a varied number, let’s put it that way.  


The rate at which a bank would advance funds against 


inventory is a varied number. 


Q: Sometimes called an advance rate. 


A: Advance rate.  Yes.      


Q: And the amount of the advance rate will vary based on the 
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category of asset that is involved. 


A: That’s right. 


Q: Okay.  Did MMA ever report the amount of available 


collateral to Wheeling? 


A: We reported each month at the end of the month what was 


available.  We did the computation as to what was 


available in terms of receivables, eligible or ineligible, 


less ineligible receivables and then made the application 


or the advance rate which in this case was  


80 percent of eligible, computed the formula, deducted the 


loan and either had an excess or -- we always had excess 


availability. 


Q: Okay.  So is it fair to say that the amount of money that 


Wheeling was willing to make available to MMA depended on 


the amount and type of collateral that was available. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  Look at Trustee’s Exhibit 3, please.   


A: Yes.  


Q: Do you recognize this as an email that you sent to Mike 


Mokodean -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- on July 31st of this -- of last year? 


A: Yes.  He was the financial officer for Wheeling. 


Q: Okay.  And you say to him, “Here is June for now.”  What 


are you referring to. 
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A: I think further down you see he requested June and July. 


Q: I’m sorry, June and July what? 


A: Borrowing base -- excuse me -- borrowing base as computed 


as of the end of June and as of the end of July. 


Q: I see.  So if I flip to the second page of the exhibit do 


I see the borrowing base certificate that you intended to 


transmit to Mr. Mokodean on July 31 of 2013? 


A: Yes.  


Q: 2013? 


A: That is what I conveyed to him. 


Q: All right.  So let’s focus on that second page for a 


minute.  Do you see letter (a), Total Receivables? 


A: Correct. 


Q: In the amount of approximately $9.584 million. 


A: Correct. 


Q: You see that number? 


A: Yes.  


Q: How was that number computed? 


A: That was an amalgamation of our various accounts, trade -- 


trade accounts receivable either from that which we build, 


meaning traffic that we had originated, or that which we 


were going to receive through the Interline Settlement 


Agreement which had been billed by a -- another railroad 


but was owed to the MMA. 


Q: Okay.  For a commercial and bankruptcy lawyer is it -- is 
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my understanding that that $9.5 million represented trade 


receivables? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Sort of receivables from the operation of the railroad. 


A: Correct. 


Q: Okay.  Is any of the money that MMA eventually received 


from KMSI included in that amount? 


A: No. 


Q: Okay.  Is it included anywhere else on this borrowing base 


certificate? 


A: No. 


Q: Is it included on any borrowing base certificate that MMA 


ever submitted to Wheeling? 


A: No. 


Q: And if I keep going in the exhibit, the same exhibit, 


Trustee’s Exhibit 3, I’ll see another email from you to 


Mr. Mokodean on May 17 is that right? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  And is -- at the risk of belaboring things, is this 


just you transmitting another borrowing base certificate? 


A: I believe so.   


Q: Okay.  


A: Included -- but I also -- I guess in this point I also 


sent them a financial statement. 


Q: Okay.  The last page of Trustee’s 3 is the borrowing base 
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-- 


A: Correct. 


Q: -- as of April 30th. 


A: That’s right. 


Q: Computed, again, consistently with the manner you just 


testified about for the other one. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Let’s talk, for a minute, about the trade accounts 


receivable.  Is it common for MMA to owe money to parties 


that owe money to MAA for shipping goods? 


A: Not as a rule.  We may owe to other railroads. 


Q: That’s what I mean. 


A: Okay.   


Q: Can you just describe for the Court the circumstances 


under which MMA might owe to other railroads? 


A: In the general course any -- most traffic that we 


originate we will bill the customer, someone here in 


Maine, for the entire movement which may be from 


Millinocket, Maine to Huntington Beach, California.  Our 


portion is a relatively minor part, but we will bill the 


customer for the full amount of the move and it may be 


$8,000 to go across country.  Our portion may be $500.  We 


will bill the customer $8,000, our portion’s $500, 


therefore, we owe all the other railroads in the route 


$7,500, as an example. 
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Q: So it’s common, then, that MMA may owe another railroad 


for a shipment that went over its line -- 


A: Correct. 


A: And that other railroad may owe MMA for a shipment that 


went over MMA’s line that the other railroad billed to its 


customer. 


A: Correct. 


Q: Is that right?   


A: Yes.  


Q: Did MMA draw on the Wheeling line of credit after August 


7th? 


A: No. 


Q: Why not? 


A: We had, I believe at the end of July, maximized the line.  


We had drawn the full six million dollars.   


Q: So there was no more availability after August 7th. 


A: There may have been more availability but the line maxes 


six million regardless of our availability. 


Q: Understood, so the availability is capped at six million 


even if there was greater collateral value.  


A: Correct.   


Q: Okay.  Look please, if you would, at Trustee’s Exhibit 9. 


A: Okay.  


Q: Do you recognize this document? 


A: Yes.  
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Q: Did you create this document? 


A: I did. 


Q: Okay.  And it’s entitled Cash Receipts from Canadian 


Customers as a percentage of total cash receipts.  Is that 


right? 


A: That’s right. 


Q: And there’s a date range right below that, June 1 to 


December 31.  Do you see that date range? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Why did you pick that date range when you created this 


document? 


A: That is the period of time over which the 45G 


certifications were provided.  Same period of time. 


Q: So that I’m clear, you testified on examination by  


Mr. Rosenthal about, I think, Trustee’s Exhibit 7 which 


were a couple of certifications. 


A: Yes.  


THE COURT:  Excuse me, please. 


MR. FAGONE:  Yes.  


THE COURT:  You’re looking at Exhibit 9. 


MR. FAGONE:  I am, Your Honor.  Do you not have one? 


THE COURT:  I don’t have that.    


THE WITNESS:  Two pieces of paper seemed to stick 


together right there. 


MR. FAGONE:  Your Honor, I have one if -- 
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THE COURT:  Ah.  I do and thank you, Mr. Gardner.  


That is what happened.  Electrostatically (inaudible).  Okay.  


Shocking. 


CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FAGONE: 


Q: Mr. Gardner, so the certifications that are contained 


within Trustee’s Exhibit 7 -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- cover expenditures made between June 1 and December 31 


of 2013.  Correct? 


A: Correct.  


Q: So, therefore, when you created Trustee’s Exhibit 9 you 


used that period. 


A: I did, yes. 


Q: Okay.  What are the total cash receipts during that 


period? 


A: There’s -- here there are $16,377,000. 


Q: And what is -- if you look over at the bottom right-hand 


corner of the exhibit you see 52.14 percent. 


A: Yes.  


Q: What is that? 


A: That is the percentage of our total cash receipts that 


were received from Canadian customers. 


Q: And some -- so approximately $8.5 million. 


A: Yes.  


Q: And was some of that $8.5 million used to pay for the 
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expenditures that are described in Trustee’s Exhibit 7? 


A: Yes.  


Q: A substantial portion of that $8.5 million was used for 


that, wasn’t it? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Mr. Gardner, since October 18 of last year -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- how has the Debtor financed the operation of his 


business? 


A: Primarily from our normal collections but from the line of 


credit that the Camden National Bank has offered -- 


provided. 


Q: I want to trail down here a bit.  After October 18 of last 


year -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- has MMA been using, in the ordinary course of this 


business, any of the receivables that were created before 


October 18? 


A: No.  We’ve been -- those funds that we’ve collected we’ve 


paid on to the Wheeling. 


Q: Okay.  So after the 18th, MMA has been remitting proceeds 


of Wheeling’s receivables collateral to Wheeling on a 


periodic basis. 


A: Yes.  


Q: How frequently? 
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A: Weekly.  There is -- there is $200,000, though, that one,  


I’m not sure where that came from, specifically.  That was 


from the proceeds but that was early on. 


Q: Okay.  


A: And that remains in an escrow account. 


Q: So there’s $200,000 of Wheeling’s pre-October 18 


receivables that has been escrowed -- 


A: Correct.  


Q: -- pursuant to an order of the Court. 


A: Yes.  


Q: And the less of the pre-October 18 receivables in which 


Wheeling has a perfected security interest have been paid 


to it. 


A: Yes.  


Q: And do you have any understanding of how much has been 


paid to Wheeling? 


A: It’s about a million dollars. 


Q: And since the October 18th, has MMA been using Wheeling’s 


inventory collateral? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Has it been paying Wheeling for that as -- 


A: Yes, we have.  As it’s declined we have paid them for 


whatever we’ve used. 


Q: And you pay that weekly. 


A: We pay that weekly. 
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Q: Is it fair to say that as of October 18, 2013, MMA stopped 


using Wheeling’s collateral? 


A: Yes.  


Q: So essentially the company has been living on draws under 


the Camden National Bank line of credit -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- since the 18th. 


A: Yes.  Or -- or new receivables or new billings that we’ve 


created or cash receipts that we’ve -- 


Q: But in the short term after the 18th, the company is 


making draws -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- and running the business -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- and at some point new receivables started turning over 


into cash -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- and the company’s been using those and the Camden line. 


A: Correct.  


Q: Okay.  What’s the current principal balance of the Camden 


Line of Credit? 


A: Two million -- almost -- two million five. 


Q: So it’s $2.5 million and I think you testified the maximum 


on the Camden line right now is three million. 


A: Is three million, yes. 
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Q: Okay.  Based on your experience with the company, will it 


be able to continue operating in the ordinary course of 


business between today and the end of March if it only 


uses the remaining availability on the Camden line and the 


cash receipts from post-10/18 receivables?  


A: No. 


Q: Do you think the company will need additional sources of 


liquidity between now --  


A: Yes.  


Q: -- and then? 


A: Yes.  


Q: We talked earlier in this examination where you testified 


earlier of the trade accounts receivables. 


A: Yes.  


Q: What would have happened to those receivables if the 


company simply ceased operating on August 7th instead of 


filing for bankruptcy?  


A: That’s difficult to say with any certainty, but I would -- 


from my experience they would have just disappeared.  I 


mean, the customers would have pretty much ignored it or 


made claims or just certainly would not have volunteered 


checks, I’m sure. 


Q: Is it sometimes hard to get customers to pay money that’s 


owed to the railroad? 


A: Even calling weekly, daily or not daily but weekly and 
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monthly routines.  There is a collection effort. 


Q: Sometimes even commencing legal action against customers. 


A: In fact, that has been necessary.  As long as you’re 


providing a service you have far more leverage than if you 


stop providing a service because then you -- although 


lawyers are certainly effective, providing services is -- 


THE COURT:  That’s very nice to hear in this Court, 


Mr. Gardner. 


THE WITNESS:  Providing a service offers more 


leveraging in collection matters, it’s been my experience. 


CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FAGONE: 


Q: Okay.   


A: If you’re needed it’s easy. 


Q: Are you familiar with Section 45G of the Internal Revenue 


Code? 


A: I am. 


Q: Okay.  And since you arrived at MMA about five years ago  


-- 


A: Yes. 


Q: -- has the company been able to utilize the tax credits 


created by that section? 


A: No. 


Q: Okay.  So if I looked at MMA’s tax return, returns plural 


-- 


A: Uh-huh.  
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Q: -- for the period of your tenure, I wouldn’t see any tax 


credits under that section.  Correct? 


A: You would not. 


Q: Okay.  Did MMA assign track miles in 2009? 


A: Yes.  


Q: 2010? 


A: Yes.  


Q: 2011? 


A: Yes.  


Q: 2012? 


A: Yes.  But it was the first week of 2013, but yes. 


Q: Why was it in the first week? 


A: Because the Senate actually -- it was -- 45G apparently 


has been part of a tax extender’s program in Congress 


every two years and that was not passed for 2012 and 2013, 


I don’t believe -- sometime early January of 2013. 


Q: So from 2009 to 2012 the company assigned its track miles 


for tax purposes. 


A: Yes.  


Q: In any of those years did Wheeling demand that the company 


turn over the money that it received from the assignments? 


A: No. 


Q: Was Wheeling aware that the company was doing that? 


A: I believe so. 


Q: Okay.  Mr. Parsons was on the board during that time.  
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Correct? 


A: It was always a topic of discussion on the board as it was 


a -- as it was always an unknown depending on the Senate 


so -- 


MR. FAGONE:  Just a couple more minutes, Your Honor, 


I think we can finish with the witness. 


CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FAGONE: 


Q: Take a look, Mr. Gardner please, at Trustee’s Exhibit 6.  


This is what the parties and the Court have referred to as 


the TMA. 


A: Yes.  Okay.  


Q: You’re familiar with KM Strategic Investments, LLC. 


A: Excuse me, yes.  


Q: Okay.  And you’re aware that the Trustee sought authority 


from the Court to assign track miles to KMSI. 


A: I am. 


Q: Okay.  And are you also aware that the Court entered an 


order in December of last year authorizing that 


assignment? 


A: I am. 


Q: Okay.  What did you do after that? 


A: Right after the order I prepared the submissions for 


certification.  Well, I compiled the expense, number one, 


and then, number two, forwarded that with the submissions 


to Koch or to KMSI. 
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Q: If you had not sent those certifications to KMSI would MMA 


have been entitled to money under the TMA? 


A: No. 


Q: Okay.  Did KMSI, in fact, pay the Debtor in accordance 


with the certifications? 


A: Yes, they did. 


Q: Okay.  And did MMA issue shipping credits to KMSI? 


A: We did.  Upon receipt of the funds I issued the shipping 


credits. 


Q: And just for the Court’s edification, what’s a shipping 


credit? 


A: It is a credit, if you will, for they -- for this company, 


KMSI, to ship product on our rail. 


THE COURT:  Dollar for dollar. 


THE WITNESS:  Dollar for dollar. 


THE COURT:  It’s a chit so you don’t pay them in cash 


you pay them for service.   


THE WITNESS:  In services. 


THE COURT:  In service.  Yes. 


THE WITNESS:  That’s right.  In service, yes. 


CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FAGONE: 


Q: In December of 2013, did KMSI utilize those shipping 


credits to acquire services from MMA? 


A: No, they didn’t. 


Q: What did MMA do with respect to the shipping credits? 
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A: We liquidated them or we paid them. 


Q: Okay.  Look, please, at Trustee’s Exhibit -- 


THE COURT:  Do you mind, Mr. Marcus, if I ask Mr. 


Fagone to -- 


MR. FAGONE:  Move it along?  


THE COURT:  No.   


MR. FAGONE:  Oh. 


THE COURT:  I don’t understand what liquidate means.  


It has many different connotations. 


MR. FAGONE:  I think the next exhibit I was going to 


examine the witness so that may help with that, Your Honor.  


That would be Trustee’s Exhibit 8. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Because I -- you left me hanging 


with disposition of credits so I just want you to know that.  


Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  Yes.  Understood. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Thank you.  


CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FAGONE: 


Q: So Mr. Gardner, would you look at Trustee’s Exhibit 8, 


please. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Did you prepare this? 


A: I did. 


Q: Okay.  Let’s just take a minute to look at this together, 


please.  Well, first, what is this? 
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A: This is a summary of the -- at the very bottom it’s a 


summary of the two -- two expenditures.  Basically the 


$1,117,355 is the total that was paid by KMSI to MMA for 


the two funding -- for funding three and four. 


Q: I see.  When you say funding three and four you’re 


referring to Trustee’s Exhibit 7, just the certification.  


A: Yes.  


Q: And the next to last page of that has a table, I believe. 


A: Correct.  And funding three and four compiled to 


$1,117,355. 


Q: So $1,117,355 is the sum of the eligible expenditures that 


were certified to Koch in December of last year. 


A: Correct. 


Q: And did Koch pay that same amount of -- 


THE COURT:  Let’s either stick with Koch or -- 


MR. FAGONE:  I’m sorry. 


THE COURT:  KMSI.  Okay.  


CROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FAGONE: 


Q: I’ll go with KMSI. 


A: KMSI paid the $1,117,355 to MMA. 


Q: So if I looked at MMA’s books and records I would see 


incoming payments from KMSI in December that totaled $1.17 


--  


A: Yes.  


Q: -- million. 
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A: That amount. 


Q: Okay.  


A: The next column is labeled shipping credit.  We issued 


$586,611 in shipping credits initially and within ten days 


I wired cash, funds of $586,611.38 which -- 


Q: Wired it back to KMSI. 


A: Back to KMSI paying them for their shipping credits or 


liquidating.  That was my -- that was what my intent or 


what I meant by it.  We paid them cash. 


Q: Understood.  So moving from left to right on Trustee’s 


Exhibit 8, the column entitled Benefit, is the net benefit 


or $1.17 minus the $586,000? 


A: That’s right.  That is the benefit to the corporation of 


selling the tax credits which we retained then we paid, 


the next column, the $21,230 in commission to Mark 


Nicholson, leaving the $509 and then the deduction for 


$19,000 related to the settlement that had been done in 


December, I believe it was, or anyway that was paid to 


Wheeling on another matter leaving the $490,000 of which 


we’re speaking. 


Q: And where is that $490,000 today? 


A: It is in an escrow account at TD Bank. 


Q: Are there any other funds in that account? 


A: There’s the $200,000 that we made reference to earlier. 


Q: So the balance of that account is roughly $690,000 today. 
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A: Yes.  


Q: There are no other funds other than those two components? 


A: There’s nothing else in there. 


Q: Okay.  So again, just sticking with the far right-hand 


column that says -- I guess it does say Net Benefit.  The 


first number is $251,661.27.  Do you see that? 


A: Yes.  


Q: And that is the net benefit for the period from June 1 to 


August 7th, 2013. 


A: Yes.  


Q: And some of the expenditures that led to that net benefit 


were paid for by MMA with Canadian receipts.  Correct? 


A: Correct.  


Q: Okay.  And then the next number, the $103,719.80, what 


does that represent? 


A: That represents a portion of the track expenditures or 


track maintenance expenditures that occurred from the 8th 


of August through to the 17th of October. 


Q: Okay.  So from the day after the filing until the day 


before the Camden cutover -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- the net benefit is $103,719.80. 


A: Correct.  


Q: And again, were some of the expenditures that led to the 


creation of that net benefit funded from Canadian 
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receivables? 


A: Yes, they were. 


Q: Okay.  And then just to speed things along the last, the 


$154,132.55, that’s the net benefit that the company 


obtained after -- for the expenditures after October 18.  


Correct? 


A: Correct.  


Q: And none of that was created using Wheeling’s receivables. 


A: Correct.  


MR. FAGONE:  Just bear with me one second, Your 


Honor.  I don’t have anything further with this witness at this 


moment, Your Honor.  I’d like to reserve a few minutes for 


rebuttal, depending on Mr. Marcus’ examination. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Yes, Mr. Marcus? 


MR. MARCUS:  May we take a brief recess? 


THE COURT:  How brief? 


MR. MARCUS:  Ten minutes? 


THE COURT:  Certainly. 


MR. MARCUS:  Thank you, Your Honor. 


 PROCEEDINGS RECESSED (January 23, 2012, 2:27 p.m.)  


 PROCEEDINGS RESUMED (January 23, 2012, 2:43 p.m.)  


THE COURT OFFICER:  United States Bankruptcy Court is 


back in session.  Please be seated and come to order.  


THE COURT:  Thank you.  


MR. MARCUS:  Thank you.   
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THE COURT:  Mr. Marcus? 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes, Mr. Rosenthal will proceed. 


MR. ROSENTHAL:  Your Honor, I do have some questions 


for Mr. Gardner if I may. 


THE COURT:  You may. 


MR. ROSENTHAL:  Thank you. 


THE COURT:  Thank you for your patience, Mr. Gardner.  


Proceed, Mr. Rosenthal.   


REDIRECT EXAMINATION OF DONALD GARDNER 


REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ROSENTHAL:    


Q: Mr. Gardner, we talked earlier at the beginning of your 


testimony about how the operations of the various MMA 


entities are integrated and run out of Hermon, Maine.  Do 


you recall that. 


A: Yes.  


Q: When an invoice is sent to a customer in Canada for 


services provided by MMA -- 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: -- that invoice is on the letterhead of the Debtor.  Isn’t 


that right? 


A: Generally. 


Q: Okay.  The -- and the Debtor is the American entity, 


right, and not the Canadian entity. 


A: Yes.  


Q: The Canadian entity doesn’t send out separate invoices. 
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A: I don’t believe so, no.  


Q: All right.  As the CFO, that’s something you would know.  


Right? 


A: I should. 


Q: And the invoices on the Debtor’s letterhead are sent from 


Hermon. 


A: Yes.  


Q: To, and again to be clear, these are customers in Canada  


-- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- that we’re talking about. 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: So to the extent that there is something called a Canadian 


receivable that’s being talked about here, that’s 


describing money that would be owed for services provided 


in Canada. 


A: Correct.  


Q: And to the extent that an invoice is sent, that’s on the 


American company, the Debtor’s letterhead. 


A: Correct.  


Q: Okay.  And those invoices create receivables for the 


Debtor. 


A: Correct.  


Q: And they’re booked by the Debtor as receivables on the 


Debtor’s books. 
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A: Yes.  


Q: Now, there are services that are provided for which 


invoices aren’t sent.  Right? 


A: Correct.  


Q? There’s something called the ISS that was referred to 


earlier. 


A: Yes.  


Q: It’s the Interline Settlement System. 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: And that’s the thing you were describing in which there’s 


a movement of freight or whatever and it’s multiple 


railroads -- 


A: All the railroads settling amongst themselves what they 


owe each other. 


Q: Right.  Okay.  So for the Debtor’s piece of that the 


Debtor keeps an AR on its books for what it’s owed for 


those services that are tracked by the ISS.  Correct?  


A: Uh-huh.  Yes.  


Q: And to the extent that those services are provided in 


Canada it is the Debtor that tracks that receivable.  


Correct? 


A: It is -- well, the Debtor, as you put it, is the only 


accounting group of all the companies.  There’s only one 


accounting group.  We do it for every corporation. 


Q: Gotcha.  So the Canadian entity is not keeping its own 
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books. 


A: No, there’s no one there to do it. 


Q: Okay.  And so if a movement is done in Canada -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- and the ISS is keeping track of who owes what to whom  


-- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- the Debtor is keeping track of that AR on its books. 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- and there’s no separate set of Canadian books. 


A: There is a separate set of Canadian books. 


Q: Okay.  But it doesn’t track that AR on it.  


A: Not necessarily that. 


Q: Okay.  And is there something called Car Hire (inaudible)? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Car hire, be fair to say, is a situation in which another 


railroad is using the MMA’s cars. 


A: Correct.  


Q: And is the payment for a Car Hire handled in a manner 


similarly to the ISS? 


A: Yes.  


Q:  In other words, there’s kind of a clearinghouse online. 


A: There’s a clearinghouse that handles the Car Hire. 


Q: So the discussion we were just having about the ISS and 


the tracking of AR on the Debtor’s books, is that also 
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true of Car Hire? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Do you understand my question? 


A: Yes.  Well, the Debtor is the -- of all the entities, is 


the only entity that owns any rolling stock. 


Q: Okay.  So to the extent that money is owed for Car Hire 


that takes place in Canada, that’s going to show up on the 


Debtor’s books as an AR and not on some separate set of 


Canadian books.  Is that Correct? 


A: That is correct. 


Q: Okay.  And to the extent -- well, let me withdraw that.  


When the Debtor collects money on these AR, it’s not 


transferred to the Canadian entity, is it? 


A: I don’t know how to answer -- I would -- the Debtor, MMA, 


transfers funds to Canada routinely. 


Q: Okay.  There is an allocation done by the Debtor to the 


Canadian entity for tax purposes.   


A: Correct.  


Q: Correct? 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: But when money comes in to Hermon for services provided in 


Canada it’s not the case, is it, that it’s then 


immediately transferred over to the Canadian entity. 


A: No. 


Q: And in fact, the allocation that’s done to the Canadian 
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entity isn’t necessarily a dollar for dollar for money 


collected for Canadian services. 


A: The cash all goes into one pot. 


Q: Okay.  All right.  Now, if you would turn to the Trustee’s 


Exhibit 3, please, and this is the email with the 


attachment -- 


A: For the borrowing base? 


Q: Exactly.  So on page two under the letter (a) total 


receivables is a number of about 9½ million. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Do you see that? 


A: Yes.  


Q: So that includes service -- receivables for services 


provided to Canadian customers. 


A: Yes, it does. 


Q: Okay.  And the things that we just talked about, Car Hire 


and ISS and -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- all of -- whatever those things are for which there’s a 


receivable generated that’s in there for Canada just as 


much as the U.S. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  Now I would ask you to turn to Trustee’s Exhibit 9.  


This is one of the one-pagers that got stuck to the other 


one-pager.  Hopefully, has now been statically discharged 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 124 of 179







  125 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


sufficiently.  This is a spreadsheet that you prepared. 


A: I did. 


Q: And Mr. Fagone asked you a number of questions about it 


and I’m not going to make you go through it all again.  I 


guess my -- what Mr. Fagone asked you was whether some of 


these Canadian customers cash receipts were spent on the 


expenditures that give rise to the credits that we’re here 


on today. 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: Is that right? 


A: Yes.  


Q: You can’t say, can you, how much? 


A: No. 


Q: In fact, there’s no tracking of a dollar in and a dollar 


out, is there? 


A: No. 


Q: No Canadian dollar came in and then a Canadian dollar got 


spent on expenditures. 


A: No. 


Q: And when I say Canadian dollar I don’t mean actual 


Canadian currency, I mean a dollar from a Canadian 


customer. 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: Okay.  There’s no document -- 


A: We have a Canadian currency accounts if that’s what -- 
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that are -- 


Q: No.  I started down a bad road and I’m going to stop 


there. 


A: Very well. 


Q: We are not asking you about the currency difference.  


There’s no document in evidence here today that’s going to 


tell us as to any particular expenditure that gave rise to 


a credit, where the dollar for that expenditure came from. 


A: No. 


Q: Okay.  Canadian service -- 


A: Dollar you mean cash. 


Q: -- versus American.  Correct. 


A: No. 


Q: It just wasn’t tracked that way. 


A: No.  Cash isn’t, no. 


Q: Now, the total cash receipts for the time period in this 


document are $16,377,767.  Right? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Now the total expenditures that we’re here talking about 


today are shown in Exhibit Trustee’s 7 and you summarized 


them earlier as being about $1.1 million. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Do you recall that? 


A: Yes.  


Q: So of the 16 -- approximately $16,300,000 if we subtract 
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out the Canadian portion, the $8,538,948 -- 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: -- there’s more than enough left over to pay the roughly 


$1.1 million of expenditures.   


A: Yes.  


Q: Right?  So even -- well, I’ll withdraw that.  So it 


certainly would have been possible to pay all of those 


expenditures without even having any of what are listed 


here as Canadian Customer Cash Receipts. 


THE COURT:  Excuse me.  For the record, and feel free 


to objection Mr. Fagone, we say expenditures we’re talking 


about TMA-related track maintenance expenditures. 


MR. ROSENTHAL:  That’s correct, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  I just want the record to be able to read 


that way.  Okay.  


MR. ROSENTHAL:  And to be that much more precise I 


would say the expenditures that give rise to the credits that 


we’re here on today. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  We may understand that but 


somebody reading it cold wouldn’t understand.  Thank you.  


MR. ROSENTHAL:  Understood. 


REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ROSENTHAL: 


Q: So all of those expenditures could have been covered 


without any of this -- what’s designated as Canadian 


customer cash receipts. 
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A: Yes.  


Q: Mr. Fagone -- 


A: Can I -- 


Q: -- asked you -- 


A: Can I take that back?   


Q: No. 


A: It’s -- okay. 


THE COURT:  All right but we’ll get it back anyhow 


when Fagone stands up so -- 


REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ROSENTHAL: 


Q: If you want to clarify. 


A: If you’re saying if you take out all the cash receipts 


from Canada would we be in a position to pay any of -- no, 


if we had none of the cash receipts from Canada we would 


have long ago been out of business.  So I mean -- I -- 


Q: And we don’t know -- 


A: I use the analogy of cash going into like, you know, a --  


THE COURT:  A blender. 


THE WITNESS:  Or a bucket of water and you take water 


from this cup and this cup and you put it into a bucket and 


then you say, well, if I take out half the water can you pay 


all your bills.  Well, no. 


REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ROSENTHAL: 


Q: Fair enough.  So mathematically it would be possible, 


practically it wouldn’t be. 
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A: Yes.  So -- 


Q: And practically we have no idea which drops of water are 


which once they get poured out of the cup. 


A: Once they’re in the bucket it’s a bucket of water. 


Q: It’s a bucket of water or a blender full of something -- 


A: Right. 


Q: -- that’s been blended. 


A: And if you remove half -- 


THE COURT:  Don’t go down that road. 


REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ROSENTHAL: 


Q: Okay.  


A: And if you remove half the water, you know, there is, 


theoretically, enough to pay what you just described but 


we would not have paid -- 


Q: Understood.  


A: -- a lot of other expenses which would have precluded us 


from ever getting to the point where we -- 


Q: Sure.  I understand your point. 


A: Okay.  Thank you.  


Q: Mr. -- you’re welcome.  Mr. Fagone asked you about trade 


receivables and about what would have happened had the 


bankruptcy filing not taken place.  Do you recall that? 


A: Yes.  


Q: You don’t know what would have happened.  Right? 


A: I think that’s what I said to start with. 
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Q: Okay.  So you’re kind of speculating on -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- the possibilities. 


A: Yes.  


Q: And that was what was happening when Mr. Fagone was asking 


you about that earlier.  


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  Mr. Fagone also asked you about Wheeling and 


whether or not demanded to be paid money from the Debtor 


that KMSI had paid for the assignment of tax credits.  Do 


you recall that? 


A: Uh-huh.  


Q: And in years 2009, ’10, ’11, ’12 you reported that 


Wheeling had not said to you, hey, we want to be paid that 


money. 


A: Correct. 


Q: Right.  For those years there was no default on the line.  


Right? 


A: Correct.  


Q: The Wheeling line, to be clear. 


A: The Wheeling line there was no default. 


Q: And there was no bankruptcy filing of MMA.  Right? 


A: No. 


Q: So there’d be no reason for Wheeling to come to you and 


say, hand that money over, would there?  
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A: I would have to ask them. 


Q: Okay.  You’re not aware of any -- well, and just to be 


clear as of the date of the filing in this case, the 


bankruptcy filing on August 7th -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- the line had been fully drawn to six million. 


A: Yes.  


Q: And there’s since been some payment that Mr. Fagone asked 


you about? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Most of the base of the line, six million is still 


outstanding.  Correct?  


A: There’s about five million outstanding. 


Q: Okay.  All right.   


MR. ROSENTHAL:  If I could have -- just very briefly. 


REDIRECT EXAMINATION BY MR. ROSENTHAL: 


Q: Just to make sure we’re clear, when we talk about Canadian 


receivables we’re talking about services provided to 


Canadian customers but billed by the Debtor.  Correct? 


A: Yes.  


MR. ROSENTHAL:  Okay.  With that I have nothing 


further right now subject to what happens next.  Thank you, 


Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Thank you very much.  Mr. Fagone? 


RECROSS-EXAMINATION BY MR. FAGONE:   
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Q: Mr. Gardner, just a few questions, Your Honor, Mr. 


Gardner, is Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Canada a separate 


legal entity? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Do you know the -- which jurisdiction’s laws govern its 


creation? 


A: I believe Canada 


Q: You believe it’s a Canadian entity. 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  And was Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Canada a party 


to the security agreement that’s entered into evidence 


here today? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Okay.  Do the Debtor and MMA Canada owe any money to the 


Federal Rail Administration? 


A: Yes.  


Q: Approximately how much? 


A: $27 million, I believe. 


Q: Are you familiar with the collateral that was granted -- 


strike that -- was any collateral granted by either of 


those two -- 


A: Yes.  


Q: -- entities to the FRA? 


A: Yes, it was. 


Q: Are you familiar with that collateral? 
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A: Yes.  


Q: What was the collateral that was granted to the FRA? 


A: Is the track and right-of-way and everything related to 


that for the entire system in the U.S. and Canada. 


Q: Is there any additional collateral granted to the FRA by 


the Canadian entity? 


A: I’m not -- I don’t recall. 


Q: Take a look at Trustee’s Exhibit 5, please, and look 


specifically at the bottom of page two of (page)(sic) five 


and then let me know if this refreshes your recollection 


about what collateral was granted to the Federal Rail 


Administration. 


A: Personal property, so there’s a lot of (inaudible) any 


equipment or personal property. 


Q: Okay.  So you’re -- so the record’s clear you’re looking 


at the portion of this exhibit entitled General 


Collateral. 


A: Yes.  


Q: A security interest has been taken in all of the Debtor’s 


present and after acquired personal property. 


A: I am. 


Q: And are you aware that the FRA took steps to register that 


security interest in the personal property registry in 


Nova Scotia? 


A: Yes.  
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Q: Okay.  Do you know if Wheeling took any similar steps? 


A: I’m unaware of any steps they would have taken. 


MR. ROSENTHAL:  Objection.  I’m not sure what the 


foundation would be for that and the document says what it 


says. 


THE COURT:  Yeah and the question had nothing to do 


with the document.  He was just asking if he knew whether or 


not you guys had registered in Nova Scotia and if he knows he 


knows and if he doesn’t he doesn’t.  Overruled.   


MR. FAGONE:  Your Honor, I don’t have any further 


questions from this witness. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  


MR. FAGONE:  Thank you.  One ministerial note, if I 


might.  I know Mr. McCarthy has a flight.  Mr. McCarthy from 


Gordian Group is here.  He has a flight at 4:00 and we were 


wondering if momentarily he might be excused from the 


proceeding. 


THE COURT:  We could have excused him a long time 


ago. 


MR. FAGONE:  The difficulty is he needs a ride to the 


airport. 


THE COURT:  Would you like to be excused? 


MR. FAGONE:  Either Mr. Gardner or Ms. Ragozzine 


will, so I’m not sure how much longer we have with the witness 


but depending on that we may ask that Ms. Ragozzine be excused. 
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THE COURT:  Yes.  You’re surely excused unless anyone 


is going to call you as a witness.  He’s excused? 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes.  


THE COURT:  Very good.  Thank you.  Thank you very 


much, sir, you are excused.  All right.  Yes? 


MR. ROSENTHAL:  We have nothing else.   


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. ROSENTHAL:  For Mr. Gardner. 


THE COURT:  Mr. Gardner, you may step down and I want 


to thank you very much for your patience -- 


THE WITNESS:  Thank you.  


THE COURT:  -- and your testimony and putting up with 


these gentlemen. 


MR. FAGONE:  He may be excused from further 


participation. 


THE COURT:  You are excused and you may take your 


colleague to the airport. 


MR. FAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  You’re very welcome.  Thank you, 


gentlemen.  Have a pleasant day.  Mr. Marcus? 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes, Your Honor, for I guess I’d say the 


balance of our case so I guess we’re now into the rebuttal 


case.  I’d like to call the Court’s attention to Wheeling 


Exhibits 1 and -- I’m sorry, 2 and 3.  And let me just explain 


to the Court what they are.  Exhibit 2 -- Wheeling Exhibit 2 
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are two mortgages, a Maine mortgage and a Vermont mortgage. 


THE COURT:  One moment, please. 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes.  


THE COURT:  I’m going to get into your stack.  Okay.  


I’m looking at Wheeling 2? 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes.  I’m going to speak briefly about 2 


and 3 to conclude our case. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Thank you.  


MR. MARCUS:  So just to talk about 2, 2 consists of 


two mortgages granted by the Debtor to the FRA, one for Maine, 


one for Vermont, and they come from a pleading filed in this 


Court in connection with the Debtor’s request to approve the 


financing by Camden National Bank.  In that request the Court 


will recall the Debtor obtaining the agreement of FRA to 


subordinate its mortgages and I’m sorry -- I apologize.   


May I go back and say that Exhibits 1 and 2 I’m 


talking about, Exhibit 1 is Vermont and Exhibit 2 is Maine.  


It’s the same speech but I misidentified the exhibits. 


These exhibits come from the Debtor’s pleading in 


which it appended all of the mortgages that have been granted 


to the FRA.  We picked out two examples because they’re all the 


same and the purpose of them is, by way of an explanation of 


why they’re exhibits, is that in point of fact if there’s 


anything to this fiction about the TMA being any kind of 


assigner of track or real estate, and I know Mr. Fagone 
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described it as fiction and I think there’s a legal construct 


to the fiction, the FRA mortgages did not extend to it in any 


case.   


So the argument made in the pleadings followed by Mr. 


Fagone that somehow this tax credit is covered by the FRA 


mortgages -- 


THE COURT:  Are we in argument now? 


MR. MARCUS:  We are.  But I’m pointing out why -- 


what the relevance of the exhibits are. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  So you’re telling me that 1 and 2 


shows that the tracks are or are not part of FRA’s collateral?  


MR. MARCUS:  No, not -- not the tracks but the 


agreement to convey tax credit rights. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Hold on.  Hold on.  Hold on.  


Okay.  Stop.  You are telling me that the FRA has no security 


interest in the TMA. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s correct. 


THE COURT:  Thank you.  


MR. MARCUS:  That’s correct. 


THE COURT:  Is that what you -- that’s all you want 


to tell me. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s what these exhibits will 


demonstrate, yes. 


THE COURT:  Good.  Now I don’t have to read them.  


Right? 
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MR. MARCUS:  Wheeling Exhibit 3 -- 


THE COURT:  Okay.   


MR. MARCUS:  -- is a UCC-11, again admitted by 


stipulation, that shows all the filings against the Debtor and 


what it shows is that Wheeling is prior in right to the UCC 


filing by FRA.  So to the extent that FRA may say, well, okay 


so that TMA is not covered by our mortgage but it’s covered by 


a personal property security interest that personal property -- 


THE COURT:  FRA is not a participant. 


MR. MARCUS:  I understand. 


THE COURT:  Okay.   


MR. MARCUS: I’m -- 


THE COURT:  So -- so you’re point, I think, is that 


even though -- even though the TMA is not identified as such 


you construe the language in Wheeling’s security agreement in 


UCC filing statement to encompass the TMA and the proceeds of 


the TMA under the general language of the -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Right. 


THE COURT:  -- of the security documentation.  And 


your point with Exhibits 1, 2 and 3 is that the FRA has not 


done likewise with respect to these documents.  


MR. MARCUS:  My point is that 1 and 2 being mortgages 


don’t cover it and to the extent FRA by claim it comes under a 


personal property security interest is (inaudible).  


THE COURT:  All right.  And but that’s not an issue 
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in the case. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, I believe it might have been put 


in issue by a pleading filed -- 


THE COURT:  Well, let me just -- Mr. Fagone, is than 


issue in the case, that FRA has a prior interest here? 


MR. FAGONE:  No, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Good you win on that one.  All 


right.  


MR. FAGONE:  Well, let me be clear.  What I 


understand to be the legal issues in this case are the nature, 


extent and validity of Wheeling’s security interest. 


THE COURT:  Correct. 


MR. FAGONE:  Not FRA’s. 


THE COURT:  Not FRA’s. 


MR. FAGONE:  So -- 


THE COURT:  And we’re not adjudicating FRA’s interest 


vis-à-vis your interest but you want to show me that apparently 


they don’t claim any interest anyhow so if anybody has or 


doesn’t have an interest, we do or don’t. 


MR. MARCUS:  I’m on top of the heap, just as the heap 


may be. 


THE COURT:  What’s that? 


MR. MARCUS:  I am on top of the heap such as the -- 


THE COURT:  Such as it may be. 


MR. MARCUS:  -- heap may be.  Right. 
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THE COURT:  Yes.  And very good.  Thank you.  


MR. MARCUS:  Thank you.  With that the Wheeling can 


rest. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Wheeling rests.  Mr. Fagone? 


MR. FAGONE:  We have nothing further from an 


evidentiary perspective, Your Honor.   


THE COURT:  The Trustee rests which brings us to the 


high point of my afternoon.  Argument.  Okay.  Mr. Marcus?  


You’re up. 


MR. MARCUS:  Thank you.  I’m going to divide my 


presentation to Wheeling’s prima facie case and then in the 


second part I’ll talk about the defenses and the so-called 


equitable assertion. 


The prima facie case is very straightforward.  The 


Wheeling has a security agreement, that dated April of 2009.  


It describes among the collateral accounts, payment 


intangibles, other rights to payment.  The security agreement 


secures monies loaned.  As of the date of filing there was six 


million dollars outstanding and as of today there’s 


approximately five million dollars outstanding.  The security 


agreement was perfected by a properly filed UCC-1 in Delaware.  


The UCC-11 for all filings shows that the Wheeling security 


interest is senior. 


While the security agreement was in effect the Debtor 


entered into the track maintenance agreement and under that 
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track maintenance agreement -- excuse me just one second -- 


under that track maintenance agreement essentially what 


happened, and we’ll drill down a little bit into the detail, 


but essentially what happened is the Debtor says to KMSI, we’ll 


permit you to take tax credits with respect to our maintenance 


expenditures.  You just have to pay us for it.  And you have to 


pay us roughly 47½ percent of those expenditures and KMSI said 


fine.  We have taxable income.  It’s worth it to us.   


That track maintenance agreement, Your Honor, created 


an account or you may call it a payment intangible or other 


right to payment but under the definition -- 


THE COURT:  You’re -- well, I want to be clear on 


this.  You are using alternate provisions of your security 


agreement.  It is either an account or a payment intangible or 


possibly both but it’s -- ringing the bell once is sufficient. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right.  That’s right. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  So it’s just to say that there’s no 


doubt but that this is a category of collateral that the UCC 


recognizes.  An account, by definition, is an agreement that 


creates a right to payment, whether or not earned by 


performance.  A payment intangible is personal property in 


which -- 


THE COURT: But you would concede that it was never 


intended to be part of the advance formula. 
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MR. MARCUS:  Yes.  Yes.  And I wanted to address 


that.  Now, advances were made from time to time, and this is 


fairly typical in a revolving lending arrangement typically 


done by a bank.  A bank will take a security interest in 


everything under the sun but the advance formula will be teed 


to receivables and inventory.  That’s how much money you can 


draw.  But that’s not a limitation of the collateral.  The 


collateral is the collateral and lenders take collateral beyond 


that which they advance against for the very reasons that we’re 


here today.  Things happen.  Businesses fail and when they fail 


collateral, inventory and receivables can come up short. 


So the fact that Wheeling did not advance on these 


accounts is of no moment.  It’s part of the -- 


THE COURT:  And if it --   


MR. MARCUS:  -- security -- 


THE COURT:  -- dawned on Wheeling the day after the 


filing no harm as far as you’re concerned. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right.  After the filing Wheeling 


takes a look at its agreements and says, okay, we have accounts 


we have inventory but lucky -- 


THE COURT:  Sort of like looking in the couch for 


nickels. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right.  Lucky for us we have 


other collateral.  But that’s just -- that’s the agreement.  


That’s the contract.  This court, I believe, is required to 
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recognize the contract.   


Now, that -- and then the last piece of the prima 


facie case is that the payments that are at issue now, the  


so-called net funds that are sitting in the bank account, those 


were all paid -- it’s undisputed -- those were paid pursuant to 


the track maintenance agreement.  Those are proceeds of 


Wheeling’s collateral.   


Now, the fact that the proceeds were not earned on 


the date of filing is irrelevant because the definition of 


account, under the UCC and as set forth in the security 


agreement, says an account is an agreement to pay money whether 


or not the money is earned.  The fact that neither Wheeling nor 


MMA could go to KMSI and say, hey, write us a check today, 


August 7th, that’s immaterial. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  But what may be material, and  


Mr. Fagone (inaudible) this point earlier so I’m going to 


challenge you on it now is that there may have been nothing of 


value here because certain triggers had not occurred.  Would 


you address that?   


MR. MARCUS:  Well, you can’t say there’s nothing of 


value because there was a contractual -- 


THE COURT:  I’m not saying it. 


MR. MARCUS:  Okay.  


THE COURT:  I’m asking you to address it. 


MR. MARCUS:  No, well, okay.  All right.  Well, I -- 
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one cannot fairly say that because there’s great value.  What 


was the value?  A contract that said if you do X we will pay 


you Y.  That’s value.  Why?  Because they were going to do X 


anyway.   


In other words, on August 6th they had a contract and 


the contract said, well, if you certify to us that you’ve 


maintained your track we’ll pay you 47 percent of that. 


THE COURT:  And the fact that the certification came 


after the provision of services -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Is -- 


THE COURT:  -- is of no consequence in your mind. 


MR. MARCUS:  No moment at all.  Right.  So the 


contract was not valueless.  It had a lot of value and the 


value was all I had to do was fill out a couple papers and I 


get a lot of money.  That’s value.   


And the law of this circuit is very clear.  It’s a 


proceed of an account and whether the proceed is paid before 


the filing or after the filing is preserved by Section 552.  


This is all our collateral. 


THE COURT:  All right.  There’s a vesting issue that 


maybe Mr. Fagone will develop again this afternoon but he 


attempted to do that in the brief and (inaudible) case law 


would the tax refund analogy would you address that, please? 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, I’ll start by saying this isn’t 


about tax refunds because the Debtor didn’t take any tax 
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refunds.  The Debtor doesn’t have any credits.  The Debtor has 


no -- 


THE COURT:  I -- I -- I --  


MR. MARCUS:  -- tax credits -- 


THE COURT:  -- by analogy -- 


MR. MARCUS:  -- no tax refunds. 


THE COURT:  -- is what I’m saying.  So your view is 


that under this, what we may call a construct or fiction, but 


the tracks were assigned a point up to the TMA puts the word 


assigned in quotes which I find interesting but they were 


assigned and once they were assigned essentially it’s now KMSI 


that’s doing the maintenance on its own tracks, so to speak, 


and getting the credit for the maintenance that it has 


performed on its tracks. 


MR. MARCUS:  You can look at it that way, Your Honor.  


The point is -- 


THE COURT:  How else would one look at it? 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, you could look at it all kinds of 


ways but the point is this is a tax construct and -- 


THE COURT:  And what Mr. Fagone is saying is that 


there can be no tax consequence until the end of the year. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, that’s not true.  A condition 


subsequent might have been and I’m not even sure this is a 


regulatory requirement that the Debtor own the track at the end 


of the year.  Okay.  That might have been cause for the Debtor 
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not to get any money.  Well, they owned it and they got the 


money so we’re not saying that -- 


THE COURT:  The Debtor -- the Debtor has to own it in 


order so that the assignee --  


MR. MARCUS:  Sure. 


THE COURT:  -- has an assignment of something. 


MR. MARCUS:  Right.  So we’re not saying that 


Wheeling has rights to collect money under the TMA that exceed 


the rights of the Debtor.  The water doesn’t rise high in the 


dam.  But if a Debtor collects money it’s ours.  That’s the 


point.  And if it satisfies the conditions of the contract it’s 


our money.  It’s an account and it has then been earned. 


THE COURT:  And the contract has value from its 


inception subject to the terms of the contract. 


MR. MARCUS:  Sure.  Because it has easy conditions to 


meet.  These conditions are easy.  The Debtor’s going to do 


maintenance anyway.  They have to.  That’s what Mr. Gardner 


testified.  They have to assure the safe reliable operation of 


the railroad so we know they’re going to do maintenance.  So 


this is a pretty easy -- this is a slam-dunk to get a lot of 


money.  That’s a valuable contract and, as I said, it’s ours. 


Now, that’s the prima facie case and I think that 


under First Circuit precedent and many other circuits all of 


the money is proceeds, pre-petition, post-petition it all 


belongs to the Wheeling. 
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Now, let me just address some of the matters stated 


in defense.  There was talk about this fiction about assignment 


of track and maybe this has something to do with real estate 


and Wheeling doesn’t have a lien on real estate.  Well, fiction 


is the best word for it.  Mr. Fagone said it better than I ever 


could.   


This is a tax construct and the TMA allows you to 


walk through it and why do we have this silly little tax 


construct?  Because the Internal Revenue Service says, well, 


you can take a credit equal to $3,500 times the number of miles 


you’re claiming.  So KMSI says, hey, I need more miles so I can 


up the cap.  So MMA said, okay, we’ll let you use our miles to 


up the cap. 


THE COURT:  Which is not prohibited.  It’s encouraged 


in the regulation. 


MR. MARCUS:  Sure.  The regulation says that’s how 


you do it. 


THE COURT:  In effect, ultimately -- ultimately 


gentlemen and (inaudible), we have a policy of the Congress 


which permits subsidizing the maintenance of railroads. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right. 


THE COURT:  And if you don’t qualify for the credit 


you can take advantage of it in a lawful manner. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right.  And the way you get your 


cap lifted is you go get miles and you multiply the miles that 
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you can put in your corral by $3,500.  Nothing to do with the 


transferring of real estate.  In effect the TMA disclaims any 


effort to say you have an estate and land or I’m transferring 


real estate. 


THE COURT:  The TMA says specifically that this 


assignment, if it’s an assignment at all, in quotes, is for the 


limited purpose of taking advantage of the tax credit. 


THE COURT:  That’s right.  So what I say, Your Honor, 


is the willing suspension of disbelief is appropriate in a 


theatre.  In a court of law it’s just a fiction.  It has no 


meaning in terms of any kind of real estate connection.  It is 


simply a contract and there’s a right under the tax law and the 


Debtor was smart enough to take advantage of this right under 


the tax law, sell it -- 


THE COURT:  So you have all sorts of contracts that 


deal with real estate that are -- give rise to personal 


property rights and not real estate rights.  The primary one 


being the purchase and sale agreement. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s true and, of course, I would also 


add that even a purchase and sale agreement, the money that 


comes out of it is an account which is subject to the lien.  


Now, in terms of, for example, the real estate sale that the 


Court approved this morning we might have a priority fight with 


the FRA but we have a lien on those proceeds that may be junior 


to the FRA. 
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THE COURT:  Good luck to you. 


MR. MARCUS:  -- but that’s a different -- that’s a 


whole -- that’s an aside.   


THE COURT:  Good luck to you. 


MR. MARCUS:  Good luck to me.  Right?  That’s an 


aside. 


The point is whatever talk about real estate really 


has no place here and then I also -- we have the exhibits of 


the mortgages and even if it had any relevance, the FRA doesn’t 


have a lien on anyway. 


Now, the other contention here is the equitable 


contention and the first contention is that the Court ought to 


use the equitable authority granted under 552(b)(1) to reduce 


or limit or eliminate the claim of Wheeling because money was 


used to fund these maintenance expenditures that was not 


Wheeling’s collateral.  So why should they get the benefit of 


it?   


Now, let’s look at the period prior to October 18.  


The contention is that there’s something called -- 


THE COURT:  Hold on. 


MR. MARCUS:  Yeah. 


THE COURT:  Including in that pre-filing so we’re 


talking about pre- and post-filing -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Yes.  


THE COURT:  -- pre-Camden. 
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MR. MARCUS:  Yes.  I’m talking about the period June 


1 to October 18. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  All right.  The contention is, oh, half 


the money the Debtor got was from Canadian companies, so-called 


Canadian receivables.  That’s not Wheeling’s money so they 


shouldn’t get any benefit from it.  Well, that’s wrong.  Those 


are Wheeling receivables because, as Mr. Garner testified, all 


of the billing of this company is billed by the Debtor.   


Now, how they do allocations corporate-wise after 


they get the money is of no moment.  When this company renders 


a service, whether it’s in the United States or to a Canadian 


customer or to anybody else, that customer gets a bill from 


this Debtor.  That creates this Debtor’s account receivable.  


That is our collateral and that is the state of the evidence 


before the Court.  Now, what they do with that money, how they 


allocate it amongst the various entities -- 


THE COURT:  The state of the evidence before this 


Court is skimpy and the state of the evidence is that it is 


collected and it is redistributed in some fashion but we don’t 


have detail on the record today as to what fashion that may be. 


MR. MARCUS:  We don’t have detail as to distribution 


but it’s more than just collected by U.S. Debtor, it is 


invoiced and billed by the U.S. Debtor.  Now, when the U.S. 


Debtor sends out an invoice that creates an account receivable.  
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That’s Accounting 101.  That’s how you get accounts receivable.  


You send out an invoice.  All U.S. Debtor, all collateral for 


Wheeling.  Now if some day in some different proceeding 


somebody wants to say, well, okay, I know you have a lien in 


that account receivable because it was billed by the U.S. 


Debtor but there’s some reason that you shouldn’t have the 


money, okay, that’s a fight for another day.  But in terms of 


the record before the Court -- 


THE COURT:  Let me ask you a question. 


MR. MARCUS:  Yeah. 


THE COURT:  We have been collecting and liquidating 


receivables.  Has there been a deduction on the MMA side or the 


Wheeling side with respect to Canadian receivables? 


MR. MARCUS:  The MMA side has withheld payment of 


what it describes as Canadian receivables.  We don’t acquiesce 


in that.  This court -- 


THE COURT:  That’s not an issue that’s before me 


today but it is nonetheless an issue. 


MR. MARCUS:  It’s an issue and the Court will be 


hearing more about it later. 


THE COURT:  All right.  So you haven’t acquiesced to 


that deduction but you -- as far as you know today you haven’t 


received the benefit of any Canadian receivables.  That’s -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, I -- I -- I -- 


THE COURT:  -- something you might chase after 
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another time. 


MR. MARCUS:  I know that for sure because I know that 


when the Debtor reports they set aside Canadian receivables.  


Now, we’ve had more -- 


THE COURT:  So we may have another day like this. 


MR. MARCUS:  We’re going to have another day like 


this.  We have more than enough fish to fry up to now and 


there’ll be more fish to fry. 


THE COURT:  Right.  Right.  And I don’t know, 


frankly, and I may have to decide it.  I may not have to decide 


it.  I understand your point.  The receivable is created.  It’s 


a receivable of the United States company, therefore, it’s a 


receivable.  It may be subject to setoff.  It may be subject to 


accounting.  It may be subject to this, that or the other thing 


and it may or may not be yours but you’re saying it’s a 


receivable and I’m telling you I’m not so sure.  You may be 


right.  You may not.  It’s not necessarily Accounting 101.  


There is an issue there.  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  Okay.  But -- 


THE COURT:  And it may fall within.  It may fall 


within the equitable concerns addressed in the statute. 


MR. MARCUS:  And this is the bottom line that I want 


to articulate.  To the extent that the claim of the Debtor is 


that there’s an equity because receivables that don’t belong to 


Wheeling were spent for track, there’s no evidence of that.  In 
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fact, all of the evidence points the other way, that these are 


receivables of Wheeling.  The Debtor has not made any case 


under which a bill sent by the Debtor on the U.S. Debtor’s 


billhead booked as a receivable, the Debtor has made no case 


today that for some reason -- 


THE COURT:  I -- I -- 


MR. MARCUS:  -- that shouldn’t be considered our 


receivable- 


THE COURT:  You may be right.  You may not be right.  


I think it’s Trustee 9, I’m not sure.  There is allocation of 


percentages between Canadian and American receivables or 


revenue and they are all, with one exception, a hundred percent 


where everyone else was in the neighborhood of 50 percent 


allocation -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Right.  But -- 


THE COURT:  -- between the two entities. 


MR. MARCUS:  -- what I’m saying is that on trust -- 


THE COURT:  Don’t say there’s no case.  There’s an 


argument that can be made for attribution based on that exhibit 


alone. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, but my point for today is that all 


of the money shown on that exhibit is billed by the U.S. 


Debtor.   


THE COURT:  Oh, I understand that and your argument 


is that because it’s billed it’s your receivable and you may be 
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right.  I can’t rule on that from the bench.  I understand your 


argument -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Right. 


THE COURT:  -- and I anticipate Mr. Fagone’s going to 


say no, no, no, no, no, no, no, and I’ll have to figure 


something out.  


MR. MARCUS:  Okay.  


THE COURT:  Okay? 


MR. MARCUS:  Well -- 


THE COURT:  Thank you. 


MR. MARCUS:  I’ll conclude by simply submitting 


respectively -- 


THE COURT:  I just don’t want when you say, oh, it’s 


Accounting 101 I don’t want to sit here like a student in 


Accounting 101 and say, oh, okay. Good.  Now I can get an A.  


All right.  I don’t know that I can get an A or a B or a C. 


MR. MARCUS:  All right.  All right.  Well, when I 


took Accounting 101 the professor gave A’s to everybody who 


agreed or swore that they didn’t smoke during a semester.  


That’s how I got my A in Accounting 101.  Anyway -- 


THE COURT:  You can get an A from Mr. Fagone by 


agreeing with him. 


MR. MARCUS:  All right.  So but my first point on the 


equitable contention is that there’s no evidence today that 


would -- 
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THE COURT:  Well -- 


MR. MARCUS:  -- show -- 


THE COURT:  Okay.  No evidence and I’m telling you, 


you may be right.  There may be skimpy evidence.  There may be 


implications that I may reasonably draw as a (inaudible) fact, 


there may be all sorts of ways that we can get there but, you 


know, one of the things that I noted is what you’re trying to 


tell me and that is I don’t have a precise allocation.  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right. 


THE COURT:  And I accept that much.  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  Right.  Now, the next point is on the 


equitable defense is the law, I believe, is clear both in the 


First Circuit and elsewhere that the predicate of the so-called 


equitable carve-out in 552(b)(1) is that unencumbered funds 


that would otherwise be available for distribution are used to 


enhance a secure creditors collateral.  All right.  And there’s 


been no evidence or proof that such is the case here.  That’s 


the sine qua non of that exception.   


It’s kind of like the 506(c) argument that we heard 


this morning.  There is no evidence at all that any 


unencumbered funds or any money that would otherwise be 


distributable to creditors was, in fact, used.  How do we know 


this?  We know this for two reasons.  Number one is all of the 


money spent on maintenance was spent to operate the railroad, 


not to feed credits, tax credits.  Mr. Gardner testified, well, 
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they had to do maintenance otherwise they’re subject to 


regulatory sanction, they couldn’t run the railroad, it 


wouldn’t be safe.  So that was our money.   


Once the Trustee made the decision that it’s in the 


interest of this Estate to run a railroad to maximize the sale 


value the fruits of which were this morning, he was bound and 


committed to spend that money on maintenance.  There is nothing 


about that money that could have been available for unsecured 


creditors.  They got the benefit of it and the form that they 


got was in the sale this morning -- the sale of the going 


concern. 


THE COURT:  I hear you and I’ll have to read Cross 


Bakers (sic) and I’ll have to read Schlichtmann again and -- 


MR. MARCUS:  Sure. 


THE COURT:  -- whatever else but there’s also another 


concern and that is the windfall concern.  Now, it may be, as 


you argued before, to get to the windfall there has to be -- it 


has to be funds that were unencumbered and would have inured to 


the benefit of the general creditors.  I’m not so sure.  You 


may be right.  What about the windfall aspect? 


MR. MARCUS:   Well, the windfall comes from the, I 


believe, the windfall is the other -- 


THE COURT:  You’re saying the windfall falls from 


your definition. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right.  The windfall is the other 
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side of the coin.   


THE COURT:  Uh-huh.  


MR. MARCUS:  In other words, spending unencumbered 


funds for the purpose of enhancing my collateral, that might be 


a windfall. 


THE COURT:  Yes, but the unencumbered may be funds 


that are unencumbered by your security agreement. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well -- 


THE COURT:  Not funds that are unencumbered by 


somebody else’s security agreement. 


MR. MARCUS:  Possibly.  But -- but -- 


THE COURT:  That’s the best that you can give me? 


MR. MARCUS:  But remember -- 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  -- on the equitable defense if the fund 


is created it goes to the unsecured creditors.  It goes to the 


estate.  Now, that would be a windfall for them.  The point is 


that if you look at the period after October 18 -- 


THE COURT:  What the cases say, you know, when we get 


into the realm of equity we’re getting into subjective notions 


and it’s troubling to me that all of a sudden these notions 


take on the character of (inaudible).  But I hear you.   


The concern is that the -- if your collateral went 


into the production of the widgets, logically the widgets are 


yours.  If something other than your collateral went into the 
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widget production we’ll give you the benefit of your collateral 


with respect to the widget production, but under the equitable 


doctrine there may be some slice carved off for that portion of 


the value-added that was added by somebody else’s value.  


That’s all. 


MR. MARCUS:  Yeah, well, and -- 


THE COURT:  And -- and that may be the so-called 


rule.  I don’t know. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, I can see how one can articulate 


it that way and it’s there in the statute.  But my contention  


-- 


THE COURT:  Well, it’s not in the -- there’s nothing 


in the statute.  It’s in the cases. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, the -- the license to think that 


way is in the statute. 


THE COURT:  That’s dangerous. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right but I think it’s pretty 


clear that -- well, first of all, if you look at the  


pre-October 18 time period, as far as I can tell from the 


record in this case, all of the receivables, all of the money 


is Wheeling collateral.  If you look at post-18 -- 


THE COURT:  If you use your definition of account 


receivable vis-à-vis Canada. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right.  If you look at  


post-October 18 I believe it’s fairly well acknowledged that 
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most of the money came from Camden National Bank but, of 


course, even that isn’t money that could have been distributed 


to unsecured creditors.  That’s money that was loaned for this 


express purpose, not -- they didn’t make the loan to create a 


fund for unsecured creditors. 


THE COURT:  They didn’t make a loan to give it to 


you. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, maybe they didn’t but to the 


extent that it created receivables, the extent that creates our 


collateral -- 


THE COURT:  And that’s what the cases say, Mr. 


Marcus.  To the extent that it does that maybe that’s a 


windfall.  I’m not so sure.  Neither one of us is sure and 


we’re just chasing our tails at this point. 


MR. MARCUS:  Yeah.  All right.  


THE COURT:  Anything else? 


MR. MARCUS:  No, except to say that I believe that 


what the equitable exception permits you to do is to protect, 


not Camden National Bank -- 


THE COURT:  Justice, Mr. Marcus.  Justice. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, protect the Estate and the Estate 


-- the Estate has not been harmed.  In fact, it’s been 


benefitted by all this that’s gone on. 


THE COURT:  Well, no.  The Estate -- the Estate may 


not be benefitted because if the Estate has to get from here to 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 159 of 179







  160 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


March 31, and it may be that to the extent that other monies 


went into the production of this account, it may be that the 


equities require some disposition other than to Wheeling.  I 


don’t know that’s the case.  I have to decide. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, I will contend that the Estate’s 


need for money is not justification to say I’m going to take 


what’s Wheeling’s collateral and let the Estate have it. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, that’s -- that’s -- and there’s 


the rub.  Is it really Wheeling’s collateral and it may well be 


because before you get to the equity you have to have 


Wheeling’s collateral and then it’s the equity that may allow 


you to do something else.  I don’t know. 


MR. MARCUS:  All right.  Well, there’s no -- 


THE COURT:  But thank you very much.  It’s been 


entertaining. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, thank you for hearing me.  All 


right.  Thank you.  


THE COURT:  Mr. Fagone? 


MR. FAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor.  Your Honor, it’s 


Wheeling’s burden of proof, in our view, under 363 to establish 


the extent of its interest in this money.  Not the TMA but the 


money.  That’s what we’re talking about, this fund of money 


$490,000.  We think it’s Wheeling’s burden.  We don’t think it 


met it. 


THE COURT:  Well, hold on.  Hold on.  I don’t 
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understand that statement.  It’s their burden to show that they 


have a security interest which would entitle them to the 


proceeds.  Right?  Right.  And so we don’t go straight to the 


money.  We have to have something upon which it’s -- it’s based 


upon their theory as a very I think you said so yourself, you 


know, it’s a very clear, precise thing.  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  Yeah, and fundamentally flawed. 


THE COURT:  Right and so now you’re going to tell me 


why it’s fundamentally flawed. 


MR. FAGONE:  I am.  Your Honor, I’m going to speak 


for less than 30 seconds about Wheeling’s argument that the 


money from the assignment is a payment intangible.  Under that 


view, anything is a payment intangible.  The right to get money 


from a real estate transaction is a payment intangible.  That’s 


not the law.  We cited two cases in our brief that show that 


that’s not the law.  It’s rather elementary.  I’m going to move 


off that, Your Honor.  Even if -- 


THE COURT:  Well, you still have four seconds. 


MR. FAGONE:  Trying to be economical here.  Even if 


Wheeling could persuade the Court that the collateral here in 


question was a contract made in April, even if Wheeling could 


persuade you of that, it still doesn’t win.   


There was no right to payment on August 7th.  The 


evidence is very clear.  Now, Mr. Marcus conflates the 


definition of an account under the UCC, which I concede he has 
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accurately recited in his papers, with the requirement that the 


Debtor have rights in the collateral.  They’re different.  


They’re not the same thing.  He would like to have the Court 


believe that they’re the same thing and say if I can jam this 


thing into the definition I win.  End of story.  That’s not how 


the UCC works, Your Honor. 


The Debtor needs to have rights in the collateral on 


the petition date or if it doesn’t -- 


THE COURT:  If I open up a law practice and it takes 


me six months to generate an account receivable, not collected, 


but just create an account receivable and it takes me six more 


months to actually collet it if I’m lucky and I have a line of 


credit from the bank, they have -- does their line of credit 


attach to those accounts when they are -- come into being? 


MR. FAGONE:  Yes. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  Your Honor.  Yes.  Because you have 


rights in the collateral on the day you rendered the services.  


You have an entitlement at that time to receive something in 


the future based --  


THE COURT:  All right.  Now, let’s stick with this. 


MR. FAGONE:  Okay.  


THE COURT:  Distinguish. 


MR. FAGONE:  Easily, I think.  On the petition date 


MMA needed to make expenditures in order to be entitled to this 
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money.  It needed to make certifications.  If you look at the 


contract, Your Honor, Trustee’s Exhibit 6, at Section 2.07, 


that document says the railroad has owned or leased all of the 


track since January 1, 2005. 


THE COURT:  In my hypothetical I don’t even have a 


client yet, okay.  I get a line of credit so that I can open up 


my law practice.  I don’t even have a client. 


MR. FAGONE:  I misunderstood the hypothetical, Your 


Honor. 


THE COURT:  And I -- and then I go find a client. 


MR. FAGONE:  Yes, and you do work for the client. 


THE COURT:  And I do work for the client. 


MR. FAGONE:  The bank has a security interest. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  I -- I’m trying to, by pointing out that 


in your hypothetical once you’ve done the work for the client 


you’re entitled to be paid, maybe not that day.  Maybe you’ve 


agreed the client has a certain amount of time to pay in the 


future.  But you’re entitled to be paid.  If the client 


terminated your services the next day -- 


THE COURT:  When does the bank get the security 


interest? 


MR. FAGONE:  The day you have rights in the 


collateral. 


THE COURT:  The bank doesn’t get the security 
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interest the day I walk into the bank and I sign a -- 


MR. FAGONE:  No. 


THE COURT:  -- security interest. 


MR. FAGONE:  It does not, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  It doesn’t.  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  It does not.  As a matter of UCC, it 


does not.  Under Section 9203 of UCC it does not. 


THE COURT:  Your point is that it didn’t attach until 


after the bankruptcy. 


MR. FAGONE:  Yes, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  And the reason I say that is because of 


this amalgamation of facts, needed to make expenditures, needed 


to make certifications, needed, importantly, to own the track 


on December 31st of 2013.  That’s in Section 2 point -- 


THE COURT:  Okay.  So your argument is as exquisitely 


simple as Mr. Marcus’ it just simply didn’t attach. 


MR. FAGONE:  Correct.  Okay, Your Honor, just -- and 


I -- we think, in our view, the cases on contracts and on tax 


refunds are more analogous here.  Those are cases where the 


Debtor didn’t have a right to get the money on the petition 


date.  Slab Cole, which Wheeling relies on, good case.  The 


difference is that Slab Cole had a contract prepetition.  It 


was obligated to provide coal to the buyer and it had a right 


to get payment when it provided the coal.  There was a 
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contractual right.  In this case the Debtor had an option.  It 


was nice.  It was a nice piece of paper, but if the Debtor 


didn’t make the expenditures, it didn’t make the certifications 


and it didn’t own the track on December 1, they had nothing. 


THE COURT:  Let me put it another way.  There was no 


right of enforcement by KMSI. 


MR. FAGONE:  There was no right of enforcement 


against KMSI.  No right to payment. 


THE COURT:  And KMSI had no right of enforcement 


against the Debtor. 


MR. FAGONE:  Of course not.  There’s nothing in this 


contract that that KMSI could have showed up and said, you must 


assign these track miles to us under this agreement.  There’s 


no legal right to it and I don’t think Wheeling can argue that 


there’s one.  Okay.  


So step one is the security interest didn’t attach.  


Okay.  Let’s suppose Wheeling can get over those hurdles.  All 


right.  


THE COURT:  Okay.  


MR. FAGONE:  That brings us, then, to the inevitable 


conclusion that the money that’s sitting there that Wheeling is 


asserting an interest in, is proceeds of a contract.  That’s 


what they argue.  They say it’s proceeds.  We don’t think the 


security interest attached but let’s assume it did.   


If it’s proceeds it’s subject to adjustment under the 
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equities proviso.  Now, I want to talk very briefly about two 


First Circuit cases, okay.  Mr. Marcus cited both of them.  The 


Schlichtmann case.  I think that case is distinguishable 


because there was a lawyer who had been in the law firm, had 


done some work based on a contingency fee agreement with a 


client and before the bankruptcy filing the money existed, the 


fund was created and the Debtor’s entitlement to it was fixed.  


It was fixed.  The money sat there in June of 1991 and  


Mr. Schlichtmann filed in October of 1991.  Pre-bankruptcy, all 


events done.  He was entitled to the money.  Okay.   


That’s really not important when we’re talking about 


the equities case.  Schlichtmann didn’t even address the 


equities case.  So that has -- the First Circuit’s ruling in 


Schlichtmann doesn’t give this Court any guidance about how to 


weigh equities.  Just not dealt with.  Okay.  Cross Baking -- 


THE COURT:  Because he was a lawyer. 


MR. FAGONE:  Perhaps.  A rather famous one too, I 


think.  The Cross Baking case also -- the holding of the case 


is that the equities provision didn’t apply, again as I said 


earlier today, because there wasn’t proceeds.  It was after 


acquired property.  Proceeds after acquired property, if you’re 


over here no equities adjustment, if you’re over here the Court 


can exercise its equity. 


Now, I will say, and let me read -- 


THE COURT:  Well, hold -- hold on.  Hold on. 
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MR. FAGONE:  Yeah. 


THE COURT:  I want to make sure that I understand. 


MR. FAGONE:  Yeah. 


THE COURT:  I think you’re the one that’s conflating 


now because if it attached I don’t know that -- you’re already 


conceding, for the sake of discussion, that it attached. 


MR. FAGONE:  Yeah.  Yes.  Yes.  I kind of moved -- 


THE COURT:  So then how do we get into the after 


acquired -- 


MR. FAGONE:  I moved analytically on you and I 


shouldn’t have.  I apologize.  Okay.   


THE COURT:  Well, thank you.  Okay.   


MR. FAGONE:  But let me read from Mr. Marcus’ brief. 


THE COURT:  So I can ignore that distinction.   


MR. FAGONE:  Yes.   


THE COURT:  Thank you.  


MR. FAGONE:  Except to the extent that Mr. Marcus is 


arguing that Cross Baking is somehow controlling on the 


equities piece.  It’s not.  Cross Baking -- the holding was the 


equities piece cannot apply so the holding has nothing to do 


with when the equities provision should be applicable which you 


had a colloquy with Mr. Marcus about.  Okay.   


I’m going to read from his brief the excerpt from 


Cross Banking.  It says nothing about unsecured creditors.  It 


says, “We can only conclude from our reading of these reports 
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that the equities of the case proviso is a legislative attempt 


to address those instances…” -- there’s the key language -- 


“…where expenditures of the estate…” -- expenditures of the 


estate -- “…enhance the value of proceeds which, if not 


adjusted, would lead to an -- 


THE COURT:  To a windfall to the secured party. 


MR. FAGONE:  Correct, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  Which is what I said to him before.  


Okay.   


MR. FAGONE:  Okay.  So I don’t think Schlichtmann or 


Cross Banking are outcome determinative.  Okay.  Here’s what I 


do think is outcome determinative. 


THE COURT:  I’m telling you both that I’m not certain 


on that right now but I appreciate your argument.  It’s 


helpful.  Yes? 


MR. FAGONE:   Here’s what I do think is outcome 


determinative.  Expenditures giving rise to these payments were 


made from a variety of sources.  More than half of them came -- 


more than half of the prepetition ones came from prepetition 


Canadian receivables, that’s Trustee’s Exhibit 9.  I understand 


Mr. Marcus may quarrel with whether it’s a U.S. receivable, a 


Canadian receivable.  This exhibit demonstrates, in our view, 


that they’re Canadian receivables.   


One view of the evidence is that the U.S. company 


simply acts as a receivables management agent for the 
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affiliated Debtor.  That’s not uncommon.  There’s nothing in 


Accounting 101 that says you can’t do that.  Okay.  But you 


don’t need to decide that today.  All you need to understand 


today is that about 50 percent of the revenue came from 


Canadian accounts in which Wheeling isn’t perfected and I don’t 


think there’s any serious dispute about the lack of perfection.  


Okay.  


Number two --  


THE COURT:  But pre-filing we couldn’t call that 


property of the Estate, could we? 


MR. FAGONE:  No, but the money, which is proceeds, is 


property of the Estate.  Okay.   


Number two, Wheeling has benefitted from the 


operation of this company after August 7th.  Without it, and 


this is where I think the Court isn’t permitted to draw 


reasonable inferences, okay, without it there likely would not 


have been certification to KMSI.  And even if there had been a 


certification to KMSI, KMSI very well may not have paid me 


money because it had no way to know whether the railroad would 


still be owned on December 31, 2013 which is a factual 


predicate to its liability under the contract. 


So Wheeling has benefitted by the fact that the 


railroad continued to operate and make the expenditures and now 


make the certifications.  Wheeling has benefitted from the 


collection of its receivables.  The Trustee’s been running the 
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business, collecting the receivables and handing them over.  


Now, we may have a dispute about whether all of them are handed 


over.  That’s not before you -- the Court this afternoon.   


But the reality is, and I think we all know this from 


years of experience, when a company ceases doing business, 


collecting receivables gets harder.  We’ve been collecting them 


and Wheeling hasn’t been paying for it.  It’s been getting a 


free ride. 


THE COURT:  Don’t tell Mr. Cohn.  All right.  


MR. FAGONE:  Yeah, Mr. Cohn has a different view, I 


get.  Okay.  The cost of the Chapter 11 have been borne by 


other creditors, by FRA.  Okay.   


The other thing that I think is important, it’s up to 


you to decide how to weigh the equities, but Wheeling’s 


reasonable contractual expectations are not frustrated or would 


not be frustrated by a limitation of its security interest on 


these proceeds.  It wasn’t lending money based on these 


proceeds.   


Now, Mr. Marcus will say, sure, you know, it took the 


collateral, it took everything it could find and it loaned 


against a certain amount and that doesn’t mean that it doesn’t 


have a lien on it and I agree with that.  If we’re at this 


point in the analysis it has an lien on it and they’re 


proceeds.  I’m just saying in terms of weighing equities it is 


fair, in our view, to consider that this isn’t really what 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 170 of 179







  171 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


Wheeling thought it had for collateral.  This is found money 


that the Trustee created by running the business and doing what 


it had the ability, but not the right, to do under that -- 


under TMA. 


THE COURT:  It really goes back into your prior 


argument that this is -- there’s benefit from the Estate.  So 


the fact that he found nickels in the couch, he’d like to have 


one of those nickels because the couch wouldn’t have been there 


without you. 


MR. FAGONE:  Correct.  I also think, Your Honor, it’s 


entirely appropriate, under the statute and under any case law, 


for the Court to consider the fact that the Estate needs the 


money to continue operating for the benefit of all creditor 


constituencies.  The Court approved the sale.  The (outer) date 


for the sale is the end of March.  You heard evidence that the 


company doesn’t have sufficient liquidity under its current 


financing arrangement with Camden National Bank to get there 


and, again, I don’t think that’s determinative.  I think it’s 


one of the facts the Court puts in the caldron and mixes up and 


weighs the equities.  I think that’s what 552(b) is designed 


for the Court to do and in this case -- 


THE COURT:  Maybe that’s what creates the urgency to 


weigh the equities but I don’t know that it’s -- beyond that 


how much it contributes because for that matter we could even 


assess the professionals (inaudible).  
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MR. FAGONE:  Understood, Your Honor.  I don’t 


disagree with that.  I just -- I think that there is -- there’s 


a place for that fact in the analysis here.  And that’s all I 


have, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  I want to thank you and I want to thank 


everybody.  Mr. Marcus, you have something else you want to 


add? 


MR. MARCUS:  Just a brief rejoinder.  The contention 


that Wheeling’s security interest in the TMA hadn’t attached on 


the date of filing because there was no right to demand payment 


and, therefore, it hadn’t attached and that’s not valid 


security is just false and the Schlichtmann case demonstrated 


it was not false.  And I believe that Mr. Fagone erroneously 


stated in Schlichtmann that the contingent fee had been earned 


at the time of the bankruptcy filing.  It hadn’t.  The First 


Circuit was explicit.  It was earned -- 


THE COURT:  It was still contingent and, as a matter 


of fact, he was an assignee. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right.  And so if Mr. Fagone’s 


rule were that if the contract party can’t demand payment 


there’s nothing to attach, is false -- 


THE COURT:  Well, I -- 


MR. MARCUS:  -- negated by Schlichtmann. 


THE COURT:  Well, I read -- let’s not get too 


personal.   
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MR. MARCUS:  No.  Not personal at all. 


THE COURT:  I understand your argument.  I understand 


-- 


MR. MARCUS:  All right.  


THE COURT:  -- his argument.  You were both very 


forceful in your assertions and I’ll have to decide how the 


definition of attachment applies to this unique set of 


circumstances.  What else? 


MR. MARCUS:  My second point is that a lot of 


assertions have been made concerning the equities that are 


simply not supported by any record in this Court, other than 


just talk which is not part of the record.   


For example, the so-called Canadian receivables being 


not part of Wheeling’s collateral.  We talked about that a lot.  


Now, in argument a moment ago Mr. Fagone says, oh and by the 


way, Wheeling didn’t file anything in Canada.  That has no 


significance because the contract, which is Exhibit 1 and 


Exhibit 2, the two contracts are signed by MMA -- 


THE COURT:  By those entities. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right and they create a security 


interest that under U.S. law is valid and enforceable.  Now, if 


Canada -- 


THE COURT:  But if it’s not perfected, it may have 


implications once we have an intervening bankruptcy. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, we don’t know because if -- 
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THE COURT:  Well, we do know that that’s -- that that 


may have implications but we don’t now what the facts are is 


what you’re telling me. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, we don’t know what the 


implications are either because we -- we’re all used to 


thinking in the terms in the vernacular of U.S. debtors under 


U.S. bankruptcy laws.  The lack of a filing is a problem under 


U.S. laws but there has been no avoidance proceeding in Canada 


and I’m not sure there’s any grounds for avoidance in Canada. 


My point is -- my point is you don’t have to decide 


that today but you do have to recognize that there’s absolutely 


nothing in this record that would permit you to say that these 


so-called Canadian receivables are not Wheeling’s receivables.  


In fact, everything that’s in the record points exactly the 


opposite direction.  Signed agreements, the issue of the 


invoices, they all point in favor of Wheeling. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  The burden of establishing a 


security interest is on whom?  


MR. MARCUS:  The burden of a prima facie case 


security interest is on Wheeling and, of course, we’ve 


established that. 


THE COURT:  Right and so if there’s an absence of 


perfection you’re saying that that fact doesn’t necessarily 


establish anything. 


MR. MARCUS:  It establishes nothing for the Canadian 
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company and the burden on the equitable defenses -- 


THE COURT:  I take your point.  I don’t know that it 


does or it doesn’t but the burden of what you have a security 


interest in is yours. 


MR. MARCUS:  That’s right.  However, on the equitable 


defense on the argument that, okay, even if there’s a security 


interest equities say do something different, that’s the 


Debtor’s burden.  And there’s no evidence in this Court that 


would fulfill the equitable arguments they’re making.  


Now, it’s not just that issue.  It’s also the issue 


concerning the expenditures on the railroad tracks. You know, 


whatever the source was, we don’t know what money was spent.  


Nobody kept of it.  Nobody can tell.  All right.   


Secondly, in terms of frustrating Wheeling’s 


expectations there’s no evidence as to what their expectations 


were.  The assumption is that Wheeling just forgot about its 


payment intangibles and its accounts.  Well, there’s no record 


to that.  As far as I know, everybody at Wheeling stayed up 


late all night before the filing and worried about it.  There’s 


just no record to permit the conclusion that this was 


immaterial collateral to Wheeling.  In fact --  


THE COURT:  I going to disabuse everybody of that 


notion.  I’ve referred to it three times as nickels in the 


couch and I think that’s why you have that type of collateral 


in the hope that you never have to go looking for it and when 
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you do, you do.  Okay.   


His point is however, not that that’s dispositive of 


anything but let’s, at least, think about it judge because 


maybe that’s worthy of some thought.  That’s all he’s telling 


me.  Okay.  


MR. MARCUS:  Okay.  All right.  


THE COURT:  All right. 


MR. MARCUS:  Last point and I appreciate the course 


(inaudible).  The last point is that, well, the Debtor’s -- the 


Trustee’s operation has been a benefit to Wheeling.  I don’t 


know if that’s true.  There’s no record to say that it is.  


Wheeling’s collateral was used to the tune of roughly a million 


dollars on the promise of a replacement lien.  I have no idea 


whether that promise is going to be fulfilled.  For all we 


know, for all the record today shows, it’s impossible to say 


whether Wheeling has benefitted from operations or not.  The 


Court will recall that through October 18, Wheeling collateral 


was used on the promise of replacement collateral.  We don’t 


know yet whether that promise has been fulfilled and if it’s 


been fulfilled the Court will also remember that the promise is 


kept by the extent of use.  All right.  So there’s no -- 


there’s no windfall from operations.  The worst outcome is 


Wheeling has suffered from the operation.  The best possible 


outcome is it’s been left on a par.  That’s the best possible 


outcome.  So there’s no record under which the Court can draw 
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upon today to say that, well, spending money on track 


maintenance and running this railroad has benefitted Wheeling.  


No record whatsoever -- 


THE COURT:  I think the point that he was making is  


-- 


MR. MARCUS:  We don’t know it’s true.     


THE COURT:  -- that if the railroad had stopped 


running you may not have recovered as much of the million 


dollars as you’ve recovered. 


MR. MARCUS:  Well, and one would have to say, okay, 


let’s say it’s true.  We wouldn’t have recovered our 


receivables the same degree as we would have.  Well, and what 


is -- and what is the cost of running -- we don’t know the 


other piece of the equation.  Okay.  So, yes, we might have 


suffered a diminution of the value of receivables but we don’t 


know how much we suffered by operating.  So there’s no way to 


draw a conclusion.  Thank you.  


THE COURT:  Thank you.  Do you want to say anything 


at all? 


MR. FAGONE:  Nothing further, Your Honor. 


THE COURT:  All right.  Thank you again.  It’s not 


compulsory but if you have a few moments before you depart I’ll 


see counsel in chambers, otherwise, have a nice evening.  I’ll 


only see everybody, not pieces. 


MR. MARCUS:  We’d love to.  We’ll be there. 
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THE COURT:  Thank you.  


THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.  


(PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED (January 23, 2014, 3:54 p.m.) 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 178 of 179







  179 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


C E R T I F I C A T E 


I hereby certify that this is a true and accurate 


transcript of the proceedings which took place on 


January 23, 2014 which have been electronically  


recorded in this matter. 


      


     Beverly A. Lano 
     Transcriber 


  


 


 


 
 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-1    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 A    Page 179 of 179








  1 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
DISTRICT OF MAINE 


 
 
 
___________________________________ 
In re:      ) 
       ) 
Montreal Maine & Atlantic Railway ) Chapter 11 
Ltd.,      ) Case No. 13-10670 
       ) 
    Debtor.  ) 
___________________________________) 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


before the Hon. Louis H. Kornreich 
Bangor, Maine 
March 13, 2014 


 
 
 
 
 


 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-2    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 B    Page 1 of 18



HPelkey

Rounded Exhibit Stamp







  2 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


APPEARANCES 
 
 
 
For the Trustee      Michael Fagone, Esq. 
        Maire Raggozine, Esq. 
         
Wheeling & Lake Erie Railroad   George Marcus, Esq. 
        Andrew Helman, Esq. 
       
  
        


TELEPHONIC APPEARANCES  
 


Official Victims Committee   Luc Despins, Esq. 
 


 
 
(Listen-only): 
Impact Insurance      Elizabeth Boydston, Esq. 
CIT Group       Victoria Vron, Esq. 
        Alex Bozeman, Esq. 
 


Case 13-10670    Doc 845-2    Filed 04/30/14    Entered 04/30/14 17:31:38    Desc Exhibit
 B    Page 2 of 18







  3 


BROWN & MEYERS 
1-800-785-7505 


 


1


2


3


4


5


6


7


8


9


10


11


12


13


14


15


16


17


18


19


20


21


22


23


24


25


 PROCEEDINGS COMMENCED (March 13, 2014, 9:07 a.m.) 


THE COURT OFFICER:  The U.S. Bankruptcy Court for the 


District of Maine are now in joint session.  The Honorable Judge 


Louis Kornreich presiding.  Please be seated and come to order. 


THE COURT:  Good morning, everyone.  Mr. Helman, who is 


that sitting on your right?  Oh, it’s Mr. Marcus.  I have a vague 


memory. 


Good morning, everyone.  This is Montreal, Maine & 


Atlantic Railway Chapter 11, 2013-10670.  We are here this 


morning at the request of the Trustee and Wheeling for a special 


setting of the motion to enforce cash collateral orders and the 


Trustee’s motion for an order of proving compromise in settlement 


with Travelers. 


I will take appearances, beginning with the Trustee, 


please. 


MR. FAGONE:  Good morning, Your Honor.  Michael Fagone 


on behalf of the Chapter 11 Trustee. 


THE COURT:  Good morning. 


MS. RAGGOZINE:  Maire Raggozine on behalf of the 


Chapter 11 Trustee. 


THE COURT:  Good morning to you. 


MR. MARCUS:  Good morning, Your Honor.  George Marcus 


and Andrew Helman on behalf of Wheeling. 


THE COURT:  Nice to see both of you and as I told your 


associates earlier, Mr. Marcus and Mr. Fagone, it’s nice to have 
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the real lawyers in the courtroom this morning.   


MR. MARCUS:  Who are you referring to? 


THE COURT:  What?  Who would that be?  Your associates.  


Other appearances in the back?  None.  Okay.  Thank you.   


Welcome everyone.  Telephonic appearances?  Telephonic 


appearances?   


MR. DESPINS:  Yes, Your Honor.  Good morning.  Luc 


Despins with Paul Hastings on behalf of the Official Committee. 


THE COURT:  Good morning, Mr. Despins.  Other 


appearances? 


OPERATOR:  And Your Honor, we do have Elizabeth 


Boydston on the line.  Alex Bozeman and Victoria Vron. 


THE COURT:  You’ll forgive me but you’ll have to do 


that much slower and spell your last name and state clearly your 


client, please.  Please repeat.  Yes. 


MS. BOYDSTON:  Yes, Elizabeth Boydston. 


THE COURT:  And you are representing? 


MS. BOYDSTON:  Fulbright & Jaworski. 


THE COURT:  That’s your firm. 


OPERATOR:  This is the court call operator.  I’m just 


letting you know we do have Elizabeth Boydston on the line. 


THE COURT:  Oh.  I’m sorry.  Okay.  Elizabeth Boydston 


are you present? 


MS. BOYDSTON:  Yes, I am, Your Honor.  It was supposed 


to be a listen-only line.  We do represent Impact Insurance. 
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THE COURT:  Impact Insurance. 


MS. BOYDSTON:  Yes, sir. 


THE COURT:  Are you making an appearance or are you 


just observing? 


MS. BOYDSTON:  No, I’m not.  It is listen-only. 


THE COURT:  Okay.  Thank you very much.  Any other 


parties on the line?  All right.  We’re ready to proceed. 


Also on today’s schedule is a status conference at 


which time, if the parties are amenable and I’m prepared, I will 


render an order on the 45G matter.  We discussed doing that 


today, this morning, as well, rather than waiting for a written 


opinion. 


And as a preliminary matter, as I’ve cautioned the 


parties, I would like to discuss, before we hit the merits, where 


these three proceedings fit into the pending adversary proceeding 


and if we dispose of one or more or all of these motions today 


will there be anything left of the adversary proceeding? 


(APPEARANCES CONCLUDED (March 13, 2014, 9:10 a.m.) 


(45G PROCEEDINGS RESUMED (March 13, 2012, 11:17 a.m.) 


THE COURT OFFICER:  United States Bankruptcy Court is 


again in session.  Please be seated and come to order.     


THE COURT:  Good morning, again.  This is Montreal, 


Maine & Atlantic Railway Limited, Case 2013-10670.  We have the 


Trustee represented and Wheeling represented.   


Mr. Despins, are you still on the line for the 
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Committee?  Operator, is there anyone on the phone?  Okay.  Was 


it something I said?  All right.   


May I have a report, please, from the Trustee on what’s 


going to happen next on the pending motion? 


MR. FAGONE:  Thank you, Your Honor.  On behalf of the 


Trustee, during the break I spoke with Mr. Marcus and Mr. Johnson 


about deadlines, various additional pretrial activity that would 


need to take place between now and May 7th.  We have -- what we 


would like is the opportunity to go back to our offices after 


this hearing, memorialize it in writing and hand up a proposed 


scheduling order to the Court.  We think we can have that by 


early next week.  We’ve got 85 percent of it -- 


THE COURT:  That’s fine.  As I told you, the scheduling 


is up to you.  It’s to get us from here to May 8th, or May 7th.  


Right? 


MR. FAGONE:  Yeah, and we’ve got 85 percent of the work 


done.  I’m sure we can do the other 15 percent in a couple days. 


The only significant thing to report is that Wheeling 


has agreed that if the Canadian Debtor seeks to intervene in the 


contested matter it won’t oppose that.  It’ll just need to be 


bound by the Trustee’s discovery schedule and that’s okay with 


us.  So I think we’ll have a fairly routine scheduling order to 


hand to the Court in a couple of days if that’s acceptable. 


THE COURT:  Thank you, Mr. Marcus?  Thank you very 


much, gentlemen.   
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Now, I’m prepared to render my decision on 45G.  This 


will be far more extensive than the average bench ruling but less 


extensive than if I had completed a written opinion for 


publication.  The reason I’m going to be doing it in this fashion 


is so that we can move the case along, both get an answer with 


respect to the 45G proceeds and have aspects of the case that may 


help solve other aspects of the case.  So here we go. 


This is the decision and order regarding the proceeds 


of sale of the Debtor’s 45G tax credit pursuant to the tax -- to 


the track maintenance agreement. 


Montreal, Maine & Atlantic Railway Limited, the Debtor 


commences railroad reorganization case under Chapter 11 on  


August 7, 2013.  Robert Keach is the duly appointed Chapter 11 


Trustee.   


Pending before the Court is an adversary proceeding 


brought on October 7, 2013 by Wheeling & Lake Erie Railway 


Company against the Trustee, the Debtor and several other 


parties.  Through it, Wheeling seeks a determination that it 


holds a valid, perfected and/or enforceable security interest in 


certain property of the Debtor and the bankruptcy Estate.   


Wheeling’s assertion stems from a line of credit note 


and security agreement dated June 15, 2009.  Upon the 


commencement of the bankruptcy case, Wheeling was owed a fully 


extended line in the amount of $6 million dollars.  By agreement 


in six sequential court orders, Wheeling was permitted -- 
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Wheeling has permitted the Debtor to use its cash collateral.  


Even so, Wheeling’s balance has been reduced by approximately  


$1 million dollars. 


By order dated October 11, 2013, the Debtor’s use of 


cash collateral came to a halt when Camden National Bank was 


authorized to become the Debtor’s post-bankruptcy lender. 


By consent order on January 17, 2014, most activity in 


the adversary proceeding was stayed until the earlier of  


March 13, 2014 or the entry of an order terminating the stay. 


The activities excluded from the stay included, 


“conducting discovery or filing any other pleadings in connection 


with the 45G motion and certain other matters.” 


The 45G motion refers to the Trustee’s “Motion for an 


order authorizing assignment of tax credits and, two, granting 


related relief filed on December 2, 2013.” 


Through this motion the Trustee sought retroactive 


approval of a pre-bankruptcy agreement between the Debtor and  


KM Strategic Investments, LLC, dated April 26, 2013 known as the 


Track Maintenance Agreement. 


The Trustee also asked for authority to pay a 


commission to the broker who arranged the TMA.  The TMA provided 


for the assignment of the Debtor’s track to KMSI and the payment 


by KMSI for the Debtor’s track maintenance expenses thereby 


enabling KMSI to claim the track maintenance credit on the 


Debtor’s track for the year 2013. 
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Through the TMA, the Debtor was able to recover value 


for the track maintenance tax credits that otherwise would have 


been lost due to its substantial net operating loss  


carry-forward. 


The nub of the present dispute is Wheeling’s claim to a 


security interest in whatever value the Debtor may be entitled to 


receive from KMSI under the TMA. 


By order dated December 17, 2013, this Court granted 


the Trustee’s 45G motion with the proviso that Wheeling’s 


security interest shall “attach” (to any funds received by the 


Debtor from KMSI) to the same extent that Wheeling has a security 


interest in the 45G credits as determined by agreement of 


Wheeling and the Trustee or, failing that, by order the Court in 


connection with a hearing and that hearing was conducted on 


January 23, 2014. 


The December order also authorized the Trustee to pay 


the broker’s commission and approximately $20,000 was paid to the 


broker, Mickelson and Company. 


The respective rights of the Trustee and Wheeling were 


reserved in paragraph six of the December 17 order.  I’m not 


going to read that to the parties now but you can refer to that 


if you wish.  And that paragraph six refers to net funds as a 


defined term and the net funds, as defined in paragraph six of 


the December order, are the focus of this dispute less the 


broker’s commission of roughly $20,000 and the $19,000 also 
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referred to in the December order which was an amount to be paid 


over by agreement. 


The amount in dispute presently being held by Court 


order and agreement is $490,513.62.  This is the net amount 


recovered by the Debtor under the TMA.  The actual track 


maintenance expenditures amounted to $1,117,335.  We reached the 


$490,000 figure by -- according to the formula under the TMA 


which provided, among other things, that KMSI would receive  


52.5 percent of the value of the expenditures in shipping credits 


or in lieu of shipping credits by a set-off so that the net only 


of 47.5 percent of the actual expenditures would be due and 


payable to the Debtor.  And that $490,513 figure excludes the 


$39,000 which is the $19,000 and the $20,000 commission. 


An evidentiary hearing was held on January 23, 2014, 


however, contrary to language in the order quoted above, that’s 


paragraph six of the December order, the parties agreed that the 


determination of the validity and extent of Wheeling’s security 


interest in the proceeds of the TMA would have the same 


preclusive effect as a judgment on this issue in the adversary 


proceeding. 


For this reason Wheeling is assigned the burden of 


going forward and the burden of proof.  This decision contains my 


findings and conclusions under Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 7052 


and this order shall be final with respect to Wheeling’s interest 


in the proceeds of the TMA. 
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Wheeling claims the proceeds are subject to its 


security interest as “accounts and other rights to payment 


including payment intangibles.”  The financing statement 


reflecting Wheeling’s security interest was recorded in Delaware.  


The financing agreement provides “the security agreement shall be 


governed by the laws of the State of Maine except to the extent 


that the Maine Uniform Commercial Code provides for the 


application of the law of the state that the Debtor is located 


in.”  In this instance that’s a distinction without a difference.  


I applied Maine law. 


The funds due the Debtor under the security agreement 


fall within the definition of right to payment, including payment 


intangibles.  Under the UCC, an account is defined as a right to 


payment of a monetary obligation and the payment intangible is a 


general intangible under which account debtors’ principal 


obligation is a monetary obligation.  


The Debtor’s right to payments under the TMA have a 


right to payment of a monetary obligation from KMSI.   


The Trustee raises three arguments why Wheeling’s 


security interest does not apply to the entirety of the net 


funds, first, that some of the net funds are attributable to 


accounts generated in Canada and are not subject to the security 


agreement by reason of the fact that the security agreement is 


not really affected under Canadian law.  Second, that the Trustee 


is entitled to all of the net proceeds under the equities of the 
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case provision of 552(b)(1) and, third, that the tax credit 


amounts were not certified to KMSI until December of 2013 and 


that as a consequence 552(a) (precludes) Wheeling’s security 


interest because these are actually post-petition payments or 


acquisitions or assets. 


Take these in sequence.  The Canadian accounts.  I 


stated earlier in the day today that the evidence from the 


Debtor’s witness indicated that separate treatment of accounts 


receivable did not exist, that all funds came into the Hermon, 


Maine operations center attributable to the Canadian entity and 


the American entity, they were comingled and that the funds were 


used for operations generally in the uniform operation of those 


entities. 


There was testimony to the effect that the receivables 


were distinguished or delineated for tax purposes at year end but 


there was no clear indication of the record as to how that was 


done or if it was simply paper attribution for the purposes of 


tax returns.  It was clear to me from the testimony at the time 


that there was no separate account or separate treatment or any 


other distinction or separation between accounts receivable 


attributable to track in Canada or track in the United States. 


 And the testimony indicated further that all the 


receivables were treated as receivables of the American entity 


which had general supervisory operational responsibility for both 


entities out of one office and that no distinction was made. 
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I therefore find and conclude, with respect to the 


Trustee’s question concerning Canadian receivables, that the 


perfection issue simply doesn’t apply under this instance but for 


the purposes of the 45G motion the evidence is clear and 


unambiguous that all of the receivables were comingled and they 


were all treated as receivables for the American entity. 


Equities of the case.  The Trustee argues that he 


should be entitled to the entire tax credit pursuant to 


552(d)(1).  Specifically, he asserts that the expenditures were 


made from sources in which Wheeling does not have a security 


interest including accounts receivable attributable to operations 


conducted by the Debtor’s Canadian subsidiary and that Wheeling 


had no involvement in the Debtor’s post-petition operations and 


that the recovery of accounts receivable for Wheeling’s benefit 


was largely attributable to the fact that the Debtor has 


continued operating.   


The Debtor referred to authority from the 1st Circuit, 


the New Hampshire business development case at 818 F.2d 1027, 


1987, and I’ll quote from that case.  Equities of the case is 


defined narrowly, “We can only conclude from our reading of these 


reports that the equities of the case proviso was a legislative 


attempt to address those instances where expenditures of the 


Estate enhance the value of the proceeds which, if not adjusted, 


would lead to an unjust improvement of the secured party’s 


position.”   
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I think that’s correct and that’s not what occurred in 


this case.  The evidence indicates that clearly, unambiguously, 


the Debtor source of funding through accounts receivable, the 


accounts receivable were subject to pre- and post-filing -- the 


pre- and post-filing security interest of Wheeling.  Those 


accounts receivable were applied to the track maintenance 


expenditures made by the Debtor.  The reimbursement made under 


the Track Maintenance Agreement was recovery by the Debtor of 


essentially a half of those expenditures, in other words, 


replacing the receivables that were expended by the Debtor to pay 


for the track maintenance in the first instance.  So there’s no 


unfair advantage here under the equity case equities of the case 


provision of 552(b). 


Argument number three, 552(a).  The Trustee asserts 


that 552(a) cuts off any claim of Wheeling to a security interest 


in the tax credit proceeds because they are post-petition assets.  


Section 552(a) provides, with an exception not applicable here, 


that property acquired by the Estate after the commencement of 


the case is not subject to any lien resulting from any security 


agreement entered into by the Debtor before the commencement of 


the case.  Thus, according to the Trustee when the tax credit 


arose becomes important.  The Trustee says that the tax credits 


could not be transferred until the track maintenance expenditures 


were certified by KMSI which did not happen until December of 


2013. 
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Under the terms of the TMA the order for the tax credit 


to be sold --in order for the tax credit to be sold the Debtor 


was required to, one, assign the track miles, two, KMSI to make 


qualified track maintenance expenditures and, three, certify 


those expenditures to KMSI. 


The track miles were assigned by KMSI under the TMA.  


The total qualified track expenditures for 2013, as I said before 


$1,117,355.   


I want to depart from my notes here for a minute to 


explain something.  No tax credits were ever assigned.  The 


Debtor had no tax credits.  The TMA is the Track Maintenance 


Agreement.  It allows, under the IRS Code, the assignment of 


track so that the assignee of the track can take advantage of the 


credit by reimbursing the assignor of the track to the actual 


maintenance expenditures.  There’s no distinction under 45G 


between a credit to an assignor and an assignee.  The assignee is 


acting on its own behalf.  So to say that the tax credits were 


assigned is really not so.  What was assigned was the track and 


the responsibility for maintenance and out of the payment of that 


maintenance the assignee was eligible for the credit.  The 


arrangement of the 52.5 versus 47.5 is, theoretically and in the 


industry, the assignee gets the benefit of the 50 percent and 


pays 100 percent of the maintenance expenditures.  The benefit 


derived from the sum of all these transactions is the 2.5 percent 


which reduces the actual amount that the assignor is reimbursed 
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for the expenses which enable the assignee to take advantage of 


the credit.  So the assignee is made whole plus 2.5 percent and 


the assignor is benefitted by getting 47.5 percent of its 


expenses reimbursed. 


The total expenditures occurred during three specific 


periods of time as defined by the Trustee and adopted by both 


parties.  These periods are as follows.  June 1, 2013 to August 


7, 2013, August 7 being the commencement date.  The expenditures 


incurred during this period were $551,889.  The next period was 


from August 8, 2013 to October 17, 2013.  The expenditures for 


that period were $227,456.  The third period ran from October 18, 


2013 to December 31, 2013 and during this period there were 


$338,010 of expenditures. 


The two post-petition periods are relevant because they 


would fall within the purview of 552.  The period before the 


commencement of the case is clearly and unambiguously pre-filing.  


The second post-filing period, however, occurred at a time when 


Wheeling was no longer the post-petition lender.  October 18 was 


when Camden took over.   


If we look at the total expenditures and take the 


percentage for the first period, which is pre-petition, and apply 


that to the $490 and add the percentage of the fraction which 


would be for the second period, the $227,456 over the $1,117,355, 


we get the amount of the $490 that’s attributable for those two 


periods.  And then if we take the same percentage of the third 
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period we arrive at $145,384.81.  That amount and that amount 


alone will be property of the Estate.   


The balance of the $490 will be subject to Wheeling’s 


security interest.  Excuse me, I misspoke.  I said $145.  It’s 


$148,384.81.  That’s what the Debtor gets.  The balance goes to 


Wheeling.   


So ordered.  I will enter a very simple order referring 


to the transcript of the record today. 


Any further business to come before the Court? 


Thank you, all. 


THE COURT OFFICER:  All rise.  


PROCEEDINGS ADJOURNED (March 13, 2014, 11:46 a.m.) 
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C E R T I F I C A T E 


I hereby certify that this is a true and accurate 


transcript of the proceedings which took place on 


March 13, 2014 which have been electronically  


recorded in this matter. 


      


     Beverly A. Lano 
     Transcriber 
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